MRI-GUIDED RADIOTHERAPY FOR LOCALIZED PROSTATE CANCER CLINICAL EVALUATION AND DEVELOPMENT OF ERECTILE FUNCTION-PRESERVING TREATMENT FREEK TEUNISSEN

MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer: clinical evaluation and development of erectile function-preserving treatment

Frederik Roeland Teunissen

MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer: clinical evaluation and development of erectile function-preserving treatment PhD thesis, Utrecht University, The Netherlands

© Frederik Roeland Teunissen, 2023. All rights reserved. No part of this thesis may be reproduced, stored, or transmitted in any way or by any means, electronic or mechanical, including photocopy, recording, or any information storage or retrieval system, without the prior written permission from the author.

Author: Frederik Roeland Teunissen Cover: Frederik Roeland Teunissen Printing: Ridderprint, ridderprint.nl Layout and design: Tara Schollema, persoonlijkproefschrift.nl ISBN: 978-94-6483-415-4

Publication of this thesis was financially supported by the Department of Radiation Oncology of the University Medical Center Utrecht, de maatschap Urologen voor U, Elekta B.V., and ChipSoft. The research described in this thesis was funded by ZonMw IMDI/LSH-TKI Foundation (The Netherlands, project number: 104006004).

MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer: clinical evaluation and development of erectile function-preserving treatment

MRI-gestuurde radiotherapie voor gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker: klinische evaluatie en ontwikkeling van erectiele functiebehoudende behandeling

(met een samenvatting in het Nederlands)

Proefschrift

ter verkrijging van de graad van doctor aan de Universiteit Utrecht op gezag van de rector magnificus, prof.dr. H.R.B.M. Kummeling, ingevolge het besluit van het college voor promoties in het openbaar te verdedigen op donderdag 23 november 2023 des middags te 4.15 uur

door

Frederik Roeland Teunissen

geboren op 18 mei 1993 te 's-Hertogenbosch

Promotor:

Prof. dr. H.M. Verkooijen

Copromotoren: Dr. J.R.N. van der Voort van Zyp Dr. H.H.E. van Melick

Beoordelingscommissie:

Dr. R.C.N. van den Bergh Prof. dr. P.J. van Diest (voorzitter) Prof. dr. L. Incrocci Prof. dr. M.P.W. Intven Prof. dr. M.G.E.H. Lam

CONTENTS

CHAPTER

Introduction	7
MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy for prostate cancer: the first results from the MOMENTUM study—an international registry for the evidence-based introduction of MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy	21
The first patient-reported outcomes from the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC): the first platform facilitating "trials within cohorts" (TwiCs) for the evaluation of interventions for prostate cancer	41
Patient preferences for treatment modalities for localized prostate cancer	57
Interrater agreement of contouring of the neurovascular bundles and internal pudendal arteries in neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer	77
Adaptive MRI-guided neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy for preservation of erectile function in prostate cancer patients	93
Neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy in prostate cancer; defining the potential population for erectile function-preserving treatment	111
Daily online contouring and re-planning versus translation-only correction in neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer	123
Summary	135
Discussion and future perspectives	141
PENDICES	
Nederlandse samenvatting (Summary in Dutch) Scientific publications Dankwoord (Acknowledgements) Curriculum vitae	158 164 166 167
	Introduction MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy for prostate cancer: the first results from the MOMENTUM study—an international registry for the evidence- based introduction of MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy The first patient-reported outcomes from the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC): the first platform facilitating "trials within cohorts" (TwiCs) for the evaluation of interventions for prostate cancer Patient preferences for treatment modalities for localized prostate cancer Interrater agreement of contouring of the neurovascular bundles and internal pudendal arteries in neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer Adaptive MRI-guided neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy for preservation of erectile function in prostate cancer patients Neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy in prostate cancer; defining the potential population for erectile function-preserving treatment Daily online contouring and re-planning versus translation-only correction in neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer Summary Discussion and future perspectives PENDICES Nederlandse samenvatting (Summary in Dutch) Scientific publications Dankwoord (Acknowledgements) Curriculum vitae

CHAPTER 1

Introduction

Localized prostate cancer incidence and treatment

Prostate cancer is the most diagnosed male cancer in the Netherlands, with approximately 13500 yearly new cases.¹ At diagnosis, approximately 60% of patients have localized disease, 20% locally advanced disease and 20% metastatic disease.¹ The definition of the spread of disease is based on the tumor-node-metastasis (TNM) stage.^{2,3} The clinical T-stage ranges from 1 to 4 (Fig. 1). Stage T1 means the tumor is confined to the prostate and is not palpable during a digital rectal examination. Stage T2 tumors are confined to the prostate but are palpable during a digital rectal examination. Stage T3 tumors grow into the prostate capsule and/or into the seminal vesicles. Stage 4 tumors invade other organs. With N0 disease, there is no spread of cancer cells to the regional (i.e., pelvic) lymph nodes. When there is a spread of disease into the regional lymph nodes, this is called N1 disease. If cancer has spread to lymph nodes outside the pelvis or to other organs in the body, this is referred to as M1 or metastatic disease.



Figure 1: Tumor (T) stage. T1: the tumor is confined to the prostate and not palpable during a digital rectal examination; T2: the tumor is confined to the prostate but palpable during a digital rectal examination; T3: the tumor grows into the prostate capsule and possibly also into the seminal vesicles; T4: the tumor grows into other organs.

Localized prostate cancer can be categorized into three risk groups based on prostate-specific antigen (PSA) value, Gleason score, and clinical tumor (cT) stage. The two most commonly used classifications are the European Association of Urology (EAU)² and the National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN)³ (Table 1).

	Low risk	Intermediate risk	High risk
NCCN	T1-T2a and GS 2-6 and PSA ≤ 10 not very low-risk	T2b or T2c and/or GS = 7 and/or PSA > 10-20	T3a or PSA > 20 or GS 8-10 not very high risk
	very-low risk category: T1c and GS \leq 6 and PSA < 10 and fewer than 3 biopsy cores positive and \leq 50% cancer in each core		very high-risk category: T3b-4
EAU	T1-T2a and GS \leq 6 and PSA \leq 10	T2b and/or GS = 7 and/or PSA > 10-20	\geq T2c or PSA > 20 or GS 8-10

Table 1: Prostate cancer risk stratification

Abbreviations: EAU = European Association of Urology; NCCN = National Comprehensive Cancer Network; T = T stage; GS = Gleason score; PSA = prostate-specific antigen.

For localized prostate cancer, several curative treatments are available. Four disease management options are considered standard of care.² The first is active surveillance, which means no immediate treatment, but a periodic monitoring of the tumor. No radical treatment is performed when the tumor remains low risk. Only when the tumor progresses, active treatment may be indicated. Within ten years after the start of active surveillance, approximately 50% of patients will undergo some form of treatment due to tumor progression or patient's choice.⁴ For intermediate- and high-risk cases of localized prostate cancer, radical treatment with curative intent may be indicated. The standard radical treatment options are prostatectomy, external beam radiotherapy (EBRT), and low-dose-rate (LDR) brachytherapy.

During a prostatectomy, the prostate and seminal vesicles are surgically removed under general anesthesia. In the Netherlands, this is most often performed in a robot-assisted laparoscopic procedure.⁵ After removal of the prostate, an anastomosis between the bladder and the urethra is made.

With conventional (i.e., computed tomography [CT]-guided) EBRT, three to four fiducial markers are placed within the prostate by needle insertion through the perineum. One week later, after prostatic edema has subsided, a magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and CT scan are acquired prior to treatment. The MRI scan is used for delineation of the prostate and the surrounding healthy tissue, and the CT scan for the generation of a dosimetric pre-treatment plan. When making a treatment plan, the aim is to give optimal effective radiation dose to the prostate and a dose as low as reasonably possible to the surrounding healthy tissue, the "organs at risk" (OAR). Because of the close relation between some OAR and the prostate, the treatment plan can be a trade-off

between tumor control and toxicity. To guide this trade-off, dose prescriptions and dose constraints have been established, which represent a consensus of the minimal dose that the prostate and tumor should receive to ensure desired oncologic control and the maximal dose that the OAR may receive to keep toxicity within acceptable boundaries. Generally, for localized prostate cancer, 5 to 35 treatment fractions are delivered. Before each treatment fraction a cone-beam CT scan is made, and the fiducial gold markers visible within the prostate are matched with the fiducial markers on the pre-treatment plan to correct for daily translations that may occur. Depending on the risk group and treatment strategy, EBRT may be accompanied by androgen deprivation therapy (ADT).

With LDR brachytherapy, radioactive iodine-125 sources (seeds of 4.5 mm x 0.8 mm) are placed within the prostate using hollow needles through a transperineal route under spinal anesthesia. Approximately 60 sources are placed, depending on the tumor and prostate size. The sources will irradiate the prostate from the inside for approximately 6 months (clinically relevant dose half-life of I-125 is 59.5 days) and remain in the prostate for life.

Treatment-related toxicity

Tumor control for most localized prostate cancer patients after radical treatment is good, with a 10-year incidence of clinical progression of < 10% and a 10-year prostate-cancer-specific survival of > 99%.^{1,4,6} However, all radical treatment options bear the considerable risk of treatment-related toxicity. The patterns of toxicity vary between treatment modalities.

With prostatectomy, there are risks of complications associated with surgical procedures, although the need for reoperation is very rare.⁷ Frequently occurring toxicity after prostatectomy is urinary incontinence, which is caused by the anatomy-altering anastomosis that is made between the bladder and the urethra. After the operation, the pelvic floor has to adapt to the new situation, and the bladder sphincter must be trained. Many patients suffer from unwanted urine loss during the first months after the operation. Still, a year after surgery, approximately 60% of men experience unwanted urine leakage, and 54% use incontinence material.⁸⁻¹⁰ About 4% of men are completely incontinent 1 year after surgery. Another major issue after prostatectomy is erectile dysfunction. During surgery, in selected cases effort is made to spare the neurovascular bundles that run on both dorsolateral sides of the prostate. Sparing these bundles while completely resecting the prostate can be a challenge and needs years of experience to master. Furthermore, the dominant intraprostatic lesion is most often located dorsolaterally in the peripheral zone of the prostate, making it impossible to spare the ipsilateral neurovascular bundle and simultaneously achieve a pathological complete resection. Therefore, the neurovascular bundle is often sacrificed in favor of complete tumor resection. For cases where unilateral or bilateral neurovascular bundle sparing prostatectomy is achieved, 12- and 24-month erectile dysfunction ranges from 10% to 46% and from 6% to 37%, respectively.¹¹ Generally, erectile dysfunction is highest shortly after surgery and may show some improvement within 2 years. Overall, 76% of men have sustained surgery-induced erection problems 1 year after the procedure.

For EBRT, implantation of the fiducial gold markers is painful, but complications are rare. Toxicity that is reported after radiotherapy includes urinary and bowel symptoms, generally starting during treatment or shortly after the last fraction. For urinary symptoms, this is mainly includes urgency, frequency, and urinary tract pain. Most of these symptoms resolve after 3 months. However, about 48% of men still experience an increased urge to urinate 1 year after treatment.⁸⁻¹⁰ Urinary incontinence after EBRT is rare. Bowel symptoms are most often transient, but about 15% of patients report symptoms of diarrhea 1 year after treatment. Two percent of patients develop severe late genitourinary symptoms, and 1.1% of patients have severe late gastrointestinal symptoms, such as severe cystitis or proctitis.^{12,13} For patients receiving EBRT, EAU guidelines recommend short-term ADT of 4-6 months for intermediate-risk patients and long-term ADT of 2-3 years for high-risk prostate cancer patients.² ADT is associated with additional toxicity, including decreased bone mineral density; metabolic changes such as weight gain, decreased muscle mass, and increased insulin resistance; hot flashes; gynecomastia; reduced testicle size; anemia; and fatigue.¹⁴ Prominent is the decrease of libido and sexual dysfunction in over 90% of patients. Because of the minimal survival benefit for intermediate-risk patients, in consultation with the patient, it can be decided to withhold ADT to prevent ADT-associated toxicity.²

With LDR brachytherapy, radioactive sources are implanted via several transperineal hollow needles, giving a small chance of infections and spinal anesthesia-associated complications.^{15,16} LDR brachytherapy-related toxicity resembles EBRT-related toxicity. Patients experience mainly urinary and bowel symptoms. Although most symptoms resolve within 3 months, about 2% of men are completely incontinent 1 year after treatment, 65% of men experience an increased urge to urinate 1 year after treatment, and 24% of men suffer from diarrhea 1 year after treatment.^{8–10} Acute urinary retention rates of 6% to 34% have been reported, and invasive treatment such as catheterization or transurethral resection of the prostate (TURP) may be indicated.^{17,18} Late-onset severe toxicity such as severe proctitis and cystitis is reported to occur in < 3% for genitourinary toxicity and 1-3% of patients for gastrointestinal toxicity.¹⁹

Erectile dysfunction is an important problem after radiotherapy as well. In patients undergoing radical prostatectomy, erectile dysfunction typically peaks immediately after surgery. In contrast, erectile dysfunction following brachytherapy and EBRT tends to develop more gradually. One-, 2-, and 5-year erectile dysfunction rates have been reported to be 34%, 39%, and 57%, respectively, in a pooled analysis with brachytherapy plus EBRT patients.²⁰ Brachytherapy and EBRT erectile dysfunction rates were not different.

During active surveillance, toxicity that develops over time is a result of aging. Within ten years after the start of active surveillance, approximately 50% of patients undergo radical treatment because of tumor progression or patient preference.⁴ Those patients are then exposed to the risks of toxicity related to the respective radical treatment but may have postponed the onset of toxicity for several years.

Toxicity can have a detrimental effect on the patient's quality of life.^{8,21,22} Urinary, bowel, sexual, and hormonal symptoms can impair normal daily activity and physical, social, and emotional functioning. Survival after localized prostate cancer treatment is high, urging the need for reducing toxicity and improving quality of life after treatment.

Treatment innovation

In the development of new treatments, the primary aim is to reduce toxicity and/or improve tumor control. Currently, focal therapies are being investigated.²³ With focal therapy, only the dominant intraprostatic lesion is treated instead of the whole prostate. Advantages of focal therapy are the reduction of toxicity, as less surgical or radiation damage is done to the prostate periphery where it borders the bladder, rectum, and neurovascular bundle and the urethra within the prostate. However, focal therapy may only be suitable for selected low- and intermediate-risk prostate cancer patients that received staging using MRI-guided biopsies to ensure sufficient tumor control. The most common types of focal therapy include irreversible electroporation, high-intensity focused ultrasound, and cryoablation.^{2,24,25} All these treatments can be considered non-invasive or minimally invasive as treatment is performed by inserting one or multiple needles through the perineum into the prostate (irreversible electroporation and cryoablation) or a rectal probe (high-intensity focused ultrasound) and are performed in one session. After focal therapy, strict follow-up is warranted, and eventual re-treatment with focal or radical treatment may be indicated. Two studies that mainly included intermediate risk patients receiving focal therapy, showed that over 50% received additional focal or radical therapy within 5 years after initial focal therapy because of disease

Introduction

progression.^{26–28} Due to the lack of robust comparative data on medium- to long-term oncological outcomes, there remain significant uncertainties with regard to focal therapy as a proven alternative to either active surveillance or radical therapy. Therefore, current European guidelines recommend that focal therapy should be performed only within the context of a clinical trial setting or a well-designed prospective cohort study.²

Implementation of laparoscopic surgery and the surgical robot has led to radical resection of the prostate gland with minimal damage to the surrounding organs. The "neurosafe" method is an innovative technique that is currently being investigated.²⁹ During the neurosafe procedure, intraoperative fresh-frozen section analysis of the posterolateral aspect of the prostate margin is performed to assess whether cancer extends beyond the capsule to ensure negative but minimal surgical margins. The hypothesis is that it will decrease the chance of erectile and urinary dysfunction. However, at this moment, we are awaiting evidence of superiority.³⁰ Furthermore, several image-guided technologies such as augmented reality, fluorescence imaging, optical coherence tomography, confocal laser endomicroscopy and 3D printing can support the urologist during surgery, ensuring radical tumor resection with minimal healthy tissue damage.³¹

For radiotherapy, developments in the past decade have been focused on more precise dose delivery by evolving from three-dimensional conformal radiotherapy (3DCRT) to intensity-modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) and volumetric modulated arc therapy (VMAT) to lower the dose to healthy surrounding tissue by delivering dose from multiple beam angles and with modulated intensity.^{32,33} Improved precision of dose delivery facilitates hypofractionation. With hypofractionation a higher radiation dose is delivered in fewer fractions. Because dose per fraction is higher, it should be ensured that dose received by OAR remains within the predefined constraints. The dose constraints for OAR are established with the goal to keep toxicity within acceptable boundaries. The rationale behind hypofractionation is based on the α/β ratio, which is a measure of the sensitivity of a type of tissue to radiation dose per fraction in combination with total dose.³⁴ Tissues with a relatively low α/β ratio, such as prostate tumors, are more sensitive to a higher dose per fraction compared to tissues with a relatively higher α/β ratio, such as healthy rectum and bladder tissue. Studies have shown that hypofractionation for prostate cancer enhances biological effective dose to the tumor without increasing genitourinary and gastrointestinal toxicity.³⁵⁻⁴⁰ High-dose-rate (HDR) brachytherapy, as an alternative to LDR brachytherapy, shares the rationale of hypofractionation with simultaneous dose escalation of improved tumor control without an increase of toxicity.⁴¹ Another recent development is proton therapy. In contrast to photons, protons deposit the bulk of their radiation dose to a finite depth in tissue with minimal residual radiation beyond the target.⁴² However, studies have not shown fewer side effects or better patient-reported

13

quality of life compared to IMRT.^{43,44} Substantial treatment superiority of proton therapy over photon therapy for prostate cancer has to be proven to justify the high costs.⁴⁵

Magnetic resonance-guided radiotherapy

One of the innovations in radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer is MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy using an MR-Linac.⁴⁶ The MR-Linac is a linear accelerator with an integrated MRI scanner that enables daily dosimetric plan adaptation before and during EBRT dose delivery using online MRI.⁴⁷ The University Medical Center Utrecht (UMCU) conceptualized the device and is still one of the frontrunners in technical and clinical research involving the MR-Linac.48 Currently, two commercial MR-Linac devices are available: the MRidian (ViewRay Inc., Mountain View, U.S.A.), which was clinically introduced in 2016, and the Unity MR-Linac (Elekta AB, Stockholm, Sweden), which was clinically introduced in 2018. The first combines a 0.35 T (i.e., low-field) MRI scanner with a 6 MV linear accelerator (a previous version used three Co-60 heads)⁴⁹, and the latter combines a 1.5 T (i.e., high-field) MRI scanner with a 7 MV linear accelerator.⁴⁶ With this technique, the dose can be adapted to the real-time anatomy of the patient, resulting in a smaller margin and a lower dose to the organs surrounding the target volume, such as the bladder and the rectum, as much as possible, ensuring optimal dose to the prostate gland and prostate tumor for optimal disease control. Theoretical advantages are lower toxicity and improved disease control.^{47,50} Because of the MRI guidance, the implantation of fiducial markers in the prostate is no longer necessary, making the treatment noninvasive.⁵¹ Currently, an "adapt to shape" (recontouring) and an "adapt to position" (similar to a couch shift correction on a CT-guided linac) procedure is performed before every daily fraction. The ultimate goal is to perform real-time adapt to shape plan adaptation during dose delivery. The hardware of the MR-Linac device is technically capable of real-time adapted dose delivery, but we are awaiting software that can adequately perform fast online auto-contouring and plan adaptation to be clinically utilizable before we can apply this treatment in clinical practice.^{46,52,53} When fast online auto-contouring and plan adaptation can be performed, target volume margins can be further reduced, which theoretically will result in a lower dose to healthy tissue and, therefore, less toxicity.50

Research objectives and thesis outline

The research objective of this thesis is the evaluation of MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer and the comparison of MRI-guided radiotherapy with other

treatments for localized prostate cancer. Furthermore, the objective is to describe the development, implementation, and clinical evaluation of erectile function-preserving MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer.

Prospective registries and multi-trial platforms for the evaluation of MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy

Many new treatment interventions for localized prostate cancer, such as MRI-guided radiotherapy, are promising and often rushed into clinical practice before solid evidence of efficacy and cost-effectiveness. The R-IDEAL recommendations (based on the IDEAL recommendations)⁵⁴ describe a framework for the clinical evaluation of technical innovations in radiation oncology.⁵⁵ Ideally, technical innovations should be evaluated against standard treatment before clinical implementation. However, due to the high pace of innovation, financial incentives, pressure from industry, and patients' demand for "high tech", this is often not feasible. R-IDEAL comprises six stages. Stage 0: radiotherapy predicate studies, stage 1: the idea, stage 2a: the development, stage 2b: the exploration, and stage 3: the assessment. The MR-linac has reached stage 4: the long-term evaluation. Large prospective patient cohorts and comparisons against conventional treatments are needed to evaluate the theoretical benefits.

Chapter 2 presents the first prostate cancer results of a large MRI-guided radiotherapy cohort: the Multi-OutcoMe EvaluatioN of radiation Therapy Using the MR-Linac (MOMENTUM) study. **Chapter 3** describes the development and first results of the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC), a cohort serving as a multi-trial facility for localized prostate cancer patients treated with MRI-guided radiotherapy or conventional treatment. And in **chapter 4**, the patient preferences for MRI-guided radiotherapy and other conventional and innovative treatment options for localized prostate cancer are compared.

Erectile function-preserving MRI-guided radiotherapy

Reduction of erectile dysfunction after radical prostate cancer treatment remains a challenge. We propose a neurovascular-sparing approach during MRI-guided radiotherapy for the preservation of erectile function. The MR-Linac enables this treatment as the integrated high-field MRI scanner can visualize soft tissue to which the dosimetric plan can be adapted.⁵⁶ The hypothesis is that this treatment will reduce the rate of erectile dysfunction after radiotherapy for prostate cancer without substantially increasing the risk of tumor recurrence. **Chapter 5** presents the results of an interrater variability study for the contouring of the neurovascular bundle and internal pudendal artery. In **chapter 6**, the planning feasibility of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy is elaborated on. **Chapter 7** presents the patient population that may be eligible for this treatment and to what extent the neurovascular bundle can be spared in those patients during MRI-guided radiotherapy. And in **chapter 8**, the advantage of MRI-guided radiotherapy over conventional EBRT for the delivery of neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy is discussed.

References

- 1. Nederlandse Kankerregistratie (NKR), Integraal Kankercentrum Nederland (IKNL). https://iknl. nl/prostaatkanker-in-nederland. Access date: May 5, 2023.
- Mottet N, van den Bergh RCN, Briers E, et al. EAU-EANM-ESTRO-ESUR-SIOG Guidelines on Prostate Cancer—2020 Update. Part 1: Screening, Diagnosis, and Local Treatment with Curative Intent. Eur Urol. 2021;79(2):243-262.
- 3. Mohler JL, Antonarakis ES, Armstrong AJ, et al. Prostate Cancer, Version 2.2019, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw. 2019;17(5):479-505.
- 4. Hamdy FC, Donovan JL, Lane JA, et al. 10-Year Outcomes after Monitoring, Surgery, or Radiotherapy for Localized Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(15):1415-1424.
- Lindenberg M (M A)., Retèl V (V P)., Kieffer J (J M)., et al. Long-term functional outcomes after robot-assisted prostatectomy compared to laparoscopic prostatectomy: Results from a national retrospective cluster study. Eur J Surg Oncol. 2021;47(10):2658-2666.
- Cancer Facts and Figures 2022. https://www.cancer.org/content/dam/cancer-org/research/ cancer-facts-and-statistics/annual-cancer-facts-and-figures/2022/2022-cancer-facts-andfigures.pdf. Access date: May 5, 2023
- Novara G, Ficarra V, Rosen RC, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of perioperative outcomes and complications after robot-assisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2012;62(3):431-52.
- Donovan JL, Hamdy FC, Lane JA, et al. Patient-Reported Outcomes after Monitoring, Surgery, or Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(15):1425-1437.
- Chen RC, Basak R, Meyer AM, et al. Association between choice of radical prostatectomy, external beam radiotherapy, brachytherapy, or active surveillance and patient-reported quality of life among men with localized prostate cancer. JAMA - J Am Med Assoc. 2017;317(11):1141-1150.
- Lardas M, Liew M, van den Bergh RC, et al. Quality of Life Outcomes after Primary Treatment for Clinically Localised Prostate Cancer: A Systematic Review. Eur Urol. 2017;72(6):869-885.
- Ficarra V, Novara G, Ahlering TE, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of studies reporting potency rates after robot-assisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2012;62(3):418-430.
- 12. Aluwini S, Pos F, Schimmel E, et al. Hypofractionated versus conventionally fractionated radiotherapy for patients with prostate cancer (HYPRO): late toxicity results from a randomised, non-inferiority, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(4):464-474.
- Jackson WC, Silva J, Hartman HE, et al. Stereotactic Body Radiotherapy for Localized Prostate Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Over 6,000 Patients Treated On Prospective Studies. Int J Radiat Oncol. 2019;104(4):778-789.
- 14. Nguyen PL, Alibhai SMH, Basaria S, et al. Adverse Effects of Androgen Deprivation Therapy and Strategies to Mitigate Them. Eur Urol. 2015;67(5):825-836.
- Tarkkila P, Kaukinen S. Complications during spinal anesthesia: A prospective study. Reg Anesth. 1991;16(2):101-6.
- Wallner K, Roy J, Harrison L. Low risk of perioperative infection without prophylactic antibiotics for transperineal prostate brachytherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1996;36(3):681-3.
- 17. Roeloffzen EMA, Hinnen KA, Battermann JJ, et al. The Impact of Acute Urinary Retention After Iodine-125 Prostate Brachytherapy on Health-Related Quality of Life. Int J Radiat Oncol. 2010;77(5):1322-1328.

- Roeloffzen EMA, Lips IM, van Gellekom MPR, et al. Health-Related Quality of Life up to Six Years After 125I Brachytherapy for Early-Stage Prostate Cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;76(4):1054-1060.
- 19. Stish BJ, Davis BJ, Mynderse LA, McLaren RH, Deufel CL, Choo R. Low dose rate prostate brachytherapy. Transl Androl Urol. 2018;7(3):341-356.
- Gaither TW, Awad MA, Osterberg EC, et al. The Natural History of Erectile Dysfunction After Prostatic Radiotherapy: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Sex Med. 2017;14(9):1071-1078.
- 21. Sanda MG, Dunn RL, Michalski J, et al. Quality of Life and Satisfaction with Outcome among Prostate-Cancer Survivors. N Engl J Med. 2008;358(12):1250-1261.
- Downing A, Wright P, Hounsome L, et al. Quality of life in men living with advanced and localised prostate cancer in the UK: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20(3):436-447.
- van der Poel HG, van den Bergh RCN, Briers E, et al. Focal Therapy in Primary Localised Prostate Cancer: The European Association of Urology Position in 2018. Eur Urol. 2018;74(1):84-91.
- Blazevski A, Scheltema MJ, Amin A, Thompson JE, Lawrentschuk N, Stricker PD. Irreversible electroporation (IRE): a narrative review of the development of IRE from the laboratory to a prostate cancer treatment. BJU Int. 2020;125(3):369-378.
- Steele EM, Holmes JA. A review of salvage treatment options for disease progression after radiation therapy for localized prostate cancer. Urol Oncol Semin Orig Investig. 2019;37(9):582-598.
- 26. Stabile A, Orczyk C, Hosking-Jervis F, et al. Medium-term oncological outcomes in a large cohort of men treated with either focal or hemi-ablation using high-intensity focused ultrasonography for primary localized prostate cancer. BJU Int. 2019;124(3):431-440.
- Tourinho-Barbosa RR, Sanchez-Salas R, Claros OR, et al. Focal Therapy for Localized Prostate Cancer with Either High Intensity Focused Ultrasound or Cryoablation: A Single Institution Experience. J Urol. 2020;203(2):320-328.
- 28. Gontero P, Marra G, Teber D, et al. Making a case "against" focal therapy for intermediate-risk prostate cancer. World J Urol. 2021;39(3):719-728.
- 29. Beyer B, Schlomm T, Tennstedt P, et al. A feasible and time-efficient adaptation of NeuroSAFE for da Vinci robot-assisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2014;66(1):138-44.
- Dinneen E, Haider A, Allen C, et al. NeuroSAFE robot-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy versus standard robot-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy for men with localised prostate cancer (NeuroSAFE PROOF): Protocol for a randomised controlled feasibility study. BMJ Open. 2019;9(6):e028132.
- Makary J, van Diepen DC, Arianayagam R, et al. The evolution of image guidance in roboticassisted laparoscopic prostatectomy (RALP): a glimpse into the future. J Robot Surg. 2021;16(4):765-774.
- Wolff D, Stieler F, Welzel G, et al. Volumetric modulated arc therapy (VMAT) vs. serial tomotherapy, step-and-shoot IMRT and 3D-conformal RT for treatment of prostate cancer. Radiother Oncol. 2009;93(2):226-33.
- 33. Palma D, Vollans E, James K, et al. Volumetric Modulated Arc Therapy for Delivery of Prostate Radiotherapy: Comparison With Intensity-Modulated Radiotherapy and Three-Dimensional Conformal Radiotherapy. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72(4):996-1001.
- 34. van Leeuwen CM, Oei AL, Crezee J, et al. The alfa and beta of tumours: A review of parameters of the linear-quadratic model, derived from clinical radiotherapy studies. Radiat Oncol. 2018;13(1):1-11.

- 35. Brand DH, Tree AC, Ostler P, et al. Intensity-modulated fractionated radiotherapy versus stereotactic body radiotherapy for prostate cancer (PACE-B): acute toxicity findings from an international, randomised, open-label, phase 3, non-inferiority trial. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20(11):1531-1543.
- Widmark A, Gunnlaugsson A, Beckman L, et al. Ultra-hypofractionated versus conventionally fractionated radiotherapy for prostate cancer: 5-year outcomes of the HYPO-RT-PC randomised, non-inferiority, phase 3 trial. Lancet. 2019;394(10196):385-395.
- 37. Fransson P, Nilsson P, Gunnlaugsson A, et al. Ultra-hypofractionated versus conventionally fractionated radiotherapy for prostate cancer (HYPO-RT-PC): patient-reported quality-of-life outcomes of a randomised, controlled, non-inferiority, phase 3 trial. Lancet Oncol. 2021;22(2):235-245.
- Morgan SC, Hoffman K, Loblaw DA, et al. Hypofractionated Radiation Therapy for Localized Prostate Cancer: Executive Summary of an ASTRO, ASCO, and AUA Evidence-Based Guideline. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2018;8(6):354-360.
- Royce TJ, Lee DH, Keum NN, et al. Conventional Versus Hypofractionated Radiation Therapy for Localized Prostate Cancer: A Meta-analysis of Randomized Noninferiority Trials. Eur Urol Focus. 2019;5(4):577-584.
- 40. Vogelius IR, Bentzen SM. Meta-analysis of the alpha/beta ratio for prostate cancer in the presence of an overall time factor: Bad news, good news, or no news? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;85(1):89-94.
- 41. Tselis N, Hoskin P, Baltas D, et al. High Dose Rate Brachytherapy as Monotherapy for Localised Prostate Cancer: Review of the Current Status. Clin Oncol. 2017;29(7):401-411.
- Vargas C, Fryer A, Mahajan C, et al. Dose-Volume Comparison of Proton Therapy and Intensity-Modulated Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;70(3):744-51.
- 43. Coen JJ, Paly JJ, Niemierko A, et al. Long-Term Quality of Life Outcome After Proton Beam Monotherapy for Localized Prostate Cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol. 2012;82(2):e201-e209.
- Eastham JA, Auffenberg GB, Barocas DA, et al. Clinically Localized Prostate Cancer: AUA/ ASTRO Guideline. Part III: Principles of Radiation and Future Directions. J Urol. 2022;208(1):26-33.
- 45. Royce TJ, Efstathiou JA. Proton therapy for prostate cancer: A review of the rationale, evidence, and current state. Urol Oncol Semin Orig Investig. 2019;37(9):628-636.
- 46. Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW, van Vulpen M. The Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Linac System. Semin Radiat Oncol. 2014;24(3):207-209.
- 47. Winkel D, Bol GH, Kroon PS, et al. Adaptive radiotherapy: The Elekta Unity MR-linac concept. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2019;18:54-59.
- Raaymakers BW, Lagendijk JJW, Overweg J, et al. Integrating a 1.5 T MRI scanner with a 6 MV accelerator: Proof of concept. Phys Med Biol. 2009;54(12).
- 49. Klüter S. Technical design and concept of a 0.35 T MR-Linac. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2019;18:98-101.
- Pathmanathan AU, van As NJ, Kerkmeijer LGW, et al. Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Guided Adaptive Radiation Therapy: A "Game Changer" for Prostate Treatment? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;100(2):361-373.
- 51. de Muinck Keizer DM, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, de Groot-van Breugel EN, Raaymakers BW, Lagendijk JJW, de Boer HCJ. On-line daily plan optimization combined with a virtual couch shift procedure to address intrafraction motion in prostate magnetic resonance guided radiotherapy. Phys imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;19:90-95.
- Kontaxis C, Bol GH, Kerkmeijer LGW, Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW. Fast online replanning for interfraction rotation correction in prostate radiotherapy. Med Phys. 2017;44(10):5034-5042.

- 53. De Muinck Keizer DM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Maspero M, et al. Soft-tissue prostate intrafraction motion tracking in 3D cine-MR for MR-guided radiotherapy. Phys Med Biol. 2019;64(23).
- 54. McCulloch P, Altman DG, Campbell WB, et al. No surgical innovation without evaluation: the IDEAL recommendations. Lancet. 2009;374(9695):1105-1112.
- 55. Verkooijen HM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Fuller CD, et al. R-IDEAL: A framework for systematic clinical evaluation of technical innovations in radiation oncology. Front Oncol. 2017;7:59.
- 56. Zachiu C, Denis De Senneville B, Willigenburg T, et al. Anatomically-adaptive multi-modal image registration for image-guided external-beam radiotherapy. Phys Med Biol. 2020;65(21).

CHAPTER 2

MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy for prostate cancer: the first results from the MOMENTUM study an international registry for the evidence-based introduction of MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy

Frederik R. Teunissen, Thomas Willigenburg, Alison C. Tree, William A. Hall, Seungtaek L. Choi, Ananya Choudhury, John P. Christodouleas, Johannes C.J. de Boer, Eline N. de Groot-van Breugel, Linda G.W. Kerkmeijer, Floris J. Pos, Tine Schytte, Danny Vesprini, Helena M. Verkooijen, and Jochem R.N. van der Voort van Zyp

Practical Radiation Oncology (2023)

DOI: 10.1016/j.prro.2022.09.007

Abstract

Background and purpose: Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided radiotherapy is a new technique for treatment of localized prostate cancer. We report the 12-month outcomes for the first prostate cancer patients treated within an international consortium (the MOMENTUM study) on a 1.5 T MR-Linac system with ultrahypofractionated radiotherapy.

Materials and methods: Patients treated with 5×7.25 Gy were identified. Prostate specific antigen (PSA) level, physician-reported toxicity (Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events [CTCAE]), and patient-reported outcomes (Quality of Life Questionnaire PR25 and Quality of Life Questionnaire C30 questionnaires) were recorded at baseline and at 3, 6, and 12 months of follow-up. Pairwise comparative statistics were conducted to compare outcomes between baseline and follow-up.

Results: The study included 425 patients with localized prostate cancer (11.4% low, 82.0% intermediate, and 6.6% high-risk), and 365, 313, and 186 patients reached 3, 6, and 12 months follow-up, respectively. Median PSA level declined significantly to 1.2 ng/mL and 0.1 ng/mL at 12 months follow-up for the non-androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) and ADT group, respectively. The peak of genitourinary and gastro-intestinal CTCAE toxicity was reported at 3 months follow-up, with 18.7% and 1.7% grade \geq 2, respectively. The QLQ-PR25 questionnaire outcomes showed significant deterioration in urinary domain score at all follow-up moments, from 8.3 (interquartile range [IQR]: 4.1-16.6) at baseline to 12.4 (IQR: 8.3-24.8, P = 0.005) at 3 months, 12.4 (IQR: 8.3-20.8, P = 0.018) at 6 months, and 12.4 (IQR: 8.3-20.8, P = 0.001) at 12 months. For the non-ADT group, physician- and patient-reported erectile function worsened significantly between baseline and 12 months follow-up.

Conclusion: Ultrahypofractionated MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer using a 1.5 T MR-Linac is effective and safe. The peak of CTCAE genitourinary and gastrointestinal toxicity was reported at 3 months follow-up. Furthermore, for patients without ADT, a significant increase in CTCAE erectile dysfunction was reported at 12 months follow-up. These data are useful for educating patients on expected outcomes and informing study design of future comparative-effectiveness studies.

Introduction

Prostate motion within the pelvis is common because of the presence or absence of gas within the rectum, bowel movement, and filling of the urinary bladder. To account for uncertainties during dose delivery with external beam radiotherapy (EBRT), such as intrafraction motion, the prostate is irradiated with an uncertainty margin, also known as the planning target volume (PTV). This margin is necessary for adequate dose delivery to the prostate. Unfortunately, the PTV margin also overlaps the healthy bladder, rectum, and neurovascular structures, which may lead to posttreatment genitourinary (GU), gastrointestinal (GI), or erectile toxicity.¹

Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided radioherapy enables real-time visualization of target volume and organs-at-risk during EBRT.² Currently, MRI-guided radiotherapy enables correction for interfraction motion and deformation by applying daily contour adaptation and subsequent online replanning before dose delivery without the use of fiducials or beacons. Furthermore, it allows for visualization of intrafraction motion during dose delivery. Such imaging will enable beam pausing or treatment interruption in case there is substantial or unexpected intrafraction motion. This may reduce post-treatment toxicity while maintaining or improving tumor control.³

Currently, two commercial MRI-guided linear accelerator (MR-Linac) systems are available: the MRidian (ViewRay Inc., Mountain View, CA) and the Unity MR-Linac (Elekta AB, Stockholm, Sweden). The first combines a 0.35 T (i.e., low-field) MRI scanner with a 6 MV linear accelerator (a previous version used three Co-60 heads)⁴ and the latter combines a 1.5 T (i.e., high-field) MRI scanner with a 7 MV linear accelerator.⁵

Although several radiotherapy departments have already implemented MRI-guided radiotherapy as a standard treatment for low- and intermediate-risk localized prostate cancer, the theoretical advantages of MRI-guided radiotherapy over conventional radiotherapy treatments such as computed tomography (CT)-guided EBRT have yet to be proven in clinical practice. Furthermore, clinical outcomes up to 12 months follow-up have been reported for low-field MRI-guided radiotherapy,^{6,7} but not yet for high-field MRI-guided radiotherapy. This is essential, as high-field MRI-guided radiotherapy may induce different treatment-related challenges.⁸ The Multi-OutcoMe EvaluatioN of radiation Therapy Using the MR-linac (MOMENTUM) study was initiated to facilitate evidence-based introduction of 1.5 T MRI-guided radiotherapy in daily practice.⁹ As a first step, we here report the 12-month toxicity, efficacy, and patient-reported outcomes (PROs) from the first prostate cancer patients enrolled in the MOMENTUM study, who were treated with 5×7.25 Gy on the Unity 1.5 T MR-Linac system.

Materials and methods

Patients

This study was conducted within the MOMENTUM study, an international collaboration of early adopters of the 1.5 T MR-Linac system, which received approval by local Institutional Review Boards of the participating institutions (Clinicaltrials.gov identifier NCT04075305).¹⁰ In MOMENTUM, all patients treated with radiotherapy on an MR-Linac in one of the participating institutions are eligible for participation. For the current analysis, we included all MOMENTUM participants treated for localized prostate cancer with 5×7.25 Gy on a 1.5 T MR-Linac between May 1, 2019 and October 10, 2021. All intermediate-risk prostate cancer patients who are eligible for conventional 5×7.25 Gy and have no contraindication for MRI, can receive 5×7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy. Low- and high-risk patients can be treated off protocol, in accordance with the physician and patient.

Data acquisition

Within MOMENTUM, patient baseline characteristics, physician-reported toxicity, and PROs were prospectively collected at baseline (before start of radiotherapy treatment) and at 3, 6, 12, and 24 months after the last radiotherapy fraction. Biochemical treatment response was evaluated by prostate specific antigen (PSA) levels at baseline and during follow-up. Seventeen items of the Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE) version 5.0¹¹ were prospectively obtained from medical records. In case CTCAEs were recorded at multiple time points between the follow-up moments, at 3 months follow-up the highest CTCAE grades between the end of the last fraction and 3 months, for the 6 months follow-up the highest CTCAE grades between 6 and 12 months (i.e., cumulative incidence). All patients who signed informed consent for completing PRO questionnaires, received the European Organization for Research and Treatment of Cancer (EORTC) Quality of Life Questionnaire (QLQ)-C30¹² and a subset of patients also the EORTC QLQ-PR25.¹³ For each follow-up time point, a separate case report form for PSA level, CTCAE, and PROs was filled out.

Treatment

All patients were treated in five fractions of 7.25 Gy with a 2-day interval between fractions. Before the first fraction, a pretreatment planning MRI scan was acquired on which the target volume and organs-at-risk were delineated. There is no need for a CT scan. Gross tumor volume, clinical target volume (CTV), and PTV delineations were at the discretion of the treating physician and varied across institutions (Supplementary material: Table 1). The Elekta Monaco treatment planning system (version 50.40.01. Elekta Inc., Stockholm, Sweden) was used to create intensity modulated radiotherapy treatment plans, prescribing a dose of 36.25 Gy to the PTV. During each fraction, after positioning the patient on the treatment table, a daily online T2-weighted MRI scan was acquired in treatment position. Bladder and rectal preparation before MRI-guided radiotherapy varied between the different institutes. In case a so-called "adapt to shape" (ATS) workflow was applied, the contours from the pretreatment planning MRI or online MRI from the first fraction (for fraction 2-5) were propagated onto the daily online MRI.¹⁴ Afterward, contours were manually adjusted if necessary.¹⁵ After approval of the daily contours, the treatment plan was recalculated and simultaneously a position verification MRI scan was obtained. Adapt to position (ATP) was applied in case of a substantial CTV shift, or regardless of the CTV shift (i.e., always ATP). Androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) prescription was at the discretion of the treating physician and ADT protocols varied across institutions.

Statistical analysis

Outcomes included PSA kinetics during follow-up, physician-reported toxicity (CTCAE) and PROs at baseline, 3, 6, and 12 months follow-up. Descriptive statistics were provided for patient characteristics. Normally distributed data was presented as mean with 95% confidence intervals (CI). Skewed data was presented as median with range or interquartile range (IQR). For PSA level, CTCAE grades, and PRO scores, paired comparisons between baseline and 3, 6, and 12 months follow-up were performed using the Wilcoxon signed-rank test. Minimal clinical important difference values are not yet available in literature or the PR25. Therefore, for each PRO score comparison, the effect size (ES) was calculated. The ES is calculated by dividing the standard score (z score) by the square root of the sample size (N). Analyses were performed for the total population and after stratification for ADT. A P-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. An ES of < 0.30 was considered small, 0.30 to 0.49 moderate, and \geq 0.50 large.¹⁶ All analyses were performed using R version 4.1.2.

Results

The study included 425 localized prostate cancer patients within MOMENTUM who had completed radiotherapy treatment. An ATS workflow was adopted in 310 (72.9%) patients and an ATP-only workflow in the remaining 115 (27.1%) patients. Three months follow-up was reached by 365 patients, 6 months follow-up by 313 patients, and 12 months follow-up by 186 patients. PSA values were available for 423 (99.5%) patients at baseline, 271 (74.2%) patients at 3 months follow-up, 223 (71.2%) patients at 6 months follow-up, and 117 (62.9%) at 12 months follow-up. Prospective CTCAE data was available for 227 (53.4%) patients at baseline, 177 (48.5%) patients at 3 months follow-up, 120 (38.3%) patients at 6 months follow-up, and 62 (33.3%) at 12 months follow-up. In total, 362 (85.2%) patients consented to fill out PRO questionnaires. The response rate of the PRO questionnaires was 85.4% at baseline, 80.2% at 3 months, 78.6% at 6 months, and 72.6% at 12 months follow-up.

The median (range) age was 70 (51-85) years. Most patients had intermediate risk prostate cancer (n = 337, 82,0%) followed by low-risk (n = 47, 11.4%) and high-risk (n = 27, 6.6%) according to the National Comprehensive Cancer Network risk groups (Table 1). Seventy-eight (18.4%) patients received ADT.

Characteristic	No.
Age, median (range)	70 (51-85)
cT-stage, n (%)	
cT1	162 (39.2)
cT2	230 (55.7)
cT3	21 (5.1)
Missing, n	12
ISUP grade, n (%)	
1	90 (21.2)
2	261 (61.6)
3	69 (16.3)
4	4 (0.9)
Missing, n	14
PSA, n (%)	
< 10 ng/mL	291 (68.8)
10-20 ng/mL	120 (28.4)

Table 1: Baseline characteristics of patients with localized prostate cancer treated with 5×7.25 Gyon a 1.5 T MR-Linac

Table 1: Continued

Characteristic	No.		
> 20 ng/mL	12 (2.8)		
Missing, n	2		
Risk group (NCCN), n (%)			
Low	47 (11.4)		
Intermediate	337 (82.0)		
High	27 (6.6)		
Missing, n	14		
ADT, n (%)			
No	347 (81.6)		
Yes	78 (18.4)		
Missing, n	0		

Abbreviations: ADT = androgen deprivation therapy; cT-stage = clinical tumor stage; IQR = interquartile range; ISUP = International Society of Urologic Pathology; NCCN = National Comprehensive Cancer Network; PSA = prostate specific antigen.

A significant decline in was observed in median (IQR) PSA level from baseline to 12 months follow-up of 7.8 (5.6-10.6) ng/mL to 1.2 (0.7- 2.0) ng/mL in the non-ADT group and from 8.7 (5.9-13.0) ng/mL to 0.1 (0.1-0.4) ng/mL in the ADT group (Fig. 1 and Supplementary material: Table 2).



Figure 1: Boxplots of prostate specific antigen level (PSA) level stratified by androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) treatment at baseline and follow-up.

Physician-reported toxicity

Grades 1 and 2 GI toxicity was significantly higher at 3 months (17.5% and 1.7%, respectively) compared with baseline (6.2% and 0.9%, respectively, P < 0.001, Table 2). At 6 and 12 months follow-up, no significant difference with baseline GI toxicity was observed. GU toxicity increased significantly from 32.2% for grade 1 and 4.8% for grade 2 at baseline, to a rate of 38.6% grade 1, 18.7% grade 2 and 0.6% grade 3 toxicity at 3 months (P < 0.001). No statistically significant difference in GU toxicity at 6 and 12 months compared with baseline was observed (Table 2). For the non-ADT patients, a significant increase of ED toxicity from 24.3% grade 1, 13.5% grade 2, and 2.2% grade 3 ED at baseline to 28.8% grade 1, 21.2% grade 2, and 3.8% grade 3 ED at 12 months follow-up (P = 0.034) was observed.

Patient-reported outcomes

For the QLQ-PR25 urinary symptoms domain score, a significant increase in median score from 8.3 (IQR: 4.1-16.6) at baseline to 12.4 (IQR: 8.3-24.8, P = 0.005, ES = 0.28) at 3 months, 12.4 (IQR: 8.3-20.8, P = 0.018, ES = 0.28) at 6 months, and 12.4 (IQR: 8.3-20.8, P = 0.001, ES = 0.43) at 12 months follow-up was observed (Fig. 2 and Supplementary material: Table 3-5). Median bowel symptom domain scores did not change between baseline and all follow-up moments. After stratifying for ADT, no change was observed in the median sexual active domain score in the non-ADT group, but a significant decline in the median sexual function domain score from 83.5 (IQR: 64.7-91.8) at baseline to 75.3 (IQR: 58.5-83.5, P = 0.002, ES = 0.53) at 3 months follow-up and 75.0 (IQR: 58.3-83.4, P = 0.015, ES = 0.49) at 12 months follow-up.

The percentage of non-ADT patients who reported to be sexually active during the 4 weeks before filling out the QLQ-PR25 questionnaire was 70.4% at baseline, 67.7% at 3 months, 69.2% at 6 months, and 84.4% at 12 months. The percentage of patients reporting "quite a bit" to "very much" difficulty in getting or maintaining an erection (if sexually active) increased from 21.7% at baseline to 24.6% at 3 months, 25.5% at 6 months, and 31.6% at 12 months (Fig. 3).

	CTCAE grade				P-value*
	0	1	2	3	
GI toxicity					
Baseline n = 227	211 (93.0%)	14 (6.2%)	2 (0.9%)	-	
3 months n = 177	143 (80.8%)	31 (17.5%)	3 (1.7%)	-	< 0.001
6 months n = 120	105 (87.5%)	13 (10.8%)	2 (1.7%)	-	0.178
12 months n = 62	53 (85.5%)	8 (12.9%)	1 (1.6%)	-	0.072
GU toxicity					
Baseline n = 227	143 (63.0%)	73 (32.2%)	11 (4.8%)	-	
3 months n = 177	78 (44.1%)	66 (37.3%)	32 (18.1%)	1 (0.6%)	< 0.001
6 months n = 120	77 (64.2%)	34 (28.3%)	9 (7.5%)	-	0.503
12 months n = 62	38 (61.3%)	16 (25.8%)	8 (12.9%)	-	0.803
ED non-ADT pa	atients				
Baseline n = 185	111 (60.0%)	45 (24.3%)	25 (13.5%)	4 (2.2%)	
3 months n = 145	98 (67.6%)	34 (23.4%)	11 (7.6%)	2 (1.4%)	0.118
6 months n = 102	56 (54.9%)	31 (30.4%)	13 (12.7%)	2 (2.0%)	0.052
12 months n = 52	24 (46.2%)	15 (28.8%)	11 (21.2%)	2 (3.8%)	0.034

Table 2: Physician-reported toxicity using the CTCAE specified (summary of 17 items)

*For comparison with baseline. The highest grade of a given toxicity that occurred in a timeframe (3 months = 0-3 months after treatment; 6 months = 3-6 months after treatment; 12 months = 6-12 months after treatment).

Abbreviations: ADT = and rogen deprivation therapy; CTCAE = Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events; ED = erectile dysfunction; GI = gastrointestinal; GU = genitourinary.



Figure 2: Boxplots of Quality of Life Questionnaire PR25 domain scores at baseline and follow-up. A: urinary symptoms; B: bowel symptoms; C: sexual activity; D: sexual function. Sexual activity and function domain are stratified for androgen deprivation therapy treatment. Sexual function domain conditional on being sexually active.





Figure 2: Continued.

2

Chapter 2



Figure 3: Distribution of answers to Quality of Life Questionnaire PR25 question: "Did you have difficulty getting or maintaining an Erection?" Nonandrogen deprivation therapy patients only. Question should only be answered if recipient has been sexually active during the past 4 weeks (at moment of filling out the Quality of Life Questionnaire PR25 questionnaire).

The QLQ-C30 function and symptom scales showed no significant deterioration between baseline and 3, 6, and 12 months follow-up. There was, however, a decline (improvement) in the fatigue domain score from 11.1 (IQR: 0.0-22.2) at baseline to 0.0 (IQR: 0.0-22.2, P = 0.025, ES = 0.20) at 12 months follow-up (Supplementary material: Table 3-5).

Discussion

In this article, we have reported the first 12-month follow-up results of 425 localized prostate cancer patients treated with 5×7.25 Gy on 1.5 T MR-Linac within the international, multicenter MOMENTUM study. These first results showed that treatment was effective and safe, with a significant and steep decline in PSA level up to 12 months follow-up and only one case of grade 3 GU toxicity and no grade \geq 3 GI toxicity.

A transient but significant increase in cumulative GU and GI toxicity was reported at 3 months follow-up and a significant increase in ED toxicity for non-ADT patients was reported at 12 months follow-up to. Compared with baseline, no significant change in the QLQ-PR25 bowel and sexually active domains were observed at 3, 6, and 12 months follow-up. For the QLQ-PR25 urinary domain, a significant deterioration with a small ES was reported from baseline to 3, 6, and 12 months and a significant decline in the sexual function domain score at 6 and 12 months follow-up was observed, with a large and moderate ES, respectively.

Our findings are in line with the results of Bruynzeel et al, who reported the first early results in 101 localized prostate cancer patients who received 5×7.25 Gy on a low-field (0.35 T) MR-linac.⁶ Their patient group consisted of a higher risk population (4.0% low, 36.6% intermediate, and 59.4% high-risk) and they used a urethra-sparing technique. The QLQ-PR25 urinary and bowel domain scores were comparable to those observed in our study. Also, the cumulative incidence of grade \geq 2 GU and GI toxicity were 23.8% and 5.0% at 3 months follow-up, respectively, and were in the same range as the grade \geq 2 GU toxicity of 18.7% and GI toxicity of 1.7% in our study. In a subsequent article by the same research group, the PROs in the same patient cohort up to 1 year of follow-up were reported.⁷ Similar to the QLQ-PR25 results in our study, the effect sizes for the difference in PROs between baseline and 3, 6, and 12 months follow-up for both the urinary and bowel domain were small. The high rate of ADT use (83.2%), as a result of the predominantly high-risk patients included, caused a significant and clinically relevant negative effect on sexual activity. Because only 33% of patients completed the questions on sexual function, this domain was not analyzed in their article.

In a meta-analysis by Jackson et al, in which the results of 32 stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) studies (median dose per fraction: 7.25 [range, 5-10] Gy and median fraction number: 5 [range, 4-9]) were summarized, a cumulative incidence of early grade \geq 2 GU toxicity of 16.0% and GI toxicity of 6.2% were observed. Additionally, the cumulative incidence of late grade \geq 2 GU and GI toxicity were 13.0% and 5.4%.¹⁷ However, the results are not directly comparable to our results, as the timeframe of acute toxicity was not always \leq 3 months in the studies included in the meta-analysis. Furthermore, late toxicity went beyond 12 months follow-up and toxicity was graded using both the CTCAE (19 studies) and Radiation Therapy Oncology Group (RTOG)/ EORTC grading (13 studies) systems.

More detailed information on acute toxicity after SBRT on a CT-guided linac is available from the PACE B trial.¹⁸ In the PACE B trial, the intervention arm consisted of patients with localized low- and intermediate-risk (National Comprehensive Cancer Network) prostate cancer, who received 5×7.25 Gy with an additional secondary CTV dose target of 40 Gy on a CT-guided linac (245 [59.0%] on a conventional linac and 170 [41.0%] on a CyberKnife system). Recommended CTV to PTV margins were 4 to 5 mm nonposterior and 3 to 5 mm posterior. None of the patients received ADT. The cumulative incidence of CTCAE grade ≥ 2 GU and GI toxicity was 30.8% and 15.7% at 3 months follow-up, respectively, which is higher compared with our results. The lower toxicity that is reported in our study may be a result of more accurate dose delivery due to the ability to perform online MRI-guided ATP and ATS. Because ADT has a detrimental effect on sexual activity and function, we have limited our analysis of sexual activity and function to non-ADT patients only.¹⁹ We observed a significant decline in sexual function from baseline to 3 and 12 months. The effect sizes indicated a large and moderate effect, respectively, which emphasizes the clinical relevance of the domain score decline. The significant increase in CTCAE erectile toxicity at 12 months follow-up supports this finding. To get a more detailed picture of sexual function of these patients, we looked at the individual questions of the QLQ-PR25. Of the non-ADT patients who reported to have been sexually active over the last 4 weeks at the time of filling out the QLQ-PR25 questionnaire, the percentage of patients who reported to have "quite a bit" to "very much" difficulty in getting or maintaining an erection increased significantly from 21.7% at baseline to 31.6% at 12 months. Previous reports on ED after SBRT treatment for prostate cancer showed a gradual decline in erectile function beyond 12 months follow-up up to 5 years after treatment. Therefore, longer follow-up and larger patient numbers are warranted to draw definitive conclusions regarding ED after MRI-guided radiotherapy.²⁰

Theoretical advantages of MRI-guided radiotherapy include intrafraction motion monitoring and correction for interfraction prostate motion (translation and rotation) in case of applying an ATS procedure.²¹ more accurate visualization of the dominant intraprostatic lesion for focal boosting.²² visualization of neurovascular structures to allow sparing,²³ and the potential for MRI biomarker-based adaptive treatment.²⁴ However, for MRI-guided radiotherapy to become a cost-effective alternative to conventional CT-based EBRT, brachytherapy, or prostatectomy, a substantial reduction in toxicity is needed.²⁵ For this, comparative studies, preferably randomized controlled trials, are needed. The MIRAGE-trial is the first RCT comparing (low-field) MRI-guided radiotherapy with conventional CT-guided radiotherapy and is currently ongoing.²⁶ An interim analysis showed promising results, including a significantly lower acute grade ≥ 2 GU and GI toxicity in patients who received 5 × 8 Gy on an MR-Linac with 2 mm PTV margins compared with patients treated on a CT-guided linac with 4 mm PTV margins (incidence of grade 2 GU toxicity: 11 [22.4%] vs. 24 [47.1%], P = 0.01; incidence of grade \geq 2 GI toxicity: 0 [0%] vs. 7 [13.7%], P = 0.01).²⁷ Furthermore, multiple prospective longterm registries are ongoing to collect follow-up data on toxicity and PROs in patients treated with MRI-guided radiotherapy as well as conventional EBRT, brachytherapy, prostatectomy, and active surveillance, which allow for comparison between the various treatments.^{9,28} Also, fast intrafraction MRI scan acquisition, improved automatic contouring, and fast online and real-time adaptive replanning during beam-on need to be implemented to enable further margin reduction to reduce toxicity and to open up possibilities for extreme hypofractionation in two fractions feasible.^{24,29,30,31}
We acknowledge that our study suffers from some limitations. First, the rate of missing CTCAE data was substantial, which should be considered when comparing our results to literature. CTCAE data was prospectively registered, but not all radiation oncologists systematically documented the toxicity using the 17 predefined CTCAE items. Furthermore, not all patients had an in-person appointment with their radiation oncologist at all follow-up moments and the COVID-19 pandemic even further reduced the number of in person appointments. Currently, efforts are being made to increase the CTCAE reporting rate, such as CTCAE registration using paper forms handed out to the physician as well as real-time remote symptom monitoring by a dedicated app.³² We expect that this will improve CTCAE registration. The gradual decline of data availability rate toward later follow-up moments, which is also present for PSA values and PROs, may be caused by a delay in data registration in the study database.

Second, although the highest grade of CTCAE toxicity between 0 and 3 months was recorded for the 3 months follow-up time point, CTCAE registration was only standardized at 3 months follow-up. Therefore, toxicity which settles before 3 months, may have been missed if not documented in the medical records. This should be considered when comparing our toxicity outcomes at 3 months follow-up with other studies, such as the series reported by Bruynzeel et al (standardized CTCAE registration at last fraction, 6, and 12 weeks follow-up)⁶ and the PACE B trial (standardized CTCAE registration at 2, 4, 8, and 12 weeks follow-up).¹⁸ Both studies report a peak in toxicity between 0 and 3 months follow-up, which substantially decreased at 3 months follow-up. In our current report it remains unknown to what extent toxicity occurred and resolved between 0 and 3 months follow-up and whether this was reported at 3 months follow-up, but the cumulative incidence is likely an underestimation.

Third, the response rates for the PRO questionnaires were high during follow-up. However, a group of patients did not receive the QLQ-PR25 questionnaire, because they were simultaneously enrolled in another prostate-specific prospective registry (Clinicaltrials.gov identifier NCT04228211) for which the QLQ-PR25 was replaced with the Expanded Prostate Cancer Index Composite (EPIC)-26.^{28,33} The QLQ-PR25 and EPIC-26 are similar in terms of questions and domains, but not directly comparable. So, for these patients, PRO data was not lost, but they were not eligible for the QLQ-PR25 analyses. Finally, no PRO data are available on follow-up moments between baseline and 3 months follow-up (e.g., directly after the final treatment fraction or at 1 month posttreatment). A transient deterioration of PRO scores during and shortly after radio-therapy may therefore have been missed.

Conclusion

The results presented in the current study show that the treatment of localized prostate cancer with SBRT on a 1.5 T MR-Linac is effective and safe. A transient but significant increase in the cumulative incidence of physician-reported GU and GI toxicity was reported at 3 months follow-up and a significant increase in physician-reported ED rates was reported at 12 months follow-up. Compared with baseline, no relevant deterioration in patient-reported bowel and sexual active domains was observed at 3, 6, and 12 months follow-up, however there was a significant decline in urinary domain scores at 3, 6, and 12 months and sexual function domain scores at 6 and 12 months follow-up. These data are useful for counseling patients on expected outcomes after MRI-guided radiotherapy and can be used to inform study designs of future comparative-effectiveness studies.

Supplementary material

Table 1-5:

https://ars.els-cdn.com/content/image/1-s2.0-S1879850022003630-mmc1.pdf



References

- de Muinck Keizer DM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Willigenburg T, et al. Prostate intrafraction motion during the preparation and delivery of MR-guided radiotherapy sessions on a 1.5T MR-Linac. Radiother Oncol. 2020;151:88-94.
- 2. Chin S, Eccles CL, McWilliam A, et al. Magnetic resonance-guided radiation therapy: A review. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2020;64:163-177.
- 3. Zachiu C, Denis De Senneville B, Willigenburg T, et al. Anatomically-adaptive multi-modal image registration for image-guided external-beam radiotherapy. Phys Med Biol. 2020:65.
- 4. Kluter S. Technical design and concept of a 0.35 T MR-Linac. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2019;18:98-101.
- 5. Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW, van Vulpen M. The Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Linac System. Semin Radiat Oncol. 2014;24:207-209.
- Bruynzeel AME, Tetar SU, Oei SS, et al. A prospective single-arm phase 2 study of stereotactic magnetic resonance guided adaptive radiation therapy for prostate cancer: Early toxicity results. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2019;105:1086-1094.
- Tetar SU, Bruynzeel AME, Oei SS, et al. Magnetic resonance-guided stereotactic radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer: Final results on patient-reported outcomes of a prospective phase 2 study. Eur Urol Oncol. 2021;4:628-634.
- de Mol van Otterloo SR, Christodouleas JP, Blezer ELA, Akhiat H, Brown K, Choudhury A, et al. Patterns of Care, Tolerability, and Safety of the First Cohort of Patients Treated on a Novel High-Field MR-Linac Within the MOMENTUM Study: Initial Results From a Prospective Multi-Institutional Registry. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2021;111:867-875.
- de Mol van Otterloo SR, Christodouleas JP, Blezer ELA, Akhiat H, Brown K, Choudhury A, et al. The MOMENTUM Study: An International Registry for the Evidence-Based Introduction of MRGuided Adaptive Therapy. Front Oncol. 2020;10:1328.
- Identifier: NCT04075305, The MOMENTUM Study: The Multiple Outcome Evaluation of Radiation Therapy Using the MR-Linac Study, August 30, 2019. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04075305. Access date: April 27, 2021.
- Common Terminology Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE) v5.0. Publish date: November 27, 2017
- 12. Aaronson NK, Ahmedzai S, Bergman B, et al. The European organization for research and treatment of cancer QLQ-C30: A quality-oflife instrument for use in international clinical trials in oncology. J Natl Cancer Inst. 1993;85:365-376.
- van Andel G, Bottomley A, Fossa SD, et al. An international field study of the EORTC QLQ-PR25: A questionnaire for assessing the health-related quality of life of patients with prostate cancer. Eur J Cancer. 2008;44:2418-2424.
- Winkel D, Bol GH, Kroon PS, van Asselen B, Hackett SS, Werensteijn-Honingh AM, et al. Adaptive radiotherapy: The Elekta Unity MR-linac concept. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2019;18:54-59.
- Willigenburg T, de Muinck Keizer DM, Peters M, Claes A, et al. Evaluation of daily online contour adaptation by radiation therapists for prostate cancer treatment on an MRI-guided linear accelerator. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2021;27:50-56.
- 16. Fritz CO, Morris PE, Richler JJ. Effect size estimates: Current use, calculations, and interpretation. J Exp Psychol Gen. 2012;141:2-18.
- 17. Jackson WC, Silva J, Hartman HE, et al. Stereotactic body radiation therapy for localized prostate cancer: A systematic review and metaanalysis of over 6,000 patients treated on prospective studies. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2019;104:778-789.

- Brand DH, Tree AC, Ostler P, et al. Intensity-modulated fractionated radiotherapy versus stereotactic body radiotherapy for prostate cancer (PACE-B): Acute toxicity findings from an international, randomised, open-label, phase 3, non-inferiority trial. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20:1531-1543.
- 19. Sharifi N, Gulley JL, Dahut WL. Androgen deprivation therapy for prostate cancer. J Am Med Assoc. 2005;294:238-244.
- Loi M, Wortel RC, Francolini G, Incrocci L. Sexual function in patients treated with stereotactic radiotherapy for prostate cancer: A systematic review of the current evidence. J Sex Med. 2019;16:1409-1420.
- De Muinck Keizer DM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Maspero M, et al. Soft-tissue prostate intrafraction motion tracking in 3D cine-MR for MRguided radiotherapy. Phys Med Biol. 2019;64:235008.
- 22. Kerkmeijer LGW, Groen VH, Pos FJ, Haustermans K, et al. Focal boost to the intraprostatic tumor in external beam radiotherapy for patients with localized prostate cancer: results from the FLAME randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2021;39:787-796.
- Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Hes J, et al. Adaptive magnetic resonance-guided neurovascularsparing radiotherapy for preservation ferectile function in prostate cancer patients. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;20:5-10.
- Pathmanathan AU, van As NJ, Kerkmeijer LGW, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging-guided adaptive radiation therapy: A "game changer" for prostate treatment? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;100:361-373.
- Hehakaya C, Van der Voort van Zyp JR, Lagendijk JJW, et al. Problems and promises of introducing the magnetic resonance imaging linear accelerator into routine care: The case of prostate cancer. Front Oncol. 2020;10:1741.
- Ma TM, Lamb JM, Casado M, et al. Magnetic resonance imagingguided stereotactic body radiotherapy for prostate cancer (mirage): A phase III randomized trial. BMC Cancer. 2021;21:1-13.
- Kishan AU, Lamb J, Casado M, et al. Magnetic resonance imagingguided versus computed tomography-guided stereotactic body radiotherapy for prostate cancer (MIRAGE): Interim analysis of a phase III randomized trial. J Clin Oncol. 2022;40(Suppl 6):255-255.
- Identifier: NCT04228211, Utrecht Prostate Cohort for Cancer Treatment Intervention Studies and Long-term Evaluation (UPC), January 14, 2020. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https:// clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04228211. Access date: December 21, 2020.
- 29. Kontaxis C, Bol GH, Kerkmeijer LGW, Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW. Fast online replanning for interfraction rotation correction in prostate radiotherapy. Med Phys. 2017;44:5034-5042.
- 30. Kontaxis C, de Muinck Keizer DM, Kerkmeijer LGW, et al. Delivered dose quantification in prostate radiotherapy using online 3D cine imaging and treatment log files on a combined 1.5T magnetic resonance imaging and linear accelerator system. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2020;15:23-29.
- Westley R, Hall E, Tree A. HERMES: Delivery of a speedy prostate cancer treatment. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2022;34:426-429.
- Maguire R, McCann L, Kotronoulas G, et al. Real time remote symptom monitoring during chemotherapy for cancer: European multicentre randomised controlled trial (eSMART). BMJ. 2021;374:n1647.
- 33. Szymanski KM, Wei JT, Dunn RL, Sanda MG. Development and validation of an abbreviated version of the expanded prostate cancer index composite instrument for measuring healthrelated quality of life among prostate cancer survivors. Urology. 2010;76:1245-1250.

CHAPTER 3

The first patient-reported outcomes from the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC): the first platform facilitating "trials within cohorts" (TwiCs) for the evaluation of interventions for prostate cancer

Frederik R. Teunissen, Thomas Willigenburg, Richard P. Meijer, Harm H. E. van Melick, Helena M. Verkooijen, and Jochem R. N. van der Voort van Zyp

World Journal of Urology (2023)

DOI: 10.1007/s00345-022-04092-2

Abstract

Purpose: To describe the development and first outcomes of the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC): the first "trials within cohorts" (TwiCs) platform for prostate cancer.

Materials and methods: All non-metastasized, histologically proven prostate cancer patients who are planned to receive standard of care are eligible for inclusion in the UPC. Patients provide informed consent for the collection of clinical and technical patient data, physician-reported outcomes, and patient-reported outcomes (PROs) up to 10 years post-treatment. Additionally, patients may provide broad consent for future randomization for experimental-intervention trials (TwiCs). Changes in PROs (EPIC-26 questionnaire domains) of the participants who received standard of care were analyzed using Wilcoxon signed-rank tests.

Results: In 2 years, 626 patients were enrolled, 503 (80.4%) of whom provided broad consent for future randomization. Among these, 293 (46.8%) patients underwent magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided external beam radiation therapy (EBRT), 116 (18.5%) computed tomography (CT)-guided EBRT, 109 (17.4%) robot-assisted radical prostatectomy (RARP), and 65 (10.4%) patients opted for active surveillance. Patients treated with MRI-guided and CT-guided EBRT showed a transient but significant decline in urinary irritative/obstructive and bowel domain scores at 1-month follow-up. RARP patients showed a significant deterioration of urinary incontinence domain scores between baseline and all follow-up moments and significant improvement of urinary irritative/obstructive domain scores between baseline and 9- and 12-month follow-up. All radical treatment groups showed a significant decline in sexual domain scores during follow-up. Active surveillance patients showed no significant deterioration over time in all domains.

Conclusion: The first results from the UPC study show distinct differences in PROs between treatment options for prostate cancer.

Introduction

Prostate cancer is the most common cancer in men worldwide, with an estimated 1,414,259 new cases and 375,304 associated deaths in 2020.¹ Overall survival rates are high due to the non-aggressive nature of many localized prostate tumors and the availability of effective treatment options.²

Established curative (radical) treatment modalities for primary localized prostate cancer include external beam radiotherapy (EBRT), brachytherapy (BT), and robot-assisted radical prostatectomy (RARP). Radical treatments are associated with adverse events such as genitourinary (GU) and gastrointestinal (GI) problems, and erectile dysfunction (ED). Therefore, new treatment modalities, aimed at reducing adverse events and improving quality of life (QoL), are being developed. These include real-time magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided EBRT and focal therapies such as high-intensity focused ultrasound (HIFU) or irreversible electroporation (IRE).³⁻⁵ An alternative to active treatment for selected low- and intermediate-risk prostate cancer patients is active surveillance (AS).

Evaluation of new treatments is ideally performed using the randomized controlled trial (RCT) design. RCTs are often limited by slow recruitment, high rates of premature ending⁶, limited generalizability due to strict patient inclusion criteria that may not represent the real-world patient population^{7,8}, fear for the experimental treatment, which can prevent patients from participating, or preference for the new intervention, leading to patient disappointment and even drop out as a result of allocation to the control arm.⁹ To overcome some of these limitations, the trials within cohorts (TwiCs) design was developed.¹⁰ In this TwiCs design, prospective cohorts or registries serve as facilities for simultaneous and randomized evaluation of multiple interventions for the same condition. The basis of TwiCs is a comprehensive prospective observational cohort of patients with the condition of interest (e.g., prostate cancer), who (in principle) undergo standard treatment and for whom relevant short- and long-term outcome measures are captured. For each experimental intervention that is compared to standard treatment in an RCT, a subcohort of eligible patients is identified within the cohort. From this subcohort of eligible patients, a random sample is offered the intervention. The outcomes of these randomly selected patients are then compared to the remaining eligible patients in the subcohort who received standard care. During the trial, the control group is not actively informed about the trial. The same process can be repeated (simultaneously) for other experimental interventions.11,12

Due to the high pace of technical innovations in prostate cancer treatment, we set up a comprehensive cohort of patients with non-metastasized, histologically proven prostate cancer, facilitating the TwiCs design: the "Utrecht Prostate Cohort for cancer treatment intervention studies and long-term evaluation" (UPC). With the UPC, we aim to: (1) create a real-life data infrastructure for the evaluation of short- and long-term clinical and patient-reported outcomes during and after treatment for prostate cancer. (2) Provide a facility for multiple interventional trials and observational studies for the evaluation of new treatment interventions for prostate cancer. This paper describes the infrastructural set up and presents the first data from all patients enrolled in the UPC study in the first 2 years of inclusion.

Materials and methods

Patients

The UPC study received approval from the Institutional Review and Ethics Board of the University Medical Center Utrecht (19-692/M), the Netherlands. All non-metastatic, histologically proven prostate cancer patients are eligible for participation in the UPC. After diagnosis, patients are informed by a researcher or research assistant about the study, after which written informed consent is obtained. Patients that are mentally incompetent or unable to understand the Dutch language are excluded from participation. Enrolment takes place at two urology clinics and one radiotherapy facility covering a large region within the Netherlands.

Staged-informed consent

In addition to signing informed consent for the collection, use, and sharing of clinical and technical data and receiving QoL questionnaires, patients may provide broad consent for random allocation to experimental interventional treatment(s) in the (near) future in case they are eligible for a trial within the cohort.^{10,11} In this case, patients who are randomly allocated to the experimental arm are offered to undergo an experimental treatment, for which, in case they accept, additional written informed consent is obtained. Patients allocated to the control arm will receive standard treatment and are not informed while the study is ongoing. According to the TwiCs design, multiple trials can run within the UPC simultaneously. All patients are informed about the results after completion of a study within the UPC, irrespective of their participation in that specific study.

The UPC study

Clinical data

For the observational cohort, clinical data are prospectively collected and stored in a cloud-based database. Data are collected from the electronic patient records, referral letters, and annual data extraction from the Dutch cancer registry.

Sociodemographic data include: date of birth, family history of prostate cancer, educational level, Charlson Comorbidity Index (CCI), and Eastern Cooperative Oncology Group (ECOG) performance status. Disease characteristics include: date of diagnosis, PSA level, tumor nodes metastases (TNM) classification, pathological results, prostate volume, prostate imaging reporting and data system (PI-RADS) classification, prostate-specific membrane antigen ligand positron emission tomography (PSMA-PET) computed tomography (CT) results, and bone scintigraphy. Imaging data are stored in a Digital Imaging and Communications in Medicine (DICOM) repository. For patients undergoing RARP and/or pelvic lymph node dissection, additional pathologic information is collected, including pathologic tumor and lymph node status and surgical margins. Surgical complications are recorded using the Clavien Dindo classification. For radiotherapy patients, irradiated volume, prescribed dose, and documentation of androgen deprivation therapy prescription are collected. Acute and chronic toxicity is collected using the National Cancer Institute's Common Toxicity Criteria for Adverse Events (CTCAE) version 5.

Recurrence- and progression-free survival are assessed following routine care by regular measurement of PSA level. Survival is assessed through follow-up questionnaires, the systematical assessment of the Municipal Personal Records Database, and the Dutch Cancer Registry.

Patient-reported outcomes (PROs)

Patients have the option to fill out paper QoL questionnaires or opt for online completion of the QoL questionnaires after secured login. Patients are invited to fill out questionnaires at baseline and at 1, 3, 6, 9, 12, 18, and 24 months post-treatment. Thereafter, questionnaires are filled out annually up to 10 years post-treatment. Annually, additional information is obtained on (serious) adverse events.

PRO questionnaires include: Expanded Prostate Cancer Index Composite Short Form (EPIC-26)¹³, EORTC Quality of Life Questionnaire (QLQ-C30)¹⁴, International Index of Erectile Function-5 (IIEF-5)¹⁵, EuroQol questionnaire (EQ-5D-5L)¹⁶, International Prostate Symptom Score (IPSS)¹⁷, Hospital Anxiety and Depression Scale (HADS)¹⁸, and Workability Index (WAI)¹⁹ (the WAI questionnaire is not included at 1, 6, 9, and 18 months).

Statistical analysis

Descriptive statistics were reported for the questionnaire response rate, baseline characteristics, and the outcomes of the EPIC-26 questionnaire at baseline, 1, 3, 6, 9, and 12 months follow-up for each major treatment group. For the AS patient group, the first completed questionnaire was set as baseline questionnaire. Within each treatment group, follow-up EPIC-26 scores were compared to baseline using the difference in medians (Δ) and Wilcoxon signed-rank tests. A P-value < 0.05 was considered statistically significant. The minimal clinically relevant difference for the EPIC-26 domain scores was considered $\Delta = 5-7$ for the urinary irritative/obstructive domain, $\Delta = 6-9$ for the urinary incontinence domain, $\Delta = 4-6$ for the bowel domain, $\Delta = 10-12$ for the sexual domain, and $\Delta = 4-6$ for the hormonal domain.²⁰ All analyses were performed using R version 4.1.2.

Results

Between February 5, 2020, and February 5, 2022, 626 patients were enrolled in the UPC. All participants signed informed consent for the use of their data for research purposes, 556 (88.8%) provided consent for filling out PRO questionnaires, and 503 (80.4%) provided broad consent for future randomization (TwiCs). Since the start of the study, two (0.3%) patients withdrew from participation, and nine (1.4%) patients deceased during follow-up.

On February 5, 2022, 293 (46.8%) patients had started or completed MRI-guided EBRT, 116 (18.5%) had started or completed CT-guided EBRT treatment, and 109 (17.4%) patients underwent RARP. An additional 65 (10.4%) patients opted for AS (Table 1). Patients who underwent RARP were youngest on average (mean: 68.2 years), followed by those who opted for AS (mean: 68.4 years), MRI-guided EBRT (mean 70.3 years), and CT-guided EBRT (mean 73.0 years). Most RARP and MRI-guided EBRT patients had intermediate-risk localized prostate cancer (53.2 and 74.1%, respectively), whereas most AS patients had low-risk localized prostate cancer (70.8%). In the CT-guided EBRT group, most patients had high-risk localized prostate cancer (72.4%).

Characteristic	Treatment gr	oup		
	MRI-guided EBRT	CT-guided EBRT	RARP	AS
n	293	116	109	65
Age, mean (SD)	70.3 (6.4)	73.0 (6.2)	68.2 (5.7)	68.4 (6.1)
Charlson comorbidity index, mean (SD)	0.6 (1.1)	0.8 (1.2)	0.3 (0.8)	0.4 (0.7)
Consent for receiving PRO questionnaires, n (%)	264 (90.1)	90 (77.6)	104 (95.4)	61 (93.8)
Fraction scheme, n (%)				
5 × 7.25 Gy	243 (82.9)	8 (6.9)	NA	NA
20 × 3.1 Gy	47 (16.0)	61 (52.6)	NA	NA
35 × 2.2 Gy	0 (0.0)	40 (34.5)	NA	NA
Other	3 (1.0)	7 (6.0)	NA	NA
ADT, n (%)	40 (13.7)	83 (72.8)	3 (2.8)	0 (0.0)
cT stage, n (%)				
cT1	150 (51.4)	36 (31.0)	57 (52.3)	53 (81.5)
cT2	128 (43.8)	39 (33.6)	39 (35.8)	11 (16.9)
cT3	13 (4.5)	40 (34.5)	13 (11.9)	1 (1.5)
cT4	1 (0.3)	1 (0.9)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Regional lymph node metastasis, n (%)	2 (0.1)	28 (24.1)	7 (6.4)	0 (0.0)
PSA, n (%)				
< 10 ng/ml	29 (9.9)	5 (4.3)	11 (10.1)	46 (70.8)
10–20 ng/ml	217 (74.1)	27 (23.3)	58 (53.2)	17 (26.2)
> 20 ng/ml	47 (16.0)	84 (72.4)	40 (36.7)	2 (3.1)
Gleason score, n (%)				
≤ 6	48 (16.4)	8 (6.9)	19 (17.4)	54 (83.1)
7	225 (76.8)	49 (42.3)	65 (59.7)	11 (16.9)
≥ 8	20 (6.8)	59 (50.9)	25 (23.0)	0 (0.0)
Risk classification (EAU), n (%)				
Low risk	29 (9.9)	5 (4.3)	11 (10.1)	46 (70.8)
Intermediate risk	217 (74.1)	27 (23.3)	58 (53.2)	17 (26.2)
High risk	47 (16.0)	84 (72.4)	40 (36.7)	2 (3.1)

Table 1: Baseline characteristics of the four major patient groups within the UPC study

Abbreviations: UPC = Utrecht prostate cohort; MRI = magnetic resonance imaging; CT = computed tomography; EBRT = external beam radiotherapy; RARP = robot assisted radical prostatectomy; AS = active surveillance; PRO = patient-reported outcome; ADT = androgen deprivation therapy; cT stage = clinical tumor stage; PSA = prostate-specific antigen; EAU = European association of urology.

The questionnaire response rate for the entire cohort was 78.8% at baseline, 76.7% at 6-month follow-up, and 71.0% at 12-month follow-up. For the EPIC-26 urinary irritative/ obstructive domain, the MRI-guided and CT-guided EBRT patients reported significant and clinically relevant lower scores at 1-month follow-up compared to baseline (MRI-quided EBRT: Δ – 12.5, P < 0.001; CT-quided EBRT: Δ – 12.5, P < 0.001) (Fig. 1 and Supplementary material). RARP patients reported a significant and clinically relevant improvement in urinary irritative/obstructive domain scores at 9- (Δ + 6.2, p = 0.002) and 12-month (Δ + 6.2, P = 0.029) follow-up compared to baseline. In these patients, a significant and clinically relevant decline in the urinary incontinence domain scores at 1, 3, 6, 9, and 12-month follow-up compared to baseline was reported ($\Delta - 63.5$, P < 0.001; $\Delta - 54.0$, P < 0.001; $\Delta - 35.3$, P < 0.001; $\Delta - 29.0$, P = 0.001; $\Delta - 24.9$, P = 0.045; respectively) and at 1-month follow-up by the CT-guided EBRT patients ($\Delta - 8.2$, P = 0.031). For the bowel domain, the MRI-guided and CT-guided EBRT patients reported significant and clinically relevant lower scores at 1-month follow-up compared to baseline (MRI-guided EBRT: $\Delta - 8.3$, P < 0.001; CT-guided EBRT: $\Delta - 8.3$, P < 0.001). The median sexual domain score declined significantly from baseline up to 12-month follow-up from 43.0 to 21.5 (P < 0.001) for the CT-guided EBRT group, from 69.5 to 48.7 (P < 0.001) for the MRI-guided EBRT group, and from 75.0 to 25.0 (P < 0.001) for the RARP group. In the MRI-guided EBRT and CT-guided EBRT group, a significant and clinically relevant decline of the hormonal domain score from baseline was observed for all follow-up moments and for the RALP patients at 9-month follow-up. In the AS group, no significant difference in any of the domains at any follow-up point was observed.





Abbreviations: BL = baseline; M = month; AS = active surveillance; EBRT = external beam radiotherapy; MRgRT = magnetic resonance imaging-guided radiotherapy; RARP = robot-assisted radical prostatectomy.

3





Figure 1: Continued.



Figure 1: Continued.

Discussion

New treatments for prostate cancer patients are being developed at a rapid pace. Multiple (simultaneous) trials or other studies for new treatment interventions can be conducted within the UPC. We prospectively collect a predefined set of baseline and follow-up measurements for the cohort at regular time points. Using standardized PROs, we can effectively compare short- and long-term outcomes of treatment interventions to standard care, which will be important for the implementation of new treatment interventions in clinical practice. All future trials within the UPC will use the same predefined study population, and baseline and follow-up data will be collected at the same time points. This will enable direct comparison between standard-of-care and new treatment interventions and is in line with the International Consortium for Health Outcome Measures (ICHOM), which focuses on the standardization of outcome measures.²¹ Next to TwiCs, the UPC study facilitates non-randomized comparison studies between the patient groups within the cohort, as well as with external cohorts. Because of the vast and detailed patient characteristics, treatment procedures, and outcomes collected within the UPC, the data can be used for post-marketing studies, technical development studies (following the R-IDEAL framework)²², prediction studies, and imaging studies.

Across the different standard treatment groups within the UPC, different patterns in EPIC-26 domain scores are manifest. Initial analysis of the EPIC-26 domain scores showed no significant difference for any follow-up time points compared to baseline for all domains in the AS group. All radical treatment options showed significant and clinically relevant change in one or more domains at one or more follow-up moments, which is in line with large prospective cohorts in literature²³⁻²⁶ and affirm the domains in which improvements can be made in terms of toxicity reduction. A limitation of this first UPC report is the relatively low number of included patients, especially towards longer follow-up, which lowers power for comparisons. Ongoing data collection and follow-up will increase these numbers for each treatment group and will enable us to conduct stratified or matched comparisons between groups within the cohort and with external cohorts, allowing the evaluation of differences in toxicity and efficacy between primary prostate cancer treatments.

The urge to prevent ED after radical treatment has led to the first trial that is currently running within the UPC. This single-arm phase II trial investigates the effect of neuro-vascular sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy on erectile function in a localized prostate cancer population (NCT04861194).^{27,28} Because all study parameters for this trial are already prospectively recorded within the UPC (e.g., the IIEF-5 questionnaire for the measurement of erectile function), it can run very efficiently. Furthermore, UPC data are currently being used to analyze dose-toxicity relationships in MRI-guided radiotherapy patients to evaluate and possibly adjust existing or propose new dose constraints to further reduce toxicity after radiotherapy. Systematically recorded physician- and patient-reported toxicity (i.e., CTCAEs and PROs) and technical data (i.e., MRI-guided radiotherapy dose parameters) recorded within the UPC are used for this goal.

Currently, only non-metastatic prostate cancer patients that opt for AS or awaiting radical treatment are included. This can be extended to additionally include prostate cancer patients with metastatic or recurrent disease undergoing palliative or salvage treatments. Also, patients at risk of prostate cancer can be included to analyze diagnostic strategies before the diagnosis of prostate cancer. Furthermore, a biobank for genetic and (histo)pathologic studies will be added in the near future. The UPC study is designed in such a way that it can be expanded to other medical centers, and external institutions can apply to receive data for research purposes.

The TwiCs design overcomes some of the hurdles that are associated with running classic RCTs. Advantages of the TwiCs design over the classic RTC design include more efficient use of control patients, improved comparison between different trial interventions, enhanced generalizability, and reduced disappointment bias.^{10,12} However, there

are some limitations of TwiCs design. First, the collected clinical data are generated from routine care and, therefore, may be considered pragmatic. Endpoints for trials within the UPC need to be part of the predefined outcomes measured for all patients. Second, the questionnaire return rates slowly decrease over time, which is also a concern in the UPC study and may influence data comparability and generalizability. Therefore, we are actively informing patients about the results of studies conducted within the cohort to keep participants actively involved and motivated to return the questionnaires. Third. in the TwiCs design, a patient allocated to the control arm is not informed about being a participant in a trial and is also not informed about the interventional treatment. The (conventional) control treatment can be considered the best treatment in terms of outcome based on the current, up-to-date guidelines. However, because a patient is withheld the information and possibly unaware of the existence of a specific experimental treatment, the patient does not have the opportunity to receive the experimental treatment off-protocol or outside a clinical trial. Although UPC participants sign informed consent for these procedures up-front, therapeutic misconception could remain an issue since optimism about potentially being randomized in the experimental arm when participating in the UPC could overshadow the equal chance of being randomized in the control arm and the even higher chance of not participating in a trial at all.^{11,29} Therefore, researchers should extensively inform participants about this TwiCs procedure before participants sign consent.30

Conclusion

The UPC study is the first platform for prostate cancer according to the TwiCs design. It provides an ongoing prospective observational cohort and an infrastructure for multiple trials and other studies for the evaluation of new treatment interventions for prostate cancer. The initial results after 2 years of inclusion highlight the areas on which future research and new interventions should focus.

Supplementary material

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9427931/bin/345_2022_4092_ MOESM1_ESM.docx



References

- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, Laversanne M, Soerjomataram I, Jemal A, et al. Global cancer statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN estimates of incidence and mortality worldwide for 36 cancers in 185 countries. CA Cancer J Clin. 2021;71:209–249.
- Hamdy FC, Donovan JL, Lane JA, Mason M, Metcalfe C, Holding P, et al. 10-year outcomes after monitoring, surgery, or radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375:1415–1424.
- McPartlin AJ, Li XA, Kershaw LE, Heide U, Kerkmeijer L, Lawton C, et al. MRI-guided prostate adaptive radiotherapy – a systematic reviewMRI-linac and prostate motion review. Radiother Oncol. 2016;119:371–380.
- Alongi F, Rigo M, Figlia V, Cuccia F, Giaj-Levra N, Nicosia L, et al. 1.5 T MR guided and daily adapted SBRT for prostate cancer: feasibility, preliminary clinical tolerability, quality of life and patient-reported outcomes during treatment. Radiat Oncol. 2020;15(1):69.
- van der Poel HG, van den Bergh RCN, Briers E, Cornford P, Govorov A, Henry AM, et al. Focal therapy in primary localised prostate cancer: the European association of urology position in 2018. Eur Urol. 2018;74:84–91.
- Young RC. Cancer clinical trials a chronic but curable crisis. N Engl J Med. 2010;363:306– 309.
- Song F, Altman DG, Glenny AM, Deeks JJ. Validity of indirect comparison for estimating efficacy of competing interventions: empirical evidence from published meta-analyses. Br Med J. 2003;326:472–475.
- Kennedy-Martin T, Curtis S, Faries D, Robinson S, Johnston J. A literature review on the representativeness of randomized controlled trial samples and implications for the external validity of trial results. Trials. 2015;16:495.
- 9. Sedgwick P. Controlled trials: allocation concealment, random allocation, and blinding. BMJ. 2015;350:h2633.
- Relton C, Torgerson D, O'Cathain A, Nicholl J. Rethinking pragmatic randomised controlled trials: introducing the "cohort multiple randomised controlled trial" design. BMJ. 2010;340:963– 967.
- Young-Afat DA, Verkooijen HAM, Van Gils CH, Van Der Velden JM, Burbach JP, Elias SG, et al. Staged-informed consent in the cohort multiple randomized controlled trial design. Epidemiology. 2016;27:389–392.
- 12. van der Velden JM, Verkooijen HM, Ayoung-Afat D, Burbach JPM, van Vulpen M, Relton C, et al. The cohort multiple randomized controlled trial design: a valid and efficient alternative to pragmatic trials? Int J Epidemiol. 2017;46:96–102.
- Szymanski KM, Wei JT, Dunn RL, Sanda MG. Development and validation of an abbreviated version of the expanded prostate cancer index composite instrument for measuring healthrelated quality of life among prostate cancer survivors. Urology. 2010;76:1245–1250.
- 14. Fayers PM, Aaronson NK, Bjordal K, Groenvold M, Curran D, Bottomley A, on behalf of the EORTC Quality of Life Group. The EORTC QLQ-C30 Scoring Manual (3rd Edition). Published by: European Organisation for Research and Treatment of Cancer, Brussels 2001.
- Rosen RC, Cappelleri JC, Smith MD, Lipsky J, Peñ BM. Development and evaluation of an abridged, 5-item version of the international index of erectile function (IIEF-5) as a diagnostic tool for erectile dysfunction. Int J Impot Res. 1999;11:319–326.
- Herdman M, Gudex C, Lloyd A, Janssen M, Kind P, Parkin D, et al. Development and preliminary testing of the new five-level version of EQ-5D (EQ-5D-5L) Qual Life Res. 2011;20:1727–1736.

- Barry MJ, Fowler FJ, O'Leary MP, Bruskewitz RC, Holtgrewe HL, Mebust WK, et al. The American urological association symptom index for benign prostatic hyperplasia. J Urol. 1992;148:1549–1557.
- Zigmond AS, Snaith RP. The hospital anxiety and depression scale. Acta Psychiatr Scand. 1983;67:361–370.
- 19. Tuomi K, Ilmarinen J, Jahkola A, Katajarinne L, Tulkki A (1998) Work Ability Index. 2nd revised edn. Finnish Inst Occup Health, Helsinki.
- Skolarus TA, Dunn RL, Sanda MG, Chang P, Greenfield TK, Litwin MS, et al. Minimally important difference for the expanded prostate cancer index composite short form. Urology. 2015;85:101– 105.
- Martin NE, Massey L, Stowell C, Bangma C, Briganti A, Bill-Axelson A, et al. Defining a standard set of patient-centered outcomes for men with localized prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2015;67:460–467.
- Verkooijen HM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Fuller CD, Huddart R, Faivre-Finn C, Verheij M, et al. R-IDEAL: a framework for systematic clinical evaluation of technical innovations in radiation oncology. Front Oncol. 2017;7:59.
- Hoffman KE, Penson DF, Zhao Z, Huang LC, Conwill R, Laviana AA, et al. Patient-reported outcomes through 5 years for active surveillance, surgery, brachytherapy, or external beam radiation with or without androgen deprivation therapy for localized prostate cancer. JAMA - J Am Med Assoc. 2020;323:149–163.
- Mazariego CG, Egger S, King MT, Juraskova I, Woo H, Berry M, et al. Fifteen year quality of life outcomes in men with localised prostate cancer: population based Australian prospective study. BMJ. 2020; 371:m3503.
- Lardas M, Liew M, van den Bergh RC, De Santis M, Bellmunt J, Van den Broeck T, et al. Quality of life outcomes after primary treatment for clinically localised prostate cancer: a systematic review. Eur Urol. 2017;72:869–885.
- Downing A, Wright P, Hounsome L, Selby P, Wilding S, Watson E, et al. Quality of life in men living with advanced and localised prostate cancer in the UK: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20:436–447.
- 27. Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Hes J, Willigenburg T, de Groot-van Breugel EN, de Boer JCJ, et al. Adaptive magnetic resonance-guided neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy for preservation of erectile function in prostate cancer patients. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;20:5–10.
- Identifier: NCT04861194, EREctile Function Preservation for Prostate Cancer Radiation Therapy (ERECT), April 27, 2021. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://www.clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT04861194. Access date: February 5, 2022.
- 29. Kim SYH, Flory J, Relton C. Ethics and practice of trials within cohorts: an emerging pragmatic trial design. Clin Trials. 2018;15:9–16.
- Young-Afat DA, Gal R, Gerlich S, Burbach JPM, van der Velden JM, van den Bongard DHJG, et al. Oncology patients were found to understand and accept the trials within cohorts design. J Clin Epidemiol. 2021;130:135-142.
- 31. Fritz CO, Morris PE, Richler JJ. Effect size estimates: Current use, calculations, and interpretation. J Exp Psychol Gen. 2012;141(1):2-18.

CHAPTER 4

Patient preferences for treatment modalities for localized prostate cancer

Frederik R. Teunissen, Charisma Hehakaya, Richard P. Meijer, Harm H. E. van Melick, Helena M. Verkooijen, and Jochem R. N. van der Voort van Zyp

BJUI Compass (2022)

DOI: 10.1002/bco2.198

Abstract

Purpose: To assess the patient preferences and utility scores for the different conventional and innovative treatment modalities for localized prostate cancer.

Materials and methods: Patients treated for localized prostate cancer and healthy volunteers were invited to fill out a treatment-outcome scenario questionnaire. Participants ranked six different treatments for localized prostate cancer from most to least favorable, prior to information. In a next step, treatment procedures, toxicity, risk of biochemical recurrence and follow-up regimen were comprehensibly described for each of the six treatments (i.e., treatment-outcome scenarios), after which patients re-ranked the six treatments. Additionally, participants gave a visual analogue scale (VAS) and time trade-off (TTO) score for each scenario. Differences between utility scores were tested by Friedman tests with post hoc Wilcoxon signed-rank tests.

Results: Eighty patients and 29 healthy volunteers were included in the study. Before receiving treatment-outcome scenario information, participants ranked magnetic resonance-guided adaptive radiotherapy most often as their first choice (35%). After treatment information was received, active surveillance was most often ranked as the first choice (41%). Utility scores were significantly different between the six treatment-outcome scenarios, and active surveillance, non-invasive and minimally invasive treatments received higher scores.

Conclusion: Active surveillance and non-invasive treatment for localized prostate cancer were the most preferred options by prostate cancer patients and healthy volunteers and received among the highest utility scores. Treatment preferences change after treatment information is received.

Introduction

The majority of prostate cancer patients have localized disease at the time of diagnosis. Overall survival rates are high due to the nonaggressive nature of many localized prostate tumors and the effective treatment options.¹ Treatment modalities for localized prostate cancer include external beam radiotherapy (EBRT), low-dose-rate (LDR) brachytherapy, robot-assisted radical prostatectomy (RARP) and for low-risk prostate cancer, active surveillance.² Radical treatments bear a considerable risk of adverse effects such as erectile dysfunction, urinary problems and bowel problems. New treatment modalities that aim to reduce adverse events are being developed, such as magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided adaptive radiotherapy and focal therapy, including irreversible electroporation, high-intensity focused ultrasound and cryoablation, but long-term functional and oncological outcomes are not yet available.³⁻⁶

Differences in risk for adverse events between the different treatment modalities are often poorly understood by patients.⁷ It is reported that 65% of the patients do not know that they are at greater risk for incontinence after RARP than after radiotherapy (i.e., EBRT and brachytherapy) and that 61% have a comparable wrong perception about erectile dysfunction. On the other hand, 53% of the patients were unaware that after RARP, the risk for bowel problems is lower than after radiotherapy. Furthermore, 80% do not understand that mortality rates are comparable following active surveillance, RARP, EBRT and brachytherapy. Also, the risk of requiring definitive treatment after active surveillance is sometimes overestimated by patients. Often, a patient's decision to receive active treatment versus active surveillance is largely based on the urologist's recommendation.⁸

Besides treatment preference, cost-effectiveness is an important factor in the evaluation of conventional treatments and the implementation of new treatments. New, and often costly, innovative treatments are often rushed into clinical standard care before treatment superiority is proven against conventional treatments.⁹ Early health technology assessment (HTA) aims to evaluate the cost-effectiveness of new treatments at an early stage. Utility scores, which are the measures of value that an individual gives under conditions of uncertainty that satisfy certain aspects, can guide in the early HTA of new treatment strategies for both conventional and new treatment modalities.¹⁰

It remains unclear what treatment modalities for localized prostate cancer are preferred by patients in case multiple treatment options are available, and what utility scores patients would give to those treatments. We aimed to assess the patient preferences and utility scores for treatment modalities for localized prostate cancer.

Materials and methods

Participants

The study was approved by our institutional ethics review board. Included were patients participating in the "Utrecht Prostate Cohort" (NCT04228211), who signed informed consent for receiving questionnaires and participating in future studies.¹¹ An unselected consecutive sample of equal numbers of patients who underwent active surveillance, RARP, conventional EBRT and MRI-guided radiotherapy were invited to participate in the present study. Patients who underwent treatment were approached at least 6 months after treatment.

Patients were invited by email and participating patients were asked to invite up to a maximum of five healthy male volunteers without prostate cancer, over 50 years of age, to anonymously fill out the same questionnaire. Questionnaires were filled out online through a secured link. Patients and volunteers were encouraged to fill out the questionnaires individually.

Treatment-outcome scenario questionnaire

A comprehensive treatment-outcome scenario questionnaire was developed based on the literature. The developed questionnaire was reviewed by an epidemiologist, a radiation oncologist and two urologists (Supplementary material: Treatment-outcome scenario questionnaire).

Firstly, participants were asked to fill out a general questionnaire including questions on patient characteristics and self-assessed health by the validated five-level version of the EuroQol 5-dimension (EQ-5D-5L) questionnaire.¹²

Secondly, participants were asked to hypothesize being newly diagnosed with localized prostate cancer and eligible for the following six treatment options: active surveillance (no active treatment), RARP, conventional EBRT receiving 5×7.25 Gy, LDR brachytherapy receiving radiation via interstitial iodide-125 sources, MRI-guided radiotherapy receiving 5×7.25 Gy on an MR-Linac and focal therapy by irreversible electroporation. Each treatment was described in one sentence, after which participants were asked to rank treatment options from most to least favorable.

Thirdly, treatment-outcome scenarios for all six treatment options were extensively described, including treatment procedures, and possible complications and adverse effects, along with their probability based on the European prostate cancer guidelines and recent literature (Supplementary material: Table 1).^{1, 13-19} Prognosis was described

as the chance of biochemical recurrence and prostate cancer-specific mortality risk within 10 years after treatment. For the assessment of utility scores, participants were asked to rate each scenario on a visual analogue scale (VAS) from 0 to 100. A score of 0 represented the treatment-outcome scenario as the worst thinkable health condition and a score of 100 represented the treatment-outcome scenarios according to the time trade-off (TTO) method. With the TTO method, participants indicate how many years (with a range of 0 to 10) of life in perfect health weigh up to 10 years of life in the health status after treatment as described in the specific scenario. A score of 0 indicated living with the outcomes of the treatment-outcome scenario to be unbearable and a score of 10 as equal to living in perfect health. To improve and estimate the participants' understanding of the scoring methods, the questionnaire contained two scenario examples and two exercise scenarios to start with.

Fourthly, the question to rank the six given treatment options from most favorable to least favorable was repeated, but now with the aforementioned background information from the six treatment-outcome scenarios. All four steps were on separate subsequent electronic form pages and participants were urged not to go back.

The treatment-outcome scenario questionnaire was tested in a pilot study with five prostate cancer patients. Their comments were used to improve the questionnaire.

Statistical analysis

The ranks of the six treatment options were presented as proportions. Proportions (discrete variables) and medians with interquartile range or means with SD (continuous variables) were calculated for baseline characteristics and VAS (0–100) and TTO (0–10) scores. The Spearman's rank correlation coefficient (ρ) was calculated to assess the correlation between VAS and TTO scores. We used the Friedman test to compare VAS and TTO scores between treatment scenarios. Stratified analyses were performed to evaluate whether utility scores differed for patients and volunteers, by age, previous prostate cancer treatment, education and baseline EQ-5D VAS score. When the Friedman test found a significant difference between the six ratings, the active surveillance scenario score was compared to all the other five scenario scores using post hoc Wilcoxon signed-rank tests. Bonferroni corrections for multiple testing were performed for all tests. The level of significance was set at P < 0.05. Statistical analysis was performed using R version 4.0.5.

Results

The questionnaire was sent out to 124 patients. Twenty-one (68%) active surveillance, 21 (68%) MRI-guided radiotherapy, 21 (68%) conventional EBRT and 17 (55%) RARP patients completed the questionnaire. The median time between treatment or start of active surveillance and filling out the questionnaire was 7.3 months (range: 6.0–10.0). At time of filling out the questionnaire, no patient had experienced tumor recurrence. Thirty-six volunteers completed the questionnaire, of which 29 met the inclusion criteria. Healthy volunteers were younger and reported a higher EQ-5D VAS score than the patient group (Table 1).

After receiving limited (one sentence) treatment-outcome scenario information, patients ranked MRI-guided radiotherapy most often as their first choice (33%), followed by active surveillance (23%) and RARP (21%) (Fig. 1). Active surveillance was most often ranked as the sixth choice (45%), followed by RARP (34%) and brachytherapy (9%). Patients ranked the treatment they had received themselves most often first, with 67% Active surveillance as first choice for active surveillance patients, 86% MRI-guided radiotherapy as first choice for MRI-guided radiotherapy patients, 38% of conventional EBRT as first choice for conventional EBRT patients and 65% of RARP as first choice for RARP patients. Fifty-five percent of patients that ranked active surveillance as first choice, ranked RARP as sixth choice and 67% of participants that ranked RARP as first choice also ranked active surveillance as sixth choice.

After receiving all the information from the different treatment-outcome scenarios, the number of first choices increased for active surveillance, remained the same for brachytherapy, and decreased for all other treatments (Fig. 2). Active surveillance was most often ranked as first choice (43%), followed by MRI-guided radiotherapy (28%) and RARP (14%). RARP was most often ranked as the sixth choice (42%), followed by active surveillance (30%) and brachytherapy (12%). Active surveillance, MRI-guided radiotherapy and RARP patients ranked the treatment they received themselves most often first with 86% active surveillance as first choice for MRI-guided radiotherapy patients, 48% MRI-guided radiotherapy as first choice for MRI-guided radiotherapy patients and 41% RARP as first choice for RARP patients, which was an increase for active surveillance and a decrease for MRI-guided radiotherapy and RARP. Conventional EBRT patients most often ranked MRI-guided radiotherapy as first choice (33%). Patients that ranked active surveillance as first choice most often ranked RARP as sixth choice (59%) and participants that ranked RARP as first choice most often ranked active surveillance as sixth choice (55%).

	MRI-guided radiotherapy	Conventional EBRT	RARP	Active surveillance	Healthy volunteers
и	21	21	17	21	29
Age, median (IQR)	69 (67–73)	73 (67–75)	69 (67–71)	69 (63–73)	67 (63–71)
BMI, median (IQR)	24.9 (22.6–29.2)	26.0 (24.4–27.8)	25.8 (24.3–27.2)	24.7 (24.4–26.2)	24.5 (22.8–26.2)
Marital status					
Single	1 (4.8)	2 (9.5)	1 (5.9)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Living together	2 (9.5)	1 (4.8)	1 (5.9)	2 (9.5)	3 (10.3)
Married	16 (76.2)	17 (81.0)	14 (82.4)	18 (85.7)	24 (82.8)
Divorced	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (5.9)	1 (4.8)	2 (6.9)
Widow	2 (9.5)	1 (4.8)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Education, n (%)					
No school completed	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	1 (4.8)	0 (0.0)
Primary school	1 (4.8)	0 (0.0)	1 (5.9)	1 (4.8)	0 (0.0)
High school	4 (19.0)	5 (23.8)	2 (11.8)	3 (14.3)	9 (31.0)
Vocational education	2 (9.5)	5 (23.8)	4 (23.5)	5 (23.8)	3 (10.3)
Higher education/university	14 (66.7)	11 (52.3)	10 (58.8)	11 (52.4)	17 (58.6)
Current employment, n (%)					
Full-time	3 (14.3)	1 (4.8)	1 (5.9)	6 (28.6)	12 (41.4)
Part-time	3 (14.3)	2 (9.5)	2 (11.8)	3 (14.3)	1 (3.4)
Unemployed/retired	15 (71.4)	18 (85.7)	14 (82.4)	12 (57.1)	16 (55.2)
Prostate cancer risk classificatio	on (EAU), n (%)				
Low	1 (4.8)	2 (9.5)	1 (5.9)	17 (81.0)	NA
Intermediate	18 (85.7)	2 (9.5)	10 (58.8)	3 (14.3)	NA
High	2 (9.5)	17 (81.0)	6 (35.3)	1 (4.8)	NA

Table 1: Baseline characteristics

4

Patient treatment preferences

Table 1: Continued					
	MRI-guided radiotherapy	Conventional EBRT	RARP	Active surveillance	Healthy volunteers
Androgen deprivation therapy, n (%)	3 (14.3)	15 (71.4)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	NA
EQ-5D-5L dimensions, mean (\$	SD)				
Mobility	1.6 (1.0)	1.5 (0.8)	1.3 (0.6)	1.2 (0.5)	1.1 (0.3)
Self-care	1.1 (0.4)	1.1 (0.2)	1.0 (0.0)	1.1 (0.5)	1.0 (0.0)
Daily activity	1.4 (0.7)	1.4 (0.9)	1.2 (0.4)	1.1 (0.4)	1.1 (0.4)
Pain/discomfort	1.6 (0.7)	2.0 (1.0)	1.9 (0.8)	1.6 (0.9)	1.6 (0.7)
Anxiety/depression	1.2 (0.4)	1.3 (0.7)	1.2 (0.5)	1.2 (0.4)	1.1 (0.4)
EQ-5D VAS, median (IQR)	89 (75–91)	81 (70–90)	85 (80–90)	81 (80–90)	90 (81–97)
Note: All data available.					

Note: All data available.
Abbreviations: BMI = body mass index; EAU = European Association of Urology; EBRT = external beam radiotherapy; EQ-5D-5L = EuroQol 5-dimension
5-level questionnaire; IQR = interquartile range; MRI = magnetic resonance imaging; NA = not applicable; SD = standard deviation; RARP = robot-assistec
radical prostatectomy; VAS = visual analogue scale.

Chapter 4



A. Patients





B. Healthy volunteers



Figure 1: Preferences for treatment of localized prostate cancer before and after treatment information was received (first choice to sixth choice) for (A) patients (n = 80) and (B) healthy volunteers (n = 29).

Abbreviations: A = after information is received; B = before information is received; AS = active surveillance; BT = brachytherapy; EBRT = conventional external beam radiotherapy; FT = focal therapy; MRgRT = magnetic resonance imaging-guided radiotherapy; RARP = robot-assisted radical prostatectomy.





Abbreviations: AS = active surveillance; BT = brachytherapy; EBRT = conventional external beam radiotherapy; FT = focal therapy; MRgRT = magnetic resonance imaging-guided adaptive radio-therapy; RARP = robot-assisted radical prostatectomy.

Healthy volunteers ranked MRI-guided radiotherapy most often as first choice (41%), followed by focal therapy (21%), and both RARP and active surveillance (14%) before receiving information. RARP (43%), active surveillance (37%) and brachytherapy (13%) were most often ranked as sixth choice. After treatment information was received, active surveillance was most often ranked as first choice (38%), followed by both MRI-guided radiotherapy (21%) and focal therapy (21%). RARP (61%), brachytherapy (18%) and active surveillance (11%) were most often ranked as sixth choice.

VAS scores for the treatment-outcome scenarios correlated strongly with TTO scores for both the patient group ($\rho = 0.75$, P < 0.001) and the healthy volunteer group ($\rho = 0.73$, P < 0.001). VAS scores were significantly different between the six treatment-outcome scenarios and were highest for the active surveillance treatment scenario (Table 2). After stratification for treatment history, age, education level and EQ-5D VAS score, the VAS scores between the six treatment-outcome scenarios remained significantly different, except for the treatment history group that was previously treated with RARP.

TTO scores between the treatment-outcome scenarios were significantly different for the total population and all strata except for the patients previously treated with RARP and patients of \geq 70 years old (Supplementary material: Table 2).

Discussion

Preferences for treatment of localized prostate cancer vary substantially between men and depend on the level and content of information received about the treatment procedures and outcomes. Active surveillance was the most preferred treatment choice after treatment information was received, followed by MRI-guided radiotherapy, which suggests a preference towards no treatment or non-invasive treatment in our study population. A preference towards active surveillance and non-invasive and minimally invasive alternatives becomes apparent from the reported VAS scores for the treatment-outcome scenarios. Conventional EBRT, brachytherapy and RARP had significantly lower VAS scores as compared to active surveillance, while MRI-guided radiotherapy and focal therapy had similar scores.

The main advantage of active surveillance is that no radical treatment is used, so no treatment-induced toxicity occurs. However, active surveillance is generally only indicated for low-risk prostate cancer patients. Also, in the case of disease progression, radical treatment such as surgery or radiotherapy – with its sequelae – may be indicated.²⁰ The psychological burden of living with untreated prostate cancer may not be bearable for every patient, which may explain why active surveillance was also reported to be the least preferred treatment option, before and after treatment information was received.²¹

MRI-guided radiotherapy enables real-time MR imaging and plan adaptation during radiotherapy, and therefore no fiducial markers need to be implanted.²² The treatment is completely non-invasive and potentially causes less toxicity than conventional EBRT making it an appealing alternative to conventional EBRT.²³ However, the reduction of toxicity is still hypothetical as clinical evidence is still lacking and long-term evaluation is ongoing.²⁴ Therefore, in the scenario descriptions, toxicity and survival outcomes for the MRI-guided radiotherapy treatment-outcome scenario were set to be identical to conventional EBRT. The current absence of evidence for lower toxicity may explain why several patients in our study preferred conventional EBRT over MRI-guided radiotherapy.

Table 2: Visual analogue scale so	core for each trea	tment scenario of	all participants and	l stratified by basel	ine characteristics		
Participants	Active surveillance Median (IQR)	MRI-guided radiotherapy Median (IQR)	Conventional EBRT Median (IQR)	Focal therapy Median (IQR)	Brachytherapy Median (IQR)	RARP Median (IQR)	D a
Total n = 109	85 (70–93)	80 (69–90)	75 (60–85) ^b	80 (70–90)	72 (60–80) ^b	65 (54–80) ^b	< 0.001
Patients n = 80	83 (70–92)	80 (69–90)	75 (60–83) ^b	80 (70–90)	72 (59–80) ^b	63 (50–80) ^b	< 0.001
Healthy volunteers n = 29	85 (75–93)	75 (70–85)	75 (61–89)	80 (78–90)	72 (70–80)	65 (59–80) ^b	< 0.001
Treatment							
Active surveillance n = 21	77 (75–90)	70 (61–80)b	61 (50−70) ^b	75 (66–85)	60 (50–80) ^b	50 (45–60) ^b	< 0.001
MRI-guided radiotherapy n = 21	81 (70–93)	90 (80–93)	75 (60–88)	72 (69–90)	80 (64–90)	60 (40–80) ^b	< 0.001
Conventional EBRT n = 21	90 (70–94)	80 (70–90)	80 (70–90)	90 (80–95)	73 (70–90)	70 (60–80)	0.001
RARP n = 17	80 (62–90)	75 (58–82)	75 (65–80)	80 (75–85)	75 (60–80)	80 (75–85)	0.999
Age							
< 70 n = 58	85 (75–93)	80 (70–90)	74 (60–81) ^b	85 (77–90)	75 (60–80) ^b	60 (51–80) ^b	< 0.001
≥ 70 n = 51	81 (70–91)	80 (68–90)	79 (61–89)	79 (66–85)	70 (60–80)	70 (60−80)⊳	0.020
Education level ^c							
Low n = 46	78 (63–90)	75 (66–81)	71 (60–81)	80 (70–85)	70 (50–80) ^b	60 (55–80) ^b	< 0.001

Chapter 4

Participants	Active surveillance Median (IQR)	MRI-guided radiotherapy Median (IQR)	Conventional EBRT Median (IQR)	Focal therapy Median (IQR)	Brachytherapy Median (IQR)	RARP Median (IQR)	D a
High n = 63	90 (75–94)	80 (70–90)	75 (64–89) ^b	85 (72–90)	⊲(00−02) 92	69 (53−80) ⁵	< 0.001
EQ-5D VAS							
< 80 n = 31	80 (73–90)	80 (70–85)	70 (60–80)	80 (70–90)	73 (60–80)	65 (59–77) ⁵	< 0.001
≥ 80 n = 78	85 (70–95)	79 (69–90)	75 (61–89) ^b	80 (71–90)	72 (60–84) ^b	63 (50–80) ⁵	< 0.001
Vote: Visual analogue scale scor Abbreviations: EBRT = external be	re of 0 is worst and eam radiotherapy;	d 100 is best. All da IQR = interquartile	ata available. range; MRI = magr	netic resonance imaç	ging; RARP = robot-a:	ssisted radical pro	statectomy;
/AS = visual analogue scale.							

Table 2: Continued

a: Based on a Friedman test for repeated measures for indicating a significant difference in VAS score between all treatment scenarios. b: Indicates a significant difference in VAS score between the active surveillance scenario and the indicated treatment scenario based on a Wilcoxon signed rank test. c: High education level includes higher education/university, and low education includes any other lower form of education. Focal therapy is an experimental treatment. Literature reports low toxicity, but studies are limited by small samples and short follow-up.²⁵ Despite these uncertainties, the focal therapy treatment-outcome scenario VAS and TTO scores were among the highest. focal therapy was the fourth most often selected as first-choice treatment, before and after treatment information was received. This discrepancy may be influenced by the favorable toxicity outcomes on the one hand, but the uncertainties in terms of (biochemical-free) survival and the need for re-treatment on the other hand. Patients that consider focal therapy may therefore eventually prefer a completely expectative approach without any treatment-related toxicity, such as active surveillance or radical treatment, with more certainty of having biochemical free survival.

Brachytherapy was least often selected as the first choice, before and after treatment information was received. In the realm of radiotherapy, brachytherapy is the most invasive treatment. The risks of developing urinary and bowel symptoms are marginally higher compared to conventional EBRT and MRI-guided radiotherapy. Important advantages are the relatively short treatment in-hospital duration and the relatively low erectile dysfunction rate after treatment. However, from our results, we can conclude that for most participants, the advantages of brachytherapy do not weigh up against the disadvantages.

RARP was ranked third most often as first choice before and after treatment information was received, indicating RARP to be a relatively preferred treatment. Contradictory, in the total study population, utility scores for RARP were among the lowest, which can be explained by the invasive treatment procedure and the relatively high rate of urinary incontinence and erectile dysfunction after treatment. However, the group that was previously treated with RARP did not report lower but similar utility scores for the RARP outcome-scenario as for the other treatment scenarios, which suggests that there may be a distinct group that prefers RARP above the other less-invasive (i.e., no catheter, no hospitalization, and/or no incisions) treatment options.

Treatment preferences changed after information about the different treatment options was received. For example, active surveillance was the first choice for 21% of participants before information was received and for 41% after information was received. For RARP, this was 19% versus 12%. The idea of having to eradicate the cancer by removing it from the body can be a logical first thought, explaining a relatively high preference for RARP and a low preference for active surveillance in the first instance, as well as why patients that ranked RARP as first choice, most often ranked active surveillance as sixth choice. Fear may lead to less rational decision-making, especially when diagnosed with low-grade cancer.^{26, 27} Our results suggest that active surveillance
is more accepted after extensive treatment information. Therefore, we advocate providing adequate information about treatment options, in particular for active surveillance as an option for lower-grade cancers.

Our study encourages future research and development into active surveillance and non-invasive and minimally invasive treatments such as MRI-guided radiotherapy and focal therapy. There is a demand for new technologies such as MRI-guided radiotherapy and focal therapy by patients and physicians, which also may have influenced the preference towards these treatments in this study.²⁸ New technologies often promise favorable outcomes but may be costly. Early HTA may provide insight into the requirements of these innovations, in terms of costs and toxicity reduction, to be a cost-effective alternative compared to standard treatments.⁹ The utility scores from this study can be used for early HTA.^{10, 29}

This study has some limitations. Firstly, the majority of the men that filled out the questionnaire had previously been treated for localized prostate cancer. In a previous paper, we described the first-year PRO of the patient groups where the patients from the current study are part of.³⁰ It indicates the toxicity that had been experienced by patients at the moment of filling out the current study's questionnaire. Both good and bad experiences with a previously received treatment may influence treatment preferences and utility scores.¹⁹ For example, most conventional EBRT and some MRI-guided radiotherapy patients that participated in this study, received neoadiuvant androgen deprivation therapy (ADT). Their own treatment experience may have been negatively impacted by the ADT, especially with regard to erection problems, whereas all radiotherapy treatment-outcome scenarios in our study were based on non-ADT treatment. To minimize the influence of the patients' own treatment experience, we invited equal numbers of active surveillance, MRI-guided radiotherapy, conventional EBRT and RARP patients and included them at least 6 months after treatment as a washout period. We were not able to invite brachytherapy and focal therapy patients as both treatments are not routinely performed at our institution. We also explicitly asked patients to assess the questionnaire not from their own prostate cancer scenario but from the hypothetical prostate cancer scenario that was described in the questionnaire. Furthermore, a reference group of healthy volunteers were invited by the participating patients who were asked to independently fill out the questionnaire. We found that the healthy volunteer group showed a similar pattern of preferences and utility scores compared to the patient group.

Secondly, for the healthy volunteer group that consisted of men older than 50 years, it should be noted that it is unknown what their initial knowledge of prostate cancer

treatment was at the moment of filling out the questionnaire. The initial level of understanding of the one-sentence treatment description for the six treatment options may vary between patients and even more so for the healthy volunteers participating in this study. This may have influenced their initial treatment ranking. However, prostate cancer patients that are confronted with several treatment options at the time of diagnosis may have the same level of (scarce) knowledge.

Thirdly, the outcomes were based on literature and reviewed by a multidisciplinary team, aiming to represent the treatment procedures and outcomes as objectively as possible. Treatment-outcome scenarios may, however, paint an optimistic or pessimistic picture of a certain treatment, which may differ from a patient's real-life experience. Furthermore, patient's prostate cancer risk classification and comorbidities, among other factors, may have an influence on treatment preferences and utility scores, and also treatment eligibility, which we did not account for in the present study. Moreover, for the toxicity profiles in the treatment-outcome scenarios, we focused on the 1-year outcomes as most toxicity for the different treatment options occurs during that time frame. However, some toxicities can occur after 1 year of follow-up. For example, a minor but significant increase in gastrointestinal toxicity, predominantly bloody stools, after 5 years of follow-up has been reported for radiotherapy treatment options (bloody stool about half the time or more frequently occurred in 1.3% for active surveillance, 1.1% for radical prostatectomy and 5.6% for radiotherapy after 5 years of follow-up [P < 0.001], as reported by Donovan et al.).¹⁵ For the aforementioned reasons, the advantages and disadvantages of a certain treatment may have been overestimated or underestimated by the participants, which therefore influenced treatment preference. Currently, we prospectively collect outcome data of all localized prostate cancer patients treated in our region.³⁰ The aim is to use these outcome data to update the treatment-outcome scenario questionnaire for future studies on patient preferences for the treatment of localized prostate cancer.

Conclusion

Active surveillance and non-invasive treatment for localized prostate cancer were most preferred by patients treated for localized prostate and healthy volunteers and received among the highest utility scores. Preference for the different treatments strongly depended on the level of information received: with more information about the procedure and outcomes, patients moved towards a preference for active surveillance or non-invasive treatment.

Supplementary material

Treatment-outcome scenario questionnaire:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9931535/bin/BCO2-4-214-s001.pdf



Table 1:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9931535/bin/BCO2-4-214-s002.docx



Table 2:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9931535/bin/BCO2-4-214-s003.docx



References

- Hamdy FC, Donovan JL, Lane JA, Mason M, Metcalfe C, Holding P, et al. 10-year outcomes after monitoring, surgery, or radiotherapy for localized prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(15):1415–24.
- Kazer MW, Psutka SP, Latini DM, Bailey DE. Psychosocial aspects of active surveillance. Curr Opin Urol. 2013;23(3):273–7.
- McPartlin AJ, Li XA, Kershaw LE, Heide U, Kerkmeijer L, Lawton C, et al. MRI-guided prostate adaptive radiotherapy – A systematic reviewMRI-linac and prostate motion review. Radiother Oncol. 2016;119(3):371–80.
- Alongi F, Rigo M, Figlia V, Cuccia F, Giaj-Levra N, Nicosia L, et al. 1.5 T MR-guided and daily adapted SBRT for prostate cancer: Feasibility, preliminary clinical tolerability, quality of life and patient-reported outcomes during treatment. Radiat Oncol. 2020;15(1):69.
- Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW, van Vulpen M. The magnetic resonance imaging-Linac system. Semin Radiat Oncol. 2014;24(3):207–9.
- van der Poel HG, van den Bergh RCN, Briers E, Cornford P, Govorov A, Henry AM, et al. Focal therapy in primary localised prostate Cancer: The European Association of Urology position in 2018. Eur Urol. 2018;74(1):84–91.
- van Stam MA, van der Poel HG, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, Tillier CN, Horenblas S, Aaronson NK, et al. The accuracy of patients' perceptions of the risks associated with localised prostate cancer treatments. BJU Int. 2018;121(3):405–14.
- Scherr KA, Fagerlin A, Hofer T, Scherer LD, Holmes-Rovner M, Williamson LD, et al. Physician recommendations trump patient preferences in prostate cancer treatment decisions. Med Decis Making. 2017;37(1):56–69.
- Grutters JPC, Govers T, Nijboer J, Tummers M, Van Der Wilt GJ, Rovers MM. Problems and promises of health technologies: The role of early health economic modeling. Int J Heal Policy Manag. 2019;8(10):575–82.
- 10. Neumann PJ, Goldie SJ, Weinstein MC. Preference-based measures in economic evaluation in health care. Annu Rev Public Health. 2000;21(1):587–611.
- Identifier: NCT04228211, Utrecht Prostate Cohort for Cancer Treatment Intervention Studies and Long-term Evaluation (UPC), January 14, 2020. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https:// clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04228211. Access date: December 21, 2020.
- Herdman M, Gudex C, Lloyd A, Janssen M, Kind P, Parkin D, et al. Development and preliminary testing of the new five-level version of EQ-5D (EQ-5D-5L). Qual Life Res. 2011;20(10):1727–36.
- Mottet N, van den Bergh RCN, Briers E, van den Broeck T, Cumberbatch MG, de Santis M, et al. EAU-EANM-ESTRO-ESUR-SIOG guidelines on prostate Cancer—2020 update. Part 1: Screening, diagnosis, and local treatment with curative intent. Eur Urol. 2021;79(2):243–62.
- 14. Bosch JLHR, Aaronson NK, van der Poel HG, Horenblas S, van Elst MW, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, et al. Prostaatkanker; Welke behandeling past het best bij u? 2018:31.
- Donovan JL, Hamdy FC, Lane JA, Mason M, Metcalfe C, Walsh E, et al. Patient-reported outcomes after monitoring, surgery, or radiotherapy for prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(15):1425–37.
- Jackson WC, Silva J, Hartman HE, Dess RT, Kishan AU, Beeler WH, et al. Stereotactic body radiation therapy for localized prostate Cancer: A systematic review and Meta-analysis of over 6,000 patients treated on prospective studies. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2019;104(4):778– 89.

- Blazevski A, Scheltema MJ, Yuen B, Masand N, Nguyen TV, Delprado W, et al. Oncological and quality-of-life outcomes following focal irreversible electroporation as primary treatment for localised prostate Cancer: A biopsy-monitored prospective cohort. Eur Urol Oncol. 2020;3(3):283–90.
- Blazevski A, Scheltema MJ, Amin A, Thompson JE, Lawrentschuk N, Stricker PD. Irreversible electroporation (IRE): A narrative review of the development of IRE from the laboratory to a prostate cancer treatment. BJU Int. 2020;125(3):369–78.
- van Stam MA, Aaronson NK, Bosch JLHR, Kieffer JM, Tillier CN, Horenblas S, et al. Patientreported outcomes following treatment of localised prostate Cancer and their association with regret about treatment choices. Eur. Urol Oncol. 2020;3(1):21–31.
- 20. Bul M, Zhu X, Valdagni R, Pickles T, Kakehi Y, Rannikko A, et al. Active surveillance for low-risk prostate cancer worldwide: The PRIAS study. Eur Urol. 2013;63(4):597–603.
- 21. Van Den Bergh RCN, Korfage IJ, Bangma CH. Psychological aspects of active surveillance. Curr Opin Urol. 2012;22(3):237–42.
- De Muinck Keizer DM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Maspero M, Andreychenko A, Der Voort V, Van Zyp JRN, et al. Soft-tissue prostate intrafraction motion tracking in 3D cine-MR for MR-guided radiotherapy. Phys Med Biol. 2019;64(23):64,235008.
- 23. Pathmanathan AU, van As NJ, Kerkmeijer LGW, Christodouleas J, Lawton CAF, Vesprini D, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging-guided adaptive radiation therapy: A "game changer" for prostate treatment? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;100(2):361–73.
- 24. de Mol van Otterloo SR, Christodouleas JP, Blezer ELA, Akhiat H, Brown K, Choudhury A, et al. The MOMENTUM study: An international registry for the evidence-based introduction of MR-guided adaptive therapy. Front Oncol. 2020;10:10.
- 25. Marra G, Ploussard G, Ost P, De Visschere PJL, Briganti A, Gandaglia G, et al. Focal therapy in localised prostate cancer: Real-world urological perspective explored in a cross-sectional European survey. Urol Oncol Semin Orig Investig. 2018;36(12):529.e11–22.
- O'Callaghan C, Dryden T, Hyatt A, Brooker J, Burney S, Wootten AC, et al. "What is this active surveillance thing?" Men's and partners' reactions to treatment decision making for prostate cancer when active surveillance is the recommended treatment option. Psychooncology. 2014;23(12):1391–8.
- Maguire R, Hanly P, Drummond FJ, Gavin A, Sharp L. Regret and fear in prostate cancer: The relationship between treatment appraisals and fear of recurrence in prostate cancer survivors. Psychooncology. 2017;26(11):1825–31.
- Verkooijen HM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Fuller CD, Huddart R, Faivre-Finn C, Verheij M, et al. R-IDEAL: A framework for systematic clinical evaluation of technical innovations in radiation oncology. Front Oncol. 2017;7:7.
- 29. Brazier JE, Dixon S, Ratcliffe J. The role of patient preferences in cost-effectiveness analysis: A conflict of values? Pharmacoeconomics. 2009;27(9):705–12.
- 30. Teunissen FR, Willigenburg T, Meijer RP, van Melick HHE, Verkooijen HM, van der Voort van Zyp JRN. The first patient-reported outcomes from the Utrecht prostate cohort (UPC): The first platform facilitating "trials within cohorts" (TwiCs) for the evaluation of interventions for prostate cancer. World J Urol. 2022;40(9):2205–12.

CHAPTER 5

Interrater agreement of contouring of the neurovascular bundles and internal pudendal arteries in neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer

Frederik R. Teunissen, Ruud C. Wortel, Frank J. Wessels, An Claes, Sandrine M.G. van de Pol, Marnix J.A. Rasing, Richard P. Meijer, Harm H.E. van Melick, Johannes C.J. de Boer, Helena M. Verkooijen, and Jochem R.N. van der Voort van Zyp

Clinical and Translational Radiation Oncology (2022)

DOI: 10.1016/j.ctro.2021.11.005

Abstract

Background and purpose: Radiation damage to neural and vascular tissue, such as the neurovascular bundles (NVBs) and internal pudendal arteries (IPAs), during radiotherapy for prostate cancer may cause erectile dysfunction. Neurovascular-sparing magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided adaptive radiotherapy aims to preserve erectile function after treatment. However, the NVBs and IPAs are not routinely contoured in current radiotherapy practice. Before neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for prostate cancer can be implemented, the interrater agreement of the contouring of the NVBs and IPAs on pre-treatment MRI needs to be assessed.

Materials and methods: Four radiation oncologists independently contoured the prostate, NVB, and IPA in an unselected consecutive series of 15 prostate cancer patients, on pre-treatment MRI. Dice similarity coefficients (DSCs) for pairwise interrater agreement of contours were calculated. Additionally, the DCS of a subset of the inferior half of the NVB contours (i.e., approximately prostate midgland to apex level) was calculated.

Results: Median overall interrater DSC for the left and right NVB was 0.60 (interquartile range [IQR]: 0.54–0.68) and 0.61 (IQR: 0.53–0.69) respectively and for the left and right IPA 0.59 (IQR: 0.53–0.64) and 0.59 (IQR: 0.52–0.64) respectively. Median overall interrater DSC for the inferior half of the left NVB was 0.67 (IQR: 0.58–0.74) and 0.67 (IQR: 0.61–0.71) for the right NVB.

Conclusion: We found that the interrater agreement for the contouring of the NVB and IPA improved with enhancement of the MRI sequence as well as further training of the raters. The agreement was best in the subset of the inferior half of the NVB, where a good agreement is clinically most relevant for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for prostate cancer.

Introduction

Erectile dysfunction is a common adverse effect of external beam radiotherapy (EBRT) for localized prostate cancer.¹ The prostate is located adjacent to neural structures and in close proximity to vascular structures responsible for erectile function such as the neurovascular bundles (NVBs), the internal pudendal arteries (IPAs), the corpora cavernosa (CCs), and the penile bulb (PB).² Radiation damage to these structures can lead to temporary or permanent decline of erectile function.^{3, 4, 5}

Implementation of neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy treatments has been impeded by the routine use of computed tomography (CT) imaging in radiotherapy treatment planning. Using CT imaging, CCs and PB can be identified sufficiently, and PB is often included as organ at risk (OAR) in conventional EBRT.^{6,7} However, other critical structures such as the NVBs and IPAs cannot be adequately identified on CT and are therefore not spared in conventional EBRT.^{2,8}

The integration of Magnetic Resonance Imaging (MRI) has improved imaging and enables functional anatomy-based radiotherapy treatment planning.² Furthermore, the recent development of magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided adaptive radiotherapy has enabled real-time high-resolution MRI imaging during dose delivery and facilitates correction for both inter- and intra-fraction movement and tissue deformations.⁹ Planning target volumes (PTV) can therefore be smaller as safety margins are reduced.¹⁰ These improvements in treatment conformity using MRI-guided radiotherapy facilitate neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy and could potentially improve sexual function outcomes in patients treated for localized prostate cancer. As the NVBs and IPAs are not routinely contoured in current clinical radiotherapy practice, we aimed to assess the interrater agreement in contouring the NVBs and IPAs on pre-treatment MRI.

Materials and methods

Patient selection and treatment

For this study the guidelines for reporting reliability and agreement studies (GRRAS) recommendations were followed.¹¹ Included were patients with localized prostate cancer (low to high risk according to the National Comprehensive Cancer Network [NCCN] risk classification) that received MRI-guided radiotherapy in five fractions of 7.25 Gy delivered during two and a half weeks on a 1.5 T MR-Linac system. All patients received a single 3.0 T planning MRI and 1.5 T pretreatment MRIs for daily plan adaptation prior to each fraction. Patients signed informed consent for sharing of their clinical data

within the MOMENTUM study (NCT04075305), which was approved by our institutional review board.¹²

Contouring instructions and pilot study

First, a consensus meeting was held with two radiologists and four radiation oncologists all dedicated in uro-oncology to determine the location and set the anatomical boundaries for NVB and IPA on MR imaging. After consensus was reached, a contouring atlas was developed (Supplementary material: Contouring atlas). Subsequently, a pilot study was initiated in which four senior dedicated prostate radiation oncologists (25, 15, 10, 10 years of experience respectively) independently contoured the prostate. NVBs, and IPAs in an unselected series of five consecutive patients on a single clinical pretreatment 3.0 T T2-weighted MRI scan. All raters contoured the structures individually and were blinded for the contours of the other raters. The in-house developed contouring software package Volumetool was used, which is also used for clinical contouring at our institution. All raters had access to the contouring atlas and were instructed to contour the NVB from at least the base of the seminal vesicles until the level of the urogenital diaphragm and the IPA from at least the level of the sacroiliac ligament until the level of the crus where it terminates into the common penile artery and the scrotal artery. Subsequently, per patient the four contours of the left and right NVB and left and right IPA were adjusted to run from the same superior to inferior level, based on the maximal superior to inferior distance overlap of the four contours, for every structure independently. Furthermore, a subset of the exact inferior half (i.e., approximately prostate midgland to apex level) of the NVB contours was generated, where the NVB generally is in closest proximity to the prostate and conflict between optimal dose coverage and sparing of neurovascular structures is greatest.

Main study

An evaluation of the pilot study was added to the contouring atlas (Supplementary material: Updated contouring atlas). Also, an optimized 3D turbo spin-echo MRI-sequence was developed to improve NVB and IPA visualization, which became our institution's standard for daily contouring and replaced the previous T2-weighted sequence (Supplementary material: Table 1). Four dedicated prostate radiation oncologists (15, 10, 5, 3 years of experience respectively), independently contoured the prostate, the left and right NVB and the left and right IPA in a new unselected series of 15 consecutive patients. Rater 1 and 2 also participated in the pilot study. All raters contoured the structures individually and were blinded for the contours of the other raters. Contouring was done on a single clinical pretreatment 1.5 T T2-weighted MRI scan of the pelvis that was acquired on an MR-Linac. The software package Volumetool was used for contouring. All raters had access to the contouring atlas and evaluation of the pilot study, and were instructed to contour the NVB from at least the base of the seminal vesicles until the level of the urogenital diaphragm and the IPA from at least the level of the sacroiliac ligament until the level of the crus where it terminates into the common penile artery and the scrotal artery. Subsequently, per patient the four contours of the left and right NVB and left and right IPA were adjusted to run from the same superior to inferior level and a subset of the exact inferior half of the NVB contours was generated.

Statistical analysis

Interrater agreement was assessed by calculating the Dice similarity coefficient (DSC) of all possible rater pairs (i.e., four raters result in six rater pairs per patient).¹³ DSC = 0 indicates no spatial overlap, 0 < DSC < 1 indicates partial spatial overlap and DSC = 1 indicates complete spatial overlap between two contours. Complementary average surface distance and maximum surface distance (i.e., Hausdorff distance) between the contours of all rater pairs were calculated.^{14,15} Distances were calculated symmetrically and 3-dimensional. An average surface distance or Hausdorff distance of 0 indicates perfect overlap between two contours. Volume, DSC, average surface distance, and Hausdorff distance were calculated by analysis modules accompanying Volumetool. Distances are represented in mm and volumes in cc. Non-normally distributed data were presented as median with interquartile range (IQR).

Results

Pilot study

The pilot study included five patients which were each contoured by four raters. The mean age of the patients was 68 years old (range: 57 years–80 years), one had low-risk, and four had intermediate-risk prostate cancer. The median overall contoured volume was 3.54 cc (2.74 cc-4.16 cc) for the left and 3.74 cc (2.88 cc-4.87 cc) for the right NVB, and 2.83 cc (2.03 cc-4.32 cc) for the left and 2.96 cc (1.86 cc-3.96 cc) for the right IPA (Table 1).

Median overall interrater DSC (agreement) for the pilot study was 0.42 (IQR: 0.32-0.52) for the left NVB and 0.51 (IQR: 0.40-0.59) for the right NVB, and 0.57 (IQR: 0.47-0.63) for the left and 0.46 (IQR: 0.29-0.56) for the right IPA (Table 1). For the inferior half of the NVBs the median overall interrater DSC was 0.50 (IQR: 0.35-0.57) and 0.50 (IQR: 0.41-0.60) for the left and right side respectively.

	Prostate Median (IQR)	IPA left Median (IQR)	IPA right Median (IQR)	NVB left Median (IQR)	NVB right Median (IQR)	NVB inferior half left Median (IQR)	NVB inferior half right Median (IQR)
Pilot study (5 patients)							
Overal volume (cc)	27.87	2.83	2.96	3.54	3.74	1.21	1.44
n = 20	(23.80–31.93)	(2.03–4.32)	(1.86–3.96)	(2.74–4.16)	(2.88–4.87)	(0.93–1.39)	(1.11–1.72)
Overall distance between superior and inferior border (mm) n = 5	AA	42.00 (42.00–46.00)	44.00 (38.00–46.00)	34.00 (32.00–38.00)	32.00 (32.00–40.00)	18.00 (16.00–20.00)	16.00 (16.00–20.00)
Overall Dice similarity coefficent	0.84	0.57	0.46	0.42	0.51	0.50	0.50
n = 30*	(0.82–0.87)	(0.47–0.63)	(0.29–0.56)	(0.32–0.52)	(0.40–0.59)	(0.35–0.57)	(0.41–0.60)
Overall average surface distance (mm) $n = 30^{*}$	1.81	1.36	1.91	2.64	1.89	1.48	1.34
	(1.38–2.02)	(1.12–2.38)	(1.28–3.39)	(1.77–3.36)	(1.59–2.38)	(1.16–1.97)	(1.20–1.84)
Overall Hausdorff distance (mm)	7.17	8.60	11.98	11.89	9.16	6.67	6.44
n = 30*	(5.98–8.02)	(6.61–12.58)	(7.25–19.23)	(9.48–17.02)	(8.07–11.35)	(5.01–8.10)	(5.38–8.37)
Main study (15 patients)							
Overall volume (cc)	47.38	2.26	2.27	6.18	7.19	2.09	2.08
n = 60	(34.45–56.84)	(1.77–2.95)	(1.66–2.97)	(5.22–8.31)	(5.83–9.08)	(1.51–2.85)	(1.54–2.77)
Overall distance between superior and inferior border (mm) n = 15	AN	42.00 (34.00–42.00)	38.00 (34.00–47.00)	46.00 (43.00–51.00)	48.00 (43.00–51.00)	24.00 (22.00–26.00)	24.00 (22.00–26.00)
Overall Dice similarity coefficient	0.91	0.59	0.59	0.60	0.61	0.67	0.67
n = 90**	(0.89–0.92)	(0.53–0.64)	(0.52–0.64)	(0.54–0.68)	(0.53–0.69)	(0.58–0.74)	(0.61–0.71)
Overall average surface distance (mm)	1.24	1.18	1.24	1.96	1.86	1.10	1.21
n = 90**	(1.09–1.55)	(1.05–1.63)	(1.01–1.49)	(1.59–2.31)	(1.53–2.52)	(0.89–1.42)	(1.04–1.51)

Table 1: Interrater agreement outcomes of contouring of the prostate, IPAs, and NVBs

٦	C)
1	a	5
1	2	3
1	C	2
ч	F	5
1	C	2
1	С	2
٢	7	ì
2	-	'
÷		
1	_	j
1	q)
3	2	5
7	ì	
É		-
¢	7	1

	Prostate Median (IQR)	IPA left Median (IQR)	IPA right Median (IQR)	NVB left Median (IQR)	NVB right Median (IQR)	NVB inferior half left Median (IQR)	NVB inferior half right Median (IQR)
Overall Hausdorff distance (mm)	5.99	8.24	7.84	12.13	11.78	6.39	7.84
n = 90**	(5.38–7.80)	(6.75–10.37)	(6.14–9.47)	(9.36–15.10)	(9.52–14.22)	(5.12–9.04)	(5.78–10.28)

*4 raters result in 6 rater comparisons (6×5 patients = 30).

**4 raters result in 6 rater comparisons (6×15 patients = 90).

Abbreviations: NVB = neurovascular bundle; IPA = internal pudendal artery; DSC = Dice similarity coefficient; IQR = interquartile range; NA = not applicable.

Median overall average surface distance was 2.64 mm (IQR: 1.77 mm–3.36 mm) and 1.89 mm (IQR: 1.59 mm–2.38 mm) for the left and right NVB respectively, and 1.36 mm (IQR: 1.12 mm–2.38 mm) and 1.91 mm (IQR: 1.28 mm–3.39 mm) for the left and right IPA respectively (Table 1).

Main study

For the main study, 15 patients were included which were each contoured by four raters. Mean age of the patients was 70 years old (range: 59 years–79 years), 1 had low-risk, 11 had intermediate-risk, and 2 had high-risk prostate cancer. The median overall contoured volume was 6.18 cc (5.22 cc–8.31 cc) for the left and 7.19 cc (5.83 cc–9.08 cc) for the right NVB, and 2.26 cc (1.77 cc–2.95 cc) for the left and 2.27 cc (1.66 cc–2.97 cc) for the right IPA (Table 1).

Median overall interrater DSC was 0.60 (IQR: 0.54–0.68) and 0.61 (IQR: 0.53–0.69) for the left and right NVBs respectively, and 0.59 (IQR: 0.53–0.64) and 0.59 (IQR: 0.52–0.64) for the left and right IPAs respectively (Table 1; Fig. 1, Fig. 2, Fig. 3). Assessment of the agreement of the inferior half of the NVBs resulted in a median overall interrater DSC of 0.67 (IQR: 0.58–0.74) for the left side and 0.67 (IQR: 0.61–0.71) for the right side.



Figure 1: Representative case of contours of the neurovascular bundles (prostate apex level) by four raters.



Figure 2: Representative case of contours of the neurovascular bundles (prostate base level) by four raters.



Figure 3: Representative case of contours of the internal pudendal arteries by four raters.

Median overall average surface distance was 1.18 mm (IQR: 1.05 mm–1.63 mm) and 1.24 mm (IQR:1.01 mm–1.49 mm) for the left and right IPA respectively, and 1.96 mm (IQR: 1.59 mm–2.31 mm) and 1.86 mm (IQR: 1.53 mm–2.52 mm) for the left and right NVB respectively (Table 1).

Discussion

This study is the first to assess the interrater agreement of both the NVB and IPA on MRI for MRI-guided radiotherapy. Assessment of the interrater agreement of the contours of the NVB and the IPA on pre-treatment MRI resulted in a median overall DSC of 0.60 (IQR: 0.54–0.68) and 0.61 (IQR: 0.53–0.69) for the left and right NVB respectively and 0.59 (IQR: 0.53–0.64) for the left and 0.59 (IQR: 0.52–0.64) for the right IPA.

In literature, a DSC of > 0.70 is often deemed as excellent agreement, referring to a study of Zijdenbos et al.¹⁶ However, in that study the agreement between a semiautomatic multispectral segmentation technique and manually contoured white matter lesions in the brain was assessed. This is by no means directly comparable with the field of oncology. For example: a DSC of 0.70 between raters can be considered low for the contouring of a tumor, where all tumor tissue should be treated, but may be excellent for a structure-to-spare that conventionally is not spared at all, which should be taken into account when interpreting the DSC.

Although DSC is the most frequently used metric for contour agreement, it is advised to accompany the DSC with additional metrics such as the average surface distance and Hausdorff distance between contours, to put the DSC in perspective.^{14,15} The DSC is comprehensible and works well as a crude measure of agreement, but has a lower sensitivity for fine details such as complex structure boundaries. Furthermore, a similar difference in terms of distance between two contours will result in a lower DSC between smaller volume contours as between larger volume contours. Therefore, volumetric overlap and distance metrics are generally not highly correlated and therefore should be used complementary. Taking the prostate in our study as a reference, the DSC of the IPAs and NVBs are substantially lower, however, average surface distances and Hausdorff distances are much more similar, especially for the inferior part of the NVB in comparison with the prostate (Table 1).

The few studies that have assessed the contouring agreement of the NVB, reported very different results. Cassidy et al. reported a mean DSC of 0.72 (standard deviation [SD]: 0.07) for the agreement of five radiation oncologists with a single "golden standard"

contour of a radiologist in 10 cases.¹⁷ However, the 3 T T2-weighted MRI scans were pre-selected to only contain patients with a favorable and consistent NVB anatomy. Also, a better overall DSC is expected when all raters are compared with a single "golden standard" opposed to pairwise rater comparison. These factors may have led to an overestimation of the agreement. On the contrary, Roach et al. reported a mean DSC of 0.16 (SD: 0.17) for the left and 0.15 (SD: 0.15) for the right NVB for the interrater agreement of 13 raters contouring five cases, showing almost no agreement between raters.¹⁸ They contoured nine different structures on small field-of-view T2-weighted MRI within the study, without specified training in contouring the NVBs, which could have led to a lower accuracy, resulting in a very low interrater DSC of the NVB contours.

To our knowledge, no studies on agreement of the contouring the IPA on MRI have been reported. However, a number of studies have shown the feasibility and potential of IPA sparing radiotherapy.^{2, 8, 19} Spratt et al. conducted a single arm study sparing the CC and IPA during conventional EBRT for prostate cancer in 135 patients and showed that 88% of patients were still sexually active with or without the use of aids 5 years after treatment, while maintaining tumor control.¹⁹ To date, this is the only study addressing the effect of sparing of the IPA on erectile function preservation.

We consider the agreement for the NVB and IPA in our study to be acceptable for the implementation of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy, taking into account the DSC together with the average surface distance and Hausdorff distance. Moreover, subanalysis of the contours of the inferior part of the NVB showed a better DSC between raters (median overall DSC NVB left: 0.67 [IQR: 0.58-0.74], right: 0.67 [IQR: 0.61–0.71) compared to the total contoured NVB and showed a relatively low median overall average surface distance of 1.10 mm (IQR: 0.89 mm-1.42 mm) for the left and 1.21 mm (IQR: 1.04 mm-1.51 mm) for the right side. This is important as the inferior (i.e., midgland to apex) part of the NVB is in closest approximation to the prostate (Fig. 1). At that level the conflict between dose coverage of the prostate and dose sparing of the NVBs is highest. Due to the steep dose gradient, further away from the target volume the delivered dose will be progressively lower. Therefore, a lower agreement is acceptable for structures-to-spare at further distance from the prostate such as the IPA and the superior part of the NVB, opposed to structures closer to the prostate such as the inferior part of the NVB. Furthermore, we showed that agreement improved in the main study after the contouring atlas was updated and the MRI sequence was improved with knowledge gained from the pilot study, even though the 1.5 T modality was used for the main study opposed to the 3 T modality for the pilot study. We used the 1.5 T modality in the main study as it is the actual MRI used for daily treatment adaptation during MRI-guided radiotherapy, which make the results better to translate

into clinical practice. The substantial improvement in the main study suggests that further enhancement of MRI as well as ongoing training will lead to a better agreement in future assessment, which is needed for clinical implementation of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy.

In our experience the NVB is generally well identifiable at the prostate apex where it is delimited by the dorsolateral part of the prostate and the ventrolateral part of the rectum. Towards the base of the prostate, the NVB becomes more divergent and diffuse and therefore harder to distinguish (Fig. 2). Especially at the level of the vesicles identification and contouring is difficult and care should be taken that the NVBs are not confused with the seminal vesicles. In most cases the NVBs are located lateral to ventrolateral of the vesicles.² The IPAs were considered to be very well distinguishable on MRI throughout their entire trajectory. Starting from inferior up on the transverse plane, the artery makes a characteristic turn from lateral to ventral around the sacroiliac ligament entering the pelvis through the lesser sciatic foramen, then continuing and merging into the corpora cavernosa. Discordance of contours of the IPA in our study were mainly caused by the variance of width of the margin taken around the artery by the individual raters (Fig. 3).²

A limitation of this study is the limited non-random study sample. Anatomical variation of the NVB results in favorable and unfavorable variations for neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy.² The favorable variations are generally better to distinguish on MRI which could lead to a better agreement between raters. Although we contoured an unselected consecutive series of 15 patients in the main study, it remains unknown how these results compare to the general prostate cancer population anatomy and whether or not our series is relatively favorable or unfavorable, which might have caused an over- or underestimation of the interrater agreement. Furthermore, the contours of the NVB and IPA were adjusted to run from the same superior to inferior level. This was done because the NVB and IPA continue in superior direction far distant from the prostate and area of clinical relevance for neurovascular dose sparing. Large interrater variations of longitudinal contoured distance of the same structure can therefore skew results of measures of agreement. However, the adjusted superior to inferior distance varied between the contoured structures and patients, which explains the difference in volumes between the NVBs pilot and main study. Moreover, in the main study the contours were mainly extended towards the superior direction compared to the pilot study, where the NVB is more divergent and therefore generally contoured wider. The difference in contoured longitudinal distance of the NVB and IPA may induce a bias as contouring a longer distance results in more possibility of disagreement. Also, the superior part of the NVB is more difficult to contour, which became apparent from the results of our study. These factors may lead to a relatively lower DSC for greater longitudinal contoured distances for the NVB and IPA, which should be kept in mind when interpreting the results. Nevertheless, despite the generally greater longitudinal contoured distance in the main study compared to the pilot study, the agreement remained better in the main study.

Conclusion

We found that the interrater agreement for the contouring of the NVB and IPA improved with enhancement of the MRI sequence as well as further training of the raters. The agreement was best in the subset of the inferior half of the NVB, where a good agreement is clinically most relevant for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for prostate cancer.

Supplementary material

Contouring atlas:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8605225/bin/mmc1.pdf



Updated contouring atlas: https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8605225/bin/mmc2.pdf



Table 1:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8605225/bin/mmc3.docx



References

- 1. Loi M, Wortel RC, Francolini G, Incrocci L. Sexual function in patients treated with stereotactic radiotherapy for prostate cancer: a systematic review of the current evidence. J Sex Med. 2019;16(9):1409–20.
- Lee JY, Spratt DE, Liss AL, McLaughlin PW. Vessel-sparing radiation and functional anatomy-based preservation for erectile function after prostate radiotherapy. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(5):e198–208.
- Incrocci L. Sexual function after external-beam radiotherapy for prostate cancer: what do we know? Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2006;57(2):165–73.
- 4. Zelefsky MJ, Eid JF. Elucidating the etiology of erectile dysfunction after definitive therapy for prostatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1998;40(1):129–33.
- Milliat F, François A, Isoir M, Deutsch E, Tamarat R, Tarlet G, et al. Influence of endothelial cells on vascular smooth muscle cells phenotype after irradiation: implication in radiation-induced vascular damages. Am J Pathol. 2006;169(4):1484–95.
- Wallner KE, Merrick GS, Benson ML, Butler WM, Maki J, Tollenaar BG. Penile bulb imaging. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2002;53(4):928–33.
- van der Wielen GJ, Mulhall JP, Incrocci L. Erectile dysfunction after radiotherapy for prostate cancer and radiation dose to the penile structures: a critical review. Radiother Oncol. 2007;84(2):107–13.
- McLaughlin PW, Narayana V, Meirowitz A, Troyer S, Roberson PL, Gonda R, et al. Vesselsparing prostate radiotherapy: dose limitation to critical erectile vascular structures (internal pudendal artery and corpus cavernosum) defined by MRI. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;61(1):20–31.
- Chin S, Eccles CL, McWilliam A, Chuter R, Walker E, Whitehurst P, et al. Magnetic resonanceguided radiation therapy: a review. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2020;64(1):163–77.
- Zachiu C, Denis de Senneville B, Willigenburg T, Voort van Zyp JRN, de Boer JCJ, Raaymakers BW, et al. Anatomically-adaptive multi-modal image registration for image-guided externalbeam radiotherapy. Phys Med Biol. 2020;65(21):215028.
- Kottner J, Audig'e L, Brorson S, Donner A, Gajewski BJ, Hr'objartsson A, et al. Guidelines for reporting reliability and agreement studies (GRRAS) were proposed. J Clin Epidemiol. 2011;64(1):96–106.
- de Mol van Otterloo SR, Christodouleas JP, Blezer ELA, Akhiat H, Brown K, Choudhury A, et al. The MOMENTUM Study: An International Registry for the Evidence-Based Introduction of MR-Guided Adaptive Therapy. Front Oncol. 2020;10:1328.
- 13. Dice LR. Measures of the amount of ecologic association between species. Ecology. 1945;26:297–302.
- Sherer MV, Lin D, Elguindi S, Duke S, Tan L-T, Cacicedo J, et al. Metrics to evaluate the performance of auto-segmentation for radiation treatment planning: a critical review. Radiother Oncol. 2021;160:185–91.
- Sharp G, Fritscher KD, Pekar V, Peroni M, Shusharina N, Veeraraghavan H, et al. Vision 20/20: perspectives on automated image segmentation for radiotherapy. Med Phys. 2014;41(5):050902.
- 16. Zijdenbos AP, Dawant BM, Margolin RA, Palmer AC. Morphometric analysis of white matter lesions in MR images: method and validation. IEEE Trans Med Imaging. 1994;13:716–24.

- 17. Cassidy RJ, Nour SG, Liu T, Switchenko JM, Tian S, Ferris MJ, et al. Reproducibility in contouring the neurovascular bundle for prostate cancer radiation therapy. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2018;8(3):e125–31.
- Roach D, Holloway LC, Jameson MG, Dowling JA, Kennedy A, Greer PB, et al. Multi-observer contouring of male pelvic anatomy: highly variable agreement across conventional and emerging structures of interest. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2019;63(2):264–71.
- 19. Spratt DE, Lee JY, Dess RT, Narayana V, Evans C, Liss A, et al. Vessel-sparing radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer to preserve erectile function: a single-arm phase 2 trial. Eur Urol. 2017;72(4):617–24.

CHAPTER 6

Adaptive MRI-guided neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy for preservation of erectile function in prostate cancer patients

Frederik R. Teunissen, Ruud C. Wortel, Jochem Hes, Thomas Willigenburg, Eline N. de Groot-van Breugel, Johannes C.J. de Boer, Harm H.E. van Melick, Helena M. Verkooijen, and Jochem R.N. van der Voort van Zyp

Physics and Imaging in Radiation Oncology (2021)

DOI: 10.1016/j.phro.2021.09.002

Abstract

Background and purpose: Erectile dysfunction is a common adverse effect of external beam radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer, likely as a result of damage to neural and vascular tissue. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided online adaptive radiotherapy enables high-resolution MR imaging and paves the way for neurovascular-sparing approaches, potentially lowering erectile dysfunction after radiotherapy for prostate cancer. The aim of this study was to assess the planning feasibility of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer.

Materials and methods: Twenty consecutive localized prostate cancer patients, treated with standard 5×7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy, were included. For these patients, neurovascular-sparing 5×7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy plans were generated. Dose constraints for the neurovascular bundle (NVB), the internal pudendal artery (IPA), the corpus cavernosum (CC), and the penile bulb (PB) were established. Doses to regions of interest were compared between the neurovascular-sparing plans and the standard clinical pre-treatment plans.

Results: Neurovascular-sparing constraints for the CC, and PB were met in all 20 patients. For the IPA, constraints were met in 19 (95%) patients bilaterally and 1 (5%) patient unilaterally. Constraints for the NVB were met in eight (40%) patients bilaterally, in eight (40%) patients unilaterally, and were not met in four (20%) patients. NVB constraints were not met when gross tumor volume (GTV) was located dorsolaterally in the prostate. Dose to the NVB, IPA, and CC was significantly lower in the neurovascular-sparing plans.

Conclusion: Neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer is feasible in the planning setting. The extent of NVB sparing largely depends on the patient's GTV location in relation to the NVB.

Introduction

Erectile dysfunction (ED) is a common adverse effect of external beam radiotherapy (EBRT) for localized prostate cancer. In patients treated with stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT), ED rates range from 26% to 55% at 60 months in previously sexually functioning patients.¹ The prostate is surrounded by structures responsible for the erectile function such as the neurovascular bundles (NVBs), the internal pudendal arteries (IPAs), the corpora cavernosa (CCs), and the penile bulb (PB). Radiation damage to these structures potentially leads to a decline of erectile function after treatment.²

Neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy for erectile function preservation has been proposed before.^{2,3,4} Spratt et al. reported the first vessel-sparing treatment trial, delivering EBRT to the prostate while sparing the IPAs and CCs.⁵ Their results were promising with a reported erectile function preservation rate of 67% (i.e., International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF)-5 \geq 16) at 5 years after treatment.⁶ Currently, the POTEN-C trial is ongoing, aiming to preserve erectile function in patients with localized prostate cancer by sparing the NVBs, IPAs, and PB using a conventional linac system to deliver SBRT in five fractions of 8–9 Gy.⁷

Due to the movement of the pelvic organs, daily plan optimization is desirable for neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy. However, NVBs and IPAs cannot be adequately identified on computed tomography (CT) due to lack of contrast. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) allows better visualization of these structures.^{2,4} Therefore, MRI-guided online adaptive radiotherapy could pave the way for an optimized neurovascular-sparing approach. MR imaging prior to and during dose delivery facilitates correction for interfraction motion and tissue deformations. Within the near future fast auto-contouring and planning will provide a way to deal with intrafraction motion, thus allowing for further margin reduction and reduction of dose to organs at risk (OAR).^{8,9}

To date, no study has examined the planning feasibility of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Therefore, in this study we aimed to assess the feasibility of treatment planning for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer and the potential dose reduction to neurovascular structures.

Materials and methods

Patient characteristics

For this planning study, 20 consecutive patients with localized low- to high-risk prostate cancer (National Comprehensive Cancer Network [NCCN] risk categories) without extracapsular extent were included, to account for the variation in tumor location and anatomy of the localized prostate cancer population. All patients were previously treated with standard 5 × 7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy on a Unity MR-Linac. In preparation for treatment on the MR-Linac patients received a pre-treatment multiparametric (mp) 3 T offline planning MRI (T2-weighted and diffusion weighted imaging (DWI) sequences; reconstructed resolution (mm3): 0.8/0.8/2.0) for optimal contouring of target volumes and OAR. Patients signed informed consent for sharing of their clinical data within the MOMENTUM study (NCT04075305), which was approved by our institutional review board.^{10,11}

Neurovascular-sparing dose constraints and volume definitions

Dose constraints for the NVB, IPA, CC, and PB for a five-fraction scheme were established by consensus of a board of four expert prostate specialized radiation oncologists (25, 15, 10, and 10 years of clinical experience, respectively) and a radiation biologist (Supplementary material: Table 1). For neurovascular tissue an EQD2 α/β of 2.0 Gy and for vascular tissue an α/β of 3.0 Gy was applied.¹² The constraints for the IPA and CC were based on the five-fraction equivalent of the constraints as used in the study by Spratt et al. (IPA 100% < 36.0 Gy, CC 100% < 30.0 Gy in 42 fractions).⁵ The PB constraint was based on the PACE-trial constraint (D50% < 29.5 Gy in five fractions).^{13,14} For the NVB no constraints were described in literature. Therefore, the NVB dose constraint was based on literature for neural and vascular tissue and experience with radiation toxicity for both sacral and brachial plexus and was set to D0.1 cc ≤ 32.8 Gy.^{5,14,15,16}

The GTV + 4 mm included the GTV (mpMRI visible tumor(s)) with a 4 mm isotropic margin excluding the rectum and bladder. The CTV included the GTV + 4 mm and prostate body with the base of the seminal vesicles and the PTV included the CTV with a 5 mm isotropic margin. Dose prescriptions for the PTV were adapted to allow neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy. The GTV + 4 mm should receive 34.4 Gy in \geq 99% and the PTV 30.0 Gy in \geq 99%; 32.6 Gy in \geq 90% and 34.4 Gy in \geq 80%. Because of the proximity of the NVB to the prostate and the priority of dose coverage of the GTV + 4 mm and PTV, we set the NVB dose constraint as "soft" constraint (i.e., not mandatory). The applied dose constraints for neurovascular-sparing 5 × 7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy are displayed in Table 1.

Structure	Parameter	Dose constrain	nt
		Soft	Hard
PTV	V34.4 Gy (V95%)		≥ 80.0%
	V32.6 Gy (V90%)		≥ 90.0%
	V30.0 Gy (V83%)		≥ 99.0%
GTV + 4 mm	V34.4 Gy (V95%)		≥ 99.0%
Bladder	D0.5 cc		< 42.0 Gy
	D5 cc		< 37.0 Gy
	V32.0 Gy		< 15.0%
	V28.0 Gy		< 20.0%
Femur	D10 cc	< 30.0 Gy	
Rectum	D0.5 cc		≤ 40.0 Gy
	D1 cc	≤ 35.0 Gy	≤ 38.0 Gy
	V32.0 Gy		≤ 15.0%
	V28.0 Gy		≤ 20.0%
Sphincter (distal 3 cm of rectum)	D0.5 cc		≤ 40.0 Gy
	D1 cc	≤ 35.0 Gy	≤ 38.0 Gy
	Dmean		< 20.0 Gy
NVB	D0.1 cc	≤ 32.8 Gy	
IPA	D0.1 cc		≤ 20.0 Gy
CC	D0.01 cc		≤ 17.3 Gy
PB	D50%		< 29.5 Gy

Table 1: Target volume dose prescription and dose constraints for neurovascular-sparing 5×7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy

Abbreviations: GTV = gross tumor volume; PTV = planning target volume; NVB = neurovascular bundle; IPA = internal pudendal artery; CC = corpus cavernosum; PB = penile bulb.

Neurovascular-sparing treatment planning

For each patient the left and right NVB, IPA, CC, and the PB were contoured on the pre-treatment offline 3 T T2-weighted planning MRI. Contouring was done by a single prostate specialized radiation oncologist (JVZ) with 10 years of clinical experience, using the in-house developed contouring software package Volumetool and contours were added to the standard planning contour set that was previously contoured by the treating radiation oncologist. The NVB was contoured from at least the base of the seminal vesicles until the level of the urogenital diaphragm (Fig. 1). On T2-weighted MRI the NVB is generally well identifiable at the level of the apex where it is delimited by the dorsolateral part of the prostate and the ventrolateral part of the rectum and can be followed towards the level of the seminal vesicles.^{2,17} The IPA was contoured from

at least the level of the sacroiliac ligament until the crus where it terminates into the common penile artery and the scrotal artery.



Figure 1: Example of the contours of the neurovascular bundle of a single study patient. A: transverse plane; B: sagittal plane; C: coronal plane. Abbreviations: NVB = neurovascular bundle.

The planning MRI including contour set was imported into the treatment planning software Monaco 5.40.01 (Elekta AB, Stockholm, Sweden), to generate intensity modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) offline treatment plans for the Unity MR-Linac. Bulk relative electron density value of 1 was assigned to the body and values for the femoral heads and other bony structures were calculated using the average Hounsfield units of a matched CT scan. Seven-field IMRT technique was used (gantry angles: 0°, 50°, 100°, 155°, 205°, 260°, and 310°). The calculation grid spacing was 3 mm with a statistical uncertainty of 3% per control point and < 1% per voxel. The minimum segment width was 0.5 cm and area 1.5 cm2 and the minimum number of motor units was 5 with a maximum of 60 segments. No plan renormalization was used. During treatment the patient is supported by a soft pillow under the head and knee supporters under the feet. All settings were identical to the standard 5 \times 7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy at our institution.

For neurovascular-sparing treatment planning, GTV + 4 mm and PTV coverage was the primary goal, secondary, meeting the conventional OAR (bladder, rectum, sphincter, and femurs) constraints, and tertiary, meeting the neurovascular structures constraints. In case the neurovascular-sparing constraints could not be met, a dose as low as reasonably achievable (ALARA) was pursued. The planning was done under supervision of a radiation therapist specialized in treatment planning (JH) with 10 years of clinical experience and all plans were evaluated by a prostate specialized radiation oncologists (JVZ).

Plan comparison

In a next step, we compared the neurovascular-sparing plans with the standard (i.e., non-neurovascular-sparing) pre-treatment plans. For all 20 patients, the matched neurovascular-sparing contour set including the NVBs, IPAs, CCs, and PB was registered to the actual clinical pre-treatment plan that was generated before to the MR-Linac treatment, using Monaco 5.40.01. Planned dose to the target volumes, conventional OAR, and neurovascular structures as would have been received in the standard planning setting were calculated in Monaco.

Statistical analysis

R version 4.0.5 was used for the statistical analysis. Pairwise Wilcoxon signed rank tests with Bonferroni correction for multiple testing were performed to compare the neurovascular-sparing planned dose with the standard planned dose. Furthermore, the NVBs were stratified between those that did and did not meet the dose constraint in the neurovascular-sparing plans. Population-median dose volume histogram (DVH) curves were generated using the R package "dvhmetrics". Non-normally distributed data were presented as median with range and P-value of < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

All 20 patients' treatment plans were considered clinically acceptable. Prescribed dose coverage of the GTV + 4 mm and PTV was achieved for neurovascular-sparing plans and the neurovascular-sparing dose constraints for the CC and PB were met in all patients (Table 2). The dose constraints for the IPA were met in 19 (95%) patients bilaterally and in 1 (5%) patients unilaterally. Constraints for the NVB were met in eight (40%) patients bilaterally, and were not met in four (20%) patients (Fig. 2). In all cases where the GTV was located in the dorsolateral position, the NVB constraint could not be met.

be	
uid	
8-1F	
MF	
ĝ	
7.25	
×	
rdE	
nda	
staı	
the	
l to	
area	
npe	
cor	
ans	
/ pl	
rapj	
the	
adio	
drâ	
uide	
l-gı	
MR	
Ġ	
25	
×	
g 5	
arin	
-sp	
ular	
asci	
rovä	
nəu	
hei	
fort	
se i	ans
d do	t plé
ibec	nen
SCL	satn
pre	∋-tre
lian	pre
Nec	apy
ŝ	her
ble	diot
Ta	raı

Structure	Volume (co	(Planned dose					
			Parameter	Neurovas sparing pl	cular- lans	Standard	plans*	٩
	median	range		median	range	median	range	
PTV	105.8	68.3–185.2	V34.4 Gy (%)	88.3	81.1–97.4	98.9	97.0–99.9	< 0.01
n = 20			V32.6 Gy (%)	95.8	90.8–99.9	99.9	98.6-100	< 0.01
			V30.0 Gy (%)	99.9	99.5–100	100	99.2–100	0.03
GTV + 4 mm n = 20	14.1	1.6–57.9	V34.4 Gy (%)	100	99.8–100	100	100–100	< 0.01
Bladder	183.9	71.1-408.3	D0.5 cc (Gy)	37.2	36.5–37.9	37.1	35.1-38.3	0.03
n = 20			D5 cc (Gy)	35.7	34.3–36.8	35.7	33.1–36.8	0.71
			V32.0 Gy (%)	9.8	3.7–13.9	8.9	2.6-18.5	0.99
			V28.0 Gy (%)	15.3	5.9-20.0	13.8	4.4–27.5	0.99
Femur n = 40	217.5	146.7–290.6	D10 cc (Gy)	17.9	12.0–20.9	16.9	13.3–20.5	0.13
Rectum	79.9	50.6-190.8	D0.5 cc (Gy)	36.3	35.3–37.2	37.2	36.5–37.9	< 0.01
n = 20			D1 cc (Gy)	35.8	34.8–36.7	36.8	36.0–37.6	< 0.01
			V32.0 Gy (%)	6.1	3.3–9.2	7.7	4.9–13.1	< 0.01
			V28.0 Gy (%)	9.7	5.8-14.3	11.1	7.2-19.0	< 0.01
Sphincter	12.9	6.2–17.8	D0.5 cc (Gy)	24	2.9–34.9	24.5	4.7–36.1	0.27
n = 20			D1 cc (Gy)	18.8	2.6-33.2	19.6	3.9–34.9	0.46
			Dmean (Gy)	8.5	1.7–18.4	6	2.3–16.0	66.0

Chapter 6

Structure	Volume (co		Planned dose					
			Parameter	Neurovas sparing pl	cular- ans	Standard	plans*	<u>م</u>
	median	range		median	range	median	range	1
NVB	5.2	2.7-8.0	Dmean (Gy)	28.5	21.6-32.8	33.3	27.1-35.5	< 0.01
n = 40			D0.1 cc (Gy)	32.6	32.3–37.3	37.5	36.9–38.3	< 0.01
NVB constraint met in NS plan	4.9	2.7-8.0	Dmean (Gy)	27.6	21.6-30.2	33.2	27.1–35.5	< 0.01
n = 24			D0.1 cc (Gy)	32.6	32.3–32.7	37.3	36.9–38.2	< 0.01
NVB constraint not met in NS plan	5.7	3.7–7.3	Dmean (Gy)	30	25.0-32.8	33.7	29.2–35.3	< 0.01
n = 16			D0.1 cc (Gy)	36	34.8–37.3	37.6	36.9–38.3	< 0.01
IPA	2.1	1.2-4.0	Dmean (Gy)	11.9	7.1–15.4	19	9.1–28.3	< 0.01
n = 40			D0.1 cc (Gy)	19.4	10.2–22.9	29.5	11.6-35.2	< 0.01
CC	4.6	2.4–11.0	Dmean (Gy)	4.7	1.7-9.6	5.7	1.9–13.7	< 0.01
n = 40			D0.01 cc (Gy)	13.6	3.4–17.1	19.6	4.1-32.7	< 0.01
PB	6.2	3.8-11.8	Dmean (Gy)	7.9	2.2-17.4	8.4	2.1–27.0	0.08
n = 20			D50% (Gy)	4.6	2.1-17.0	3.8	1.5-28.3	0.74
*tandard 5 × 7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiother prescription). Dose constraints for bladder, rec For the femur, NVB, IPA, and CC: left and right	rapy dose pr ctum, sphinc t side are co	escription to P ¹ :ter, and femur w mbined.	TV was 34.4 Gy in vere identical for th	≥ 99.0% (nc ∋ neurovasci	o separate clir ular-sparing ar	nical target nd standard	volume or GT plans.	V + 4 mm

Abbreviations: PTV = planning target volume; GTV = gross tumor volume; NVB = neurovascular bundle; NS = neurovascular-sparing; IPA = internal pudendal

artery; CC = corpus cavernosum; PB = penile bulb.

6



Figure 2: Example of neurovascular-sparing 5×7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy plan dose distribution in three patients representing the three neurovascular bundle-sparing scenarios. A: NVB constraint met bilaterally (40% of patients); B: NVB constraint met unilaterally (40% of patients); C: NVB constraint not met (20% of patients).

Abbreviations: GTV = gross target volume; PTV = planning target volume; NVB = neurovascular bundle; IPA = internal pudendal artery.

The comparison of the neurovascular-sparing plans with the standard plans is presented in Table 2, Fig. 3, and Supplementary material: Fig. 1. The median planned dose to the NVB, IPA, and CC was significantly lower in the neurovascular-sparing plans compared with the standard plans (NVB D0.1 cc: 32.6 Gy vs. 37.5 Gy, P < 0.01; IPA D0.1 cc 19.4 Gy vs. 29.5 Gy, P < 0.01; CC D0.01 cc: 13.6 Gy vs. 19.6 Gy, P < 0.01), also for the cases in which the NVB constraint was not met in the neurovascular-sparing plan (D0.1 cc 36.0 Gy vs. 37.6 Gy, P < 0.01). The median planned dose to the PB was not significantly different between the neurovascular-sparing plans and the standard plans. Median dose coverage of the PTV for the V34.4 Gy parameter was significantly higher in the standard plans compared with the neurovascular-sparing plans (98.9% vs. 88.3%, P < 0.01). The median planned dose to the bladder and sphincter was not significantly different between the two planning strategies except for the bladder D0.5 cc parameter, which was significantly lower in the standard plans compared with the neurovascular-





Figure 3: Population-median DVH curves for (A) the neurovascular-sparing 5×7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy plans (n = 20) and (B) the standard 5×7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy plans (n = 20). Femur, NVB, IPA, and CC: n = 40 (left and right side are combined); NVB constraint met in NS plan: n = 24; NVB constraint not met in NS plan: n = 16.

*Standard 5 × 7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy dose prescription to PTV was 34.4 Gy in \ge 99.0% (no separate clinical target volume or GTV + 4 mm prescription). Dose constraints for bladder, rectum, sphincter, and femur were identical for the neurovascular-sparing and standard plans.

Population-median DVH curves with 95% confidence intervals are displayed in Supplementary material: Fig. 1.

Abbreviations: PTV = planning target volume; GTV = gross tumor volume; NVB = neurovascular bundle; NS = neurovascular-sparing; IPA = internal pudendal artery; CC = corpus cavernosum; PB = penile bulb.

6

sparing plans (37.1 Gy vs. 37.2 Gy, P = 0.03). The median planned dose to the rectum was significantly lower in the neurovascular-sparing plans compared with the standard plans for all parameters (all P < 0.01).

Discussion

This study is the first to demonstrate that neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer is feasible in the planning setting. Predefined constraints for the CC and PB were met in all 20 patients, for the IPA in 19 (95%) patients bilaterally and 1 (5%) unilaterally, and for the NVB in 8 (40%) patients bilaterally and in 8 (40%) patients unilaterally. Dose to the NVB, IPA, and CC was reduced significantly, without substantially increasing dose to the bladder, rectum, and sphincter.

In all cases where the GTV was located in the dorsolateral position of the prostate and therefore the GTV + 4 mm directly bordering or partially overlapping the NVB, the NVB constraint could not be met (Fig. 2). Nevertheless, the median planned dose to the NVBs that did not meet the dose constraint in the neurovascular-sparing plans was still lower in the neurovascular-sparing plans compared to the standard plans. In the single case where the IPA dose constraint could only be met unilaterally, the IPA had an unfavorable anatomical location close to the prostate and was therefore partly located within the PTV. It should be noted that we used an isotropic PTV margin of 5 mm for this planning study, which generally includes part of the NVB and in some cases part of the IPA. In the near future fast-adaptive auto-contouring and online re-planning will enable further margin reduction, which should improve neurovascular-sparing capabilities of MR-Linac treatment, especially the sparing of the NVB.^{22,23,24}

Although it is hypothesized that MRI-guided radiotherapy offers major advantages in terms of erectile function-preserving treatment because of the ability to adequately visualize the neurovascular structures and correct for interfraction and intrafraction motion and deformation, others have initiated studies on erectile function-preserving radiotherapy on conventional linacs. Spratt et al. conducted a single arm study in which 135 men with an IIEF-5 score of \geq 16 at baseline underwent IPA and CC sparing radiotherapy and reported an erectile function preservation rate of 67% (i.e., IIEF-5 \geq 16) at 5 years after treatment.⁵ Their study population consisted of low-, intermediate-, and high-risk prostate cancer patients and treatment consisted of IMRT of 75.6 Gy in 1.8-Gy daily fractions or low-dose rate (LDR) brachytherapy to a prescription dose of 110 Gy, followed by IMRT of 45 Gy in 1.5-Gy fractions. For all high-risk patients, pelvic lymph nodes were treated to 45 Gy. Additionally, androgen deprivation therapy was

prescribed for a duration of 6 months at the discretion of the treating physician. Because of the heterogeneity of the study population and treatment strategies, the independent effect of the different study parameters on preservation of erectile function are difficult to deduct from this study.

The currently ongoing POTEN-C trial takes erectile function-preserving EBRT a step further by conducting a randomized controlled trial randomizing 120 low- to intermediate-risk patients between 5 fraction SBRT with or without sparing of the NVBs, IPAs and PB on a conventional linac.⁷ The study is expected to complete in 2024. Still, to date the question remains to what extent the neurovascular structures, especially the NVB can be sufficiently and safely spared without adaptive MRI-guidance.

There are some considerations for our study. First, it is unknown to what extent radiation damage to each individual neural or vascular structure contributes to ED after radiotherapy. In literature the NVBs, IPAs, CCs, and PB are generally described as the most important structures contributing to radical prostate cancer treatment-induced ED.^{2,18} It is hypothesized that ED after radiotherapy is predominantly a consequence of vascular damage to the IPAs, CCs, PB, and vascular part of the NVBs.¹⁹ On the other hand, ED after prostatectomy is considered primarily a consequence of nerve damage and erectile function-preserving radical prostatectomy is focused on the sparing of the NVBs.²⁰ In literature it is widely reported that even unilateral sacrifice of the NVB will substantially increase the chance of developing ED after surgery.²¹ For brachytherapy a high rate of ED after treatment is reported as well.²¹ With brachytherapy, the NVBs will receive a higher radiation dose compared to the IPAs, CCs, and PB as these structures are better spared due to the typical steep dose gradient, suggesting that dose to NVBs plays an instrumental role in development of ED after brachytherapy.²² Prospective dose-toxicity relationship studies need to be performed to adequately assess to what extent radiation damage to each individual neural or vascular structure contributes to ED after radiotherapy. Second, in this study the GTV + 4 mm was set to receive 34.4 Gy in \geq 99.0% (EQD2 α/β = 1.5 Gy: 82.5 Gy) and the PTV 30.0 Gy in \geq 99.0% (EQD2 α/β = 1.5 Gy: 64.3 Gy), 32.6 Gy in \ge 90.0% (EQD2 α/β = 1.5 Gy: 74.8 Gy), and 34.4 Gy in \ge 80.0%. These PTV constraints were lower compared to the standard 5 × 7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy PTV constraint (34.4 Gy in \geq 99.0%) used in our institution, which resulted in a significantly lower PTV dose coverage compared to the standard plans. This dose reduction might influence biochemical control, but an increase of clinical failure and decrease of overall survival is not expected. A dose escalation study from 68 Gy to 78 Gy in mainly high-risk patients showed an improved freedom from failure from 47% to 54% after a median follow up of 70 months, but showed no difference in clinical failure and overall survival.²³ Moreover, the dose constraint of 30.0 Gy to \geq 99% of the PTV may radiobiologically have a greater impact on tumor control than the linear quadratic model suggests, especially since the validity of the linear quadratic model for extreme hypofractionation can be taken into doubt. There is substantial evidence that prostate cancer has a low α/β of around 1.5 Gy and may therefore be more susceptible for the impact of extreme hypofractionation on tumor control.²⁴ Furthermore, the recent Flame trial demonstrated an advantage of an integrated focal boost of the macroscopic visible tumor in a predominantly high-risk localized prostate cancer population in terms of biochemical recurrence free survival, without increasing toxicity.²⁵ It promotes the GTV as an important target for tumor control for which no concession on prescribed dose should be made, as was done in this study. Also, because of frequent tumor follow-up after treatment, recurrences will probably be diagnosed at an early stage with only localized disease. Patients then remain in the "window of curability" as several salvage treatment options are available.^{26,27}

To assess the effect of neurovascular-sparing treatment, we initiated a single arm phase II trial (NCT04861194).²⁸ In this trial 70 men will receive neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy in five fractions of 7.25 Gy. Because of the slight reduction in PTV dose only low- and intermediate-risk patients with a satisfactory erectile function at baseline (IIEF-5 \geq 17) and a wish for erectile function-preserving treatment are eligible. The primary endpoint is erectile function at 3 years after treatment. Secondary endpoints include biochemical recurrence free survival at 3 years after treatment and quality of life. Additionally, we will assess the dose-toxicity relationship for the individual neural and vascular structures potentially contributing to ED after radiotherapy.

The RATING guidelines for treatment planning were used for preparing the manuscript.²⁹ The authors concluded that the RATING score was 81%.

Conclusion

Neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer is feasible in the planning setting. Dose to the neurovascular structures can be reduced substantially. The extent of neurovascular-sparing largely depends on the patient's GTV location.
Supplementary material

Table 1:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8473534/bin/mmc1.docx



Figure 1:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC8473534/bin/mmc2.pdf



6

References

- Loi M, Wortel RC, Francolini G, Incrocci L. Sexual function in patients treated with stereotactic radiotherapy for prostate cancer: a systematic review of the current evidence. J Sex Med. 2019;16:1409–20.
- Lee JY, Spratt DE, Liss AL, McLaughlin PW. Vessel-sparing radiation and functional anatomy-based preservation for erectile function after prostate radiotherapy. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17:e198–208.
- Cassidy RJ, Yang X, Liu T, Thomas M, Nour SG, Jani AB. Neurovascular bundle-sparing radiotherapy for prostate cancer using MRI-CT registration: A dosimetric feasibility study. Med Dosim. 2016;41:339–43.
- McLaughlin PW, Narayana V, Meirowitz A, Troyer S, Roberson PL, Gonda R, et al. Vesselsparing prostate radiotherapy: Dose limitation to critical erectile vascular structures (internal pudendal artery and corpus cavernosum) defined by MRI. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;61:20–31.
- Spratt DE, Lee JY, Dess RT, Narayana V, Evans C, Liss A, et al. Vessel-sparing radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer to preserve erectile function: a single-arm phase 2 trial. Eur Urol. 2017;72:617–24.
- Rosen RC, Cappelleri JC, Smith MD, Lipsky J, Peña BM. Development and evaluation of an abridged, 5-item version of the International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF-5) as a diagnostic tool for erectile dysfunction. Int J Impot Res. 1999;11:319–26.
- Identifier NCT03525262, Prostate Oncologic Therapy While Ensuring Neurovascular Conservation (POTEN-C), May 15, 2018. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT03525262. Access date: April 27, 2021.
- Chin S, Eccles CL, McWilliam A, Chuter R, Walker E, Whitehurst P, et al. Magnetic resonanceguided radiation therapy: A review. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2020;64:163–77.
- Zachiu C, Denis de Senneville B, Willigenburg T, Voort van Zyp JRN, de Boer JCJ, Raaymakers BW, et al. Anatomically-adaptive multi-modal image registration for image-guided externalbeam radiotherapy. Phys Med Biol. 2020;65:215028.
- Identifier NCT04075305, The MOMENTUM Study: The Multiple Outcome Evaluation of Radiation Therapy Using the MR-Linac Study, August 30, 2019. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04075305. Access date: April 27, 2021.
- de Mol van Otterloo SR, Christodouleas JP, Blezer ELA, Akhiat H, Brown K, Choudhury A, et al. The MOMENTUM study: an international registry for the evidence-based introduction of MR-guided adaptive therapy. Front Oncol. 2020;10:1328.
- 12. Bentzen SM, Joiner CM. The linear-quadratic approach in clinical practice. Basic Clinical Radiobiology (5th edition), CRC Press. 2018;112–124.
- Brand DH, Tree AC, Ostler P, van der Voet H, Loblaw A, Chu W, et al. Intensity-modulated fractionated radiotherapy versus stereotactic body radiotherapy for prostate cancer (PACE-B): acute toxicity findings from an international, randomised, open-label, phase 3, non-inferiority trial. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20:1531–43.
- 14. Hanna GG, Murray L, Patel R, Jain S, Aitken KL, Franks KN, et al. UK consensus on normal tissue dose constraints for stereotactic radiotherapy. Clin Oncol. 2018;30:5–14.
- 15. Roach M, Nam J, Gagliardi G, El Naqa I, Deasy JO, Marks LB. Radiation dose-volume effects and the penile bulb. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;76:S130–4.
- Benedict SH, Yenice KM, Followill D, Galvin JM, Hinson W, Kavanagh B, et al. Stereotactic body radiation therapy: The report of AAPM Task Group 101. Med Phys. 2010;37:4078–101.

- 17. Cassidy RJ, Nour SG, Liu T, Switchenko JM, Tian S, Ferris MJ, et al. Reproducibility in contouring the neurovascular bundle for prostate cancer radiation therapy. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2018;8:e125–31.
- Incrocci L. Sexual function after external-beam radiotherapy for prostate cancer: What do we know? Crit Rev Oncol Hematol. 2006;57:165–73.
- Zelefsky MJ, Eid JF. Elucidating the etiology of erectile dysfunction after definitive therapy for prostatic cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 1998;40:129–33.
- 20. Walsh PC, Donker PJ. Impotence following radical prostatectomy: Insight into etiology and prevention. J Urol. 1982;128:492–7.
- Kundu SD, Roehl KA, Eggener SE, Antenor JA V., Han M, Catalona WJ. Potency, continence and complications in 3,477 consecutive radical retropubic prostatectomies. J Urol. 2004;172:2227–31.
- Akbal C, Tinay I, Simşek F, Turkeri LN. Erectile dysfunction following radiotherapy and brachytherapy for prostate cancer: pathophysiology, prevention and treatment. Int Urol Nephrol. 2008;40:355–63.
- 23. Al-Mamgani A, van Putten WLJ, Heemsbergen WD, van Leenders GJLH, Slot A, Dielwart MFH, et al. Update of Dutch multicenter dose-escalation trial of radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2008;72: 980–8.
- 24. Benjamin LC, Tree AC, Dearnaley DP. The role of hypofractionated radiotherapy in prostate cancer. Curr Oncol Rep. 2017;19.
- Kerkmeijer LGW, Groen VH, Pos FJ, Haustermans K, Monninkhof EM, Smeenk RJ, et al. Focal boost to the intraprostatic tumor in external beam radiotherapy for patients with localized prostate cancer: results from the FLAME randomized phase III trial. J Clin Oncol. 2021;39:787– 96.
- Steele EM, Holmes JA. A review of salvage treatment options for disease progression after radiation therapy for localized prostate cancer. Urol Oncol Semin Orig Investig. 2019;37:582– 98.
- Cornford P, Bellmunt J, Bolla M, Briers E, De Santis M, Gross T, et al. EAU-ESTRO-SIOG guidelines on prostate cancer. Part II: Treatment of relapsing, metastatic, and castrationresistant prostate cancer. Eur Urol. 2017;71:630–42.
- Identifier NCT04861194, EREctile Function Preservation for Prostate Cancer Radiation Therapy (ERECT), April 27, 2021. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/ NCT04861194. Access date: April 27, 2021.
- 29. Hansen CR, Crijns W, Hussein M, Rossi L, Gallego P, Verbakel W, et al. Radiotherapy Treatment plannINg study Guidelines (RATING): A framework for setting up and reporting on scientific treatment planning studies. Radiother Oncol. 2020;153:67–78.

CHAPTER 7

Neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy in prostate cancer; defining the potential population for erectile function-preserving treatment

Frederik R. Teunissen, Jochem R.N. van der Voort van Zyp, Helena M. Verkooijen, and Ruud C. Wortel

Journal of Sexual Medicine (2022)

DOI: 10.1016/j.jsxm.2022.04.006

Abstract

Background: Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided adaptive radiotherapy enables neurovascular-sparing treatment for localized prostate cancer. The aim of this treatment is preservation of erectile function by sparing the neurovascular bundles, the internal pudendal arteries, the corpora cavernosa, and the penile bulb. Internal pudendal arteries, corpora cavernosa, and penile bulb sparing can generally be achieved in all patients, but NVB sparing can be challenging due to its proximity to the prostate and is therefore dependent on tumor location. Prostate cancer patients that have sufficient erectile function at baseline and favorable tumor characteristics might benefit from this treatment. Currently, it is unclear what proportion of patients are eligible for neurovascular-sparing treatment and to what extent this is technically feasible.

Purpose: To define the eligibility and technical feasibility for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy in intermediate-risk localized prostate cancer patients.

Materials and methods: A consecutive series of men that received 5×7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer were included. Baseline erectile function was assessed using the International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF)-5 questionnaire. Additionally, the ability of sparing the neurovascular bundles was assessed in all patients. Per neurovascular-sparing protocol, the dominant intraprostatic lesion with a 4 mm isotropic margin should receive 34.44 Gy in \geq 99% of the volume (i.e., high-dose area). When the high-dose area directly borders or overlaps the NVB because of a dorsolateral position of the dominant intraprostatic lesion, sparing of the NVB was considered not feasible on that side.

Outcomes: Patient-reported IIEF-5 baseline questionnaires and the technical feasibility of NVB sparing were assessed.

Results: Of the 102 men that completed the IIEF-5 questionnaire at baseline, 49.0% of patients reported to have an IIEF-5 score of \geq 17. In those patients, the NVB could technically have been spared bilaterally in 20.0% and unilaterally in 68.0%.

Clinical implications: Our findings define the potential population for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer and indicate the proportion in which the NVB can technically be spared.

Strength and limitations: The major strength of this study is the prospective collection of data. The limitations include that the neurovascular-sparing feasibility definition is based on pre-clinical planning data.

Conclusion: A substantial group of 49.0% of patients in our study had mild or no erectile dysfunction at baseline. Of these patients, the NVB could technically have been spared bilaterally in 20.0% and unilaterally in 68.0% during MRI-guided radiotherapy. Trials need to assess the effect of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy on erectile function.

Chapter 7

Introduction

Erectile dysfunction (ED) is a common adverse effect of radical treatments for localized prostate cancer such as radical prostatectomy, brachytherapy, and external beam radiotherapy (EBRT). ED has a negative effect on quality of life and should therefore be taken into consideration when deciding between treatment options.^{1,2}

For radical prostatectomy, techniques for preservation of erectile function have been applied since the introduction of the nerve-sparing prostatectomy by Walsh and Donker in 1982.³ However, even after bilateral nerve-sparing prostatectomy ED remains common with reported rates up to 37% at 2 years after surgery.⁴

For EBRT, innovations in treatment techniques have mainly been focused on reducing gastrointestinal and urinary toxicity by decreasing the dose to bowel and urinary bladder.^{5,6} Structures relevant for erectile function, such as the neurovascular bundle (NVB) and internal pudendal artery (IPA), are currently not routinely spared during EBRT. This is mainly because these structures are generally not visible on CT imaging, which is conventionally used for daily treatment planning and adaption before treatment fractions.^{7,8}

Our hospital has developed the MR-Linac, which has recently been introduced globally.⁹ The MR-Linac combines a linear accelerator with a 1.5 T magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) scanner.¹⁰ MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy enables real-time high-field MR imaging of the prostate and surrounding (soft-)tissue during radiotherapy.¹¹ With this technique it is possible to adapt the radiotherapy plan to the movement and deformation of the prostate and surrounding (soft-)tissue during treatment in order to minimize radiation to healthy tissue.¹² MRI-guided radiotherapy is therefore very suitable for neurovascular-sparing (or erectile function-preserving) radiotherapy treatment.

During neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy the aim is to reduce the dose to the NVBs, IPAs, corpora cavernosa (CCs), and penile bulb (PB) as much as possible, while maintaining sufficient radiation dose to the prostate and tumor. We have previously demonstrated that adequate dose reduction to the IPAs, the CCs, and the PB can be accomplished without compromising the prostatic dose.¹³ In contrast, reducing the dose to the NVBs can technically be more challenging as these structures are in closer proximity to the prostate. Sparing the NVBs might conflict with maintaining sufficient dose to the prostate, which is the main priority.

At our center, standard MRI-guided radiotherapy for intermediate-risk prostate cancer has been implemented in standard clinical practice, whereas MRI-guided radiotherapy

with neurovascular sparing has recently become available in clinical-trial setting. Ideally, neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy is applied in intermediate-risk prostate cancer patients with satisfactory to good erectile function at baseline and an anatomically favorable tumor location which enable bilateral sparing of the NVBs.

Currently, it is unclear to what extent characteristics of intermediate-risk prostate cancer patients that choose to undergo novel MRI-guided radiotherapy treatment are comparable to the standard radiotherapy and to what extent they have satisfactory to good erectile function at baseline. Furthermore, it is unknown in what proportion of patients neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy is technically feasible.

In this study, we aim to define the eligibility and technical feasibility of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy. The results of this study should enable us to determine the relevance and potential of this novel treatment.

Materials and methods

Patients

We included all intermediate-risk (National Comprehensive Cancer Network category) prostate cancer patients within our institution's prospective registry (the "Utrecht Prostate Cohort," NCT04228211) treated between February 5, 2020 and November 1, 2021. All included patients received a total of 36.25 Gy to the prostate in 5 fractions using MRI-guided radiotherapy, which is is standard treatment for patients with intermediate-risk prostate cancer that opt for radiotherapy at our institution. Only patients that gave informed consent for filling out patient reported outcome questionnaires were included. In order to determine whether a shift in age of patients that undergo radiotherapy using MRI-guided radiotherapy is present, we compared the included patients with patients from the general Dutch population by extracting data from the Dutch national cancer registry in which all patients that are treated for prostate cancer in the Netherlands were recorded. For our analysis we extracted type of treatment (i.e., radical prostatectomy or EBRT), age, and risk group. We used the data from the year 2019, which was the last full non-COVID year.

Erectile function

For the assessment of erectile function, the International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF)-5 questionnaire was used.¹⁴ The IIEF-5 addresses the erectile function over the past 6 months prior to filling out the questionnaire. IIEF-5 \geq 17 was regarded as mild to no ED, IIEF-5 12–16 as mild to moderate ED, and IIEF-5 \leq 11 as moderate to severe

ED. The IIEF-5 was accompanied by the Expanded Prostate Cancer Index Composite (EPIC)-26 questionnaire to assess sexual function. A sexual domain score of 0 was interpreted as worst and of 100 as best possible sexual function.¹⁵ Only questionnaires that were filled out before first fraction were included.

Neurovascular bundle-sparing feasibility

Per protocol, all MRI-guided radiotherapy patients received a pre-treatment 3 T offline planning MRI (T2-weighted and diffusion weighted imaging [DWI] sequences) on which the dominant intraprostatic lesion (DIL) was contoured by the treating radiation oncologist and the radiotherapy pre-treatment planning was performed. The DIL indicated the MRI visible tumor within the prostate. A margin of 4 mm around the DIL was generated for potential microscopic disease. Per protocol the DIL + 4 mm isotropic margin should have received 34.44 Gy (95% of 36.25 Gy) in \geq 99% of the volume ¹³ The clinical target volume (CTV) encompasses the prostate, the base of the seminal vesicles and DIL + 4 mm margin. To account for prostate motion during radiotherapy, a 5 mm isotropic margin was implemented around the CTV. The CTV + 5 mm, also known as the planning target volume (PTV) may receive a relatively lower dose coverage of 34.44 Gy in $\ge 80\%$. 32.62 Gy (90% of 36.25 Gy) in \geq 90%, and 30.00 Gy (83% of 36.25 Gy) in \geq 99% of the total volume (Fig. 1). The NVB dose constraint was set to \leq 32.75 Gy in D0.1 cc (i.e., the 0.1 cc of the NVB that receives the highest dose, should receive no more than 32.75 Gy), which was based on literature for neural and vascular tissue and experience with radiation toxicity for sacral plexus and brachial plexus.13

Our group has previously demonstrated that in case the DIL + 4 mm margin (i.e., high radiation dose area) was located in the dorsolateral position, directly adjacent to or overlapping the NVB on the planning MRI, meeting the NVB dose constraint of \leq 32.75 Gy in D0.1 cc, and thus NVB sparing, was not feasible on that side (Fig. 1).¹³ Following that approach, DIL + 4 mm and PTV dose coverage (as per neurovascular-sparing protocol) could generally be met without compromising sparing of the bladder, rectum, IPAs, CCs, and PB. In this study we assessed whether the NVB could technically have been spared bilaterally or unilaterally based on the pre-treatment planning contours of the DIL + 4 mm margin in relation to the NVB for each patient with an IIEF-5 \geq 17. The NVBs were contoured by one rater (FT) and systematically evaluated by another rater (JV) using a previously published contouring atlas¹⁶ and the technical NVB-sparing feasibility (i.e., bilateral, unilateral, or no sparing) was assessed subsequently. Interrater agreement of NVB contouring was previously assessed in a pre-clinical interrater study, which showed a Dice similarity coefficient (DSC) of 0.67 of the NVB at prostate midgland to apex level where it is adjacent to the prostate.¹⁶ Furthermore, DSC improved substantially after

Structures Clinical target volume 5 mm margin Dominant intraprostatic lesion 4 mm margin Neurovascular bundle Dose (Gy) 34.44 32.63 30.00 28.00 25.00 20.00 18.00

MRI sequence optimization and rater training and therefore expected to further improve in the clinical setting.

Figure 1: Pre-treatment planning dose distribution, representing the variation in tumor location in relation to the neurovascular bundle (NVB) and ability of NVB sparing (axial plane). Yellow dashed line (i.e., high-dose area): represents the dominant intraprostatic lesion (DIL) with a 4 mm isotropic margin excluding the bladder and bowel. \geq 99% of this area should receive 34.44 Gy. Green dashed line (i.e., low-dose area): represents the planning target volume (PTV). This includes the clinical target volume (CTV) with a 5 mm isotropic margin. The CTV consists of the whole prostate, base of the seminal vesicles, and the DIL + 4 mm. For the PTV \geq 99% should receive 30.00 Gy, \geq 90% 32.62 Gy, and \geq 80% 34.44 Gy. The NVB dose constraint is set at D0.1 cc \leq 32.75 Gy, meaning that the 0.1 cc of the NVB that receives the highest dose, should receive no more than 32.75 Gy to achieve NVB sparing. A: bilateral NVB sparing representing 20.0% of cases; B: unilateral NVB sparing representing 12.0% of cases.

Descriptive statistics were presented as mean with standard deviation (SD) and were calculated using R 4.1.1.

Results

Patient characteristics

One hundred and fifty-four intermediate-risk localized prostate cancer patients were treated between February 5, 2020 and November 1, 2021 and were included in the study. One hundred and two (66.2%) patients filled out the IIEF-5 questionnaire at baseline. Mean age was 69 (SD: 6) years. In comparison, the mean age of the general Dutch intermediate-risk localized prostate cancer population that received EBRT in 2019 was 72 years (SD: 6; n = 1279) and patients that underwent prostatectomy in 2019 were on average 66 years (SD: 6; n = 1461).

Erectile function

Of the 102 patients that filled out the IIEF-5 at baseline, 50 (49.0%) had an IIEF-5 score of \geq 17. Those patients were younger (mean age: 68 years, SD: 6 vs. 69 years, SD: 6) and had less comorbidities (mean CCI: 0.3, SD: 0.8 vs. 0.6, SD: 1.0). Patients with an IIEF-5 score of \geq 17 reported a mean EPIC-26 sexual domain score of 78.3 (SD: 17.7) and patients with an IIEF-5 of < 17 reported a mean EPIC-26 sexual domain score of 58.5 (SD: 25.9). 4 (3.9%) patients that filled out the IIEF-5 indicated to not have had any sexual activity over the past 6 months.

Neurovascular bundle-sparing feasibility

Based on the predefined definitions, of the 50 patients that reported to have an IIEF-5 score of \geq 17, the NVB could technically have been spared bilaterally in 10 (20.0%) patients and unilaterally in 34 (68.0%) patients.

Discussion

Neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy delivered with the MR-linac could become an important competitor of radical prostatectomy for patients that wish to preserve erectile function after definite prostate cancer treatment. This study is the first to estimate the potential patient population that will be eligible for erectile function-preserving treatment and to identify the proportion of patients in which the NVB can be spared during neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy. Almost all patients that were treated for intermediate-risk localized prostate cancer with MRI-guided radiotherapy indicated to have been sexually active over the past 6 months before treatment (96.1%). We found that 49.0% of patients in our study had no or mild ED at baseline, which corresponded with a substantially higher EPIC-26 sexual domain score compared to the patients with moderate to severe ED ($\Delta = 19.8$).¹⁷ For the patients with no or mild ED, the NVB could have been spared bilaterally in 20.0% of the patients (n = 10) and unilaterally in 68.0% (n = 34) of the cases without significantly compromising tumor coverage. Previous data demonstrated that the IPA, CC, and PB can generally be spared in all cases.¹³ These data demonstrate: (1) that efforts to preserve sexual function are extremely relevant within the MRI-guided radiotherapy patient population, and (2) that (partial) NVB sparing treatment is technically feasible in most patients.

In clinical practice, EBRT patients tend to be older and have more comorbidities compared to radical prostatectomy patients. Despite the fact that many studies have shown equality in terms of survival for both treatment modalities,¹⁸ radical prostatectomy is often regarded as the first choice of radical treatment by many patients. However, after counseling patients (shared decision making) there is better understanding of the expected toxicities for each treatment modality, which subsequently leads to less decision regret after treatment.¹⁹ Our study population is substantially younger than the general (conventional) EBRT population (on average 69 vs. 72 years old), but still older than the prostatectomy population (on average 69 vs. 66 years old). This might indicate that MRI-guided radiotherapy is already attracting a relatively younger group of patients. Neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy, which holds the promise to further reduce ED after radical prostate cancer treatment, may induce a further paradigm shift by drawing younger and healthier prostate cancer patients towards EBRT.

Neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for prostate cancer for the preservation of erectile function is promising, but prospective studies must show efficacy before widespread clinical implementation. Erectile function preservation and tumor control need to be assessed, to be able to weigh the potential benefits against the risks. At our center we recently started the prospective phase II ERECT-trial (NCT04861194), which addresses the effectivity of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy in 70 men with intermediate-risk prostate cancer with no or mild ED at baseline. Prior to every fraction, we utilize online contouring and re-planning and subsequent couch-shift registration of the prostate alone.²0 The primary endpoint of this study is erectile function at 3 years after neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy and biochemical recurrence at 3 years after treatment is among the secondary endpoints.

119

A limitation of this study is that the neurovascular-sparing feasibility is based on pre-clinical planning-study data.^{13,16} Clinical studies, which are currently running (NCT03525262 and NCT04861194), must confirm the assumptions on which we based the feasibility of neurovascular sparing in this study.

Conclusion

At baseline 49.0% of patients receiving novel MRI-guided radiotherapy for intermediate-risk localized prostate cancer had good baseline erectile function with an IIEF-5 score of \geq 17. Of patients with adequate erectile function at baseline, NVB sparing was technically feasible bilaterally in 20.0% and unilaterally in 68.0% of these patients. Trials need to assess the effect of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy on erectile function.

References

- 1. Sanchez-Cruz JJ, Cabrera-Le on A, Martín-Morales A, et al. Male erectile dysfunction and health-related quality of life. Eur Urol. 2003;44:245–253.
- Downing A, Wright P, Hounsome L, et al. Quality of life in men living with advanced and localised prostate cancer in the UK: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20:436– 447.
- 3. Walsh PC, Donker PJ. Impotence following radical prostatectomy: insight into etiology and prevention. J Urol. 1982;128:492–497.
- Ficarra V, Novara G, Ahlering TE, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of studies reporting potency rates after robotassisted radical prostatectomy. Eur Urol. 2012;62:418–430.
- Wortel RC, Incrocci L, Pos FJ, et al. Acute toxicity after imageguided intensity modulated radiation therapy compared to 3D conformal radiation therapy in prostate cancer patients. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2015;91:737–744.
- Wortel RC, Incrocci L, Pos FJ, et al. Late side effects after image guided intensity modulated radiation therapy compared to 3d-conformal radiation therapy for prostate cancer: results from 2 prospective cohorts. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2016;95:680–689.
- Lee JY, Spratt DE, Liss AL, et al. Vessel-sparing radiation and functional anatomy-based preservation for erectile function after prostate radiotherapy. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17:e198– e208.
- McLaughlin PW, Narayana V, Meriowitz A, et al. Vessel-sparing prostate radiotherapy: dose limitation to critical erectile vascular structures (internal pudendal artery and corpus cavernosum) defined by MRI. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;61:20–31.
- Raaymakers BW, Jürgenliemk-Schulz IM, Bol GH, et al. First patients treated with a 1.5 T MRI-Linac: clinical proof of concept of a high-precision, high-field MRI guided radiotherapy treatment. Phys Med Biol. 2017;62:L41–L50.
- Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW, van Vulpen M. The magnetic resonance imaging-linac system. Semin Radiat Oncol. 2014;24:207–209.
- 11. Chin S, Eccles CL, McWilliam A, et al. Magnetic resonance-guided radiation therapy: a review. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2020;64:163–177.
- 12. Zachiu C, Denis De Senneville B, Willigenburg T, et al. Anatomically-adaptive multi-modal image registration for image-guided external-beam radiotherapy. Phys Med Biol. 2020;65.
- Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Hes J, et al. Adaptive magnetic resonance-guided neurovascularsparing radiotherapy for preservation of erectile function in prostate cancer patients. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;20:5–10.
- Rosen RC, Cappelleri JC, Smith MD, et al. Development and evaluation of an abridged, 5-item version of the International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF-5) as a diagnostic tool for erectile dysfunction. Int J Impot Res. 1999;11:319–326.
- Szymanski KM, Wei JT, Dunn RL, et al. Development and validation of an abbreviated version of the expanded prostate cancer index composite instrument for measuring health-related quality of life among prostate cancer survivors. Urology. 2010;76:1245–1250.
- Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Wessels FJ, et al. Interrater agreement of contouring of the neurovascular bundles and internal pudendal arteries in neurovascular-sparing magnetic resonance-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2022;32:29–34.
- 17. Skolarus TA, Dunn RL, Sanda MG, et al. Minimally important difference for the expanded prostate cancer index composite short form. Urology. 2015;85:101–105.

- 18. Hamdy FC, Donovan JL, Lane JA, et al. 10-Year outcomes after monitoring, surgery, or radiotherapy for localized prostatecancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375:1415–1424.
- van Stam MA, Pieterse AH, van der Poel HG, et al. Shared decision making in prostate cancer care—encouraging everypatient to be actively involved in decision making or ensuringthe patient preferred level of involvement? J Urol. 2018;200:582–589.
- de Muinck Keizer DM, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, de Groot van Breugel EN, et al. On-line daily plan optimization combined with a virtual couch shift procedure to address intrafractionmotion in prostate magnetic resonance guided radiotherapy. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;19:90– 95.

CHAPTER 8

Daily online contouring and re-planning versus translation-only correction in neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer

Frederik R. Teunissen, Jochem R.N. van der Voort van Zyp, Eline N. de Groot-van Breugel, Helena M. Verkooijen, Ruud C. Wortel, and Johannes C.J. de Boer

Physics and Imaging in Radiation Oncology (2022)

DOI: 10.1016/j.phro.2022.09.002

Abstract

Neurovascular bundle (NVB) and internal pudendal artery (IPA) sparing during magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided radiotherapy for prostate cancer aims for preservation of erectile function. Our present workflow involves daily online contouring and re-planning on a 1.5 T MR-linac, as alternative to conventional (rigid) translation-only corrections of the prostate. We compared planned dose for the NVB and IPA between strategies. Total planned dose was significantly lower with daily online contouring and re-planning for the NVB, but not for the IPA. For the NVB and IPA, the intrapatient difference between highest and lowest fraction dose was significantly smaller for the contouring and re-planning plans.

Introduction

Erectile dysfunction after stereotactic body radiotherapy for prostate cancer occurs in 26% to 55% of patients 5 years after treatment.¹ Literature suggests that radiation damage to predominantly the neurovascular bundle (NVB), internal pudendal artery (IPA), corpus cavernosum (CC), and penile bulb (PB) causes erectile dysfunction.²

Our group previously demonstrated that neurovascular-sparing magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided adaptive radiotherapy, sparing the NVB, IPA, CC, and PB, is feasible. Currently, the first trial investigates this treatment's clinical outcomes in the single-arm phase-II ERECT trial (NCT04861194).^{3,4} In the trial setting, patients with intermediate-risk prostate cancer and sufficient to good erectile function at baseline (i.e., IIEF-5 score of \geq 17) are treated.⁵

MRI-guided radiotherapy enables online 1.5 T MR imaging before and during every fraction. Because soft tissue can be visualized with diagnostic quality, online contouring and re-planning can be performed, also called "adapt to shape" (ATS).⁶ This procedure is a step further than online (rigid) translation-only correction in x, y, and z directions based on the prostate location, or "adapt to position" (ATP). Online translation-only correction is generally applied on conventional CT-guided radiotherapy devices using fiducial markers in the prostate. Because fiducial markers give information about the position of the prostate but not of the exact shape and due to the lack of soft tissue contrast on CT imaging, online contouring and re-planning for the NVBs may not be adequately applied on conventional external beam radiotherapy (EBRT).^{2,7}

The position and shape of soft tissue structures may change under the influence of bladder and rectum filling between and during fractions. Therefore, daily online contouring and re-planning may have an advantage in both dose coverage of the target volumes and dose sparing of the OARs, including the neurovascular structures.⁸

The CC and PB are generally located more distant from the prostate than the NVB and IPA. The dose reduction of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy is, therefore, predominantly accomplished in the NVB and IPA compared to standard MRI-guided radiotherapy and the hypothetical advantage of daily online contouring and re-planning over translation-only correction is most relevant in those structures.³

In this paper, we assess the dose/volume-based difference of daily online contouring and re-planning versus translation-only correction for the NVB and IPA in neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer.

Materials and methods

Patients and treatment

The first 20% (14/70) of patients treated within the ERECT trial were included. The ERECT trial received approval from the Institutional Review and Ethics Board of the University Medical Center Utrecht, the Netherlands. Patients signed informed consent for sharing of their data. All patients received neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy of 36.25 Gy in five fractions on a 1.5 T MR-Linac (Unity, Elekta AB, Stockholm, Sweden). Prior to radiotherapy, an offline 3 T MRI was made on which all structures were contoured (i.e., target volumes and OAR) using the in-house developed software tool "Volumetool". This planning MRI including contour set was imported into the treatment planning software to generate intensity modulated radiotherapy (IMRT) offline treatment plans. The gross tumor volume (GTV) + 4 mm consisted of the MRI-visible tumor with a 4 mm isotropic margin excluding the rectum and bladder. The clinical target volume (CTV) included the GTV + 4 mm and prostate body with the base of the seminal vesicles, and the planning target volume (PTV) included the CTV with a 5 mm isotropic margin. Depending on the position of the GTV, bilateral, unilateral, or no NVB sparing was utilized, which was determined prior to pre-treatment planning to ensure sufficient homogeneous GTV and PTV coverage during planning, and only allow a minor PTV dose reduction adjacent to the spared NVB. IPA, CC, and PB sparing was always utilized. Dose prescriptions were 34.4 Gy (95%) in \geq 99% for the GTV + 4 mm isotropic margin (excluding rectum and bladder) and the 30.0 Gy in \geq 99%; 32.6 (90%) Gy in \geq 90% for the PTV. In the case of bilateral NVB sparing, the PTV 34.4 Gy dose prescription was set at \geq 80%, in the case of unilateral NVB sparing \geq 90%, and in the case of no NVB sparing \geq 99%. This was done because for the unilateral and no NVB-sparing setting, the higher PTV 34.4 Gy dose prescription did not compromise the sparing of any of the other neurovascular structures or conventional OAR but resulted in a higher PTV coverage.³ The dose constraint for the NVB was D0.1 cc \leq 32.8 Gy, and for the IPA D0.1 cc \leq 20.0 Gy. The IPA constraint was based on a previous vessel-sparing trial⁹, and the NVB constraint on the literature on neural and vascular tissue and experience with radiation toxicity of the sacral plexus and brachial plexus (all dose prescriptions and constraints in Supplementary material: Table 1).³ During treatment planning and online plan adaptation, we used a template in which target coverage was the primary goal, meeting the constraints of the conventional OAR the secondary goal, and meeting the neurovascular constraints the tertiary goal. Furthermore, the NVB constraint was a soft constraint.

During every fraction, an online 1.5 T T2w MRI scan was made on which the pre-treatment contours were registered using a semi-automated deformable registration method (sequence parameters in Supplementary material: Table 2). The contours of the target volumes and OAR were automatically adapted to shape and if needed, adjusted manually (Fig. 1). This process was generally accurate for high-contrast structures on T2-weighted MRI, such as bladder, rectum, and IPA. Lower-contrast structures such as the prostate and especially the NVB generally had to be adjusted manually. In the next step, the treatment plan was adapted to the anatomy of the day. Dose to the NVB and IPA are controlled by cost functions. Isoconstraints of the cost functions were adjusted during online planning for plan optimization, but no cost functions were added or removed. During the treatment plan calculation, an online 3D T2w position verification MRI scan was made. The position verification scan was used to perform an additional ATP procedure directly before beam on to account for intratreatment patient motion during the ATS procedure.^{10,11}



Legend
Prostate
Tumor
Neurovascular bundle
Internal pudendal artery

Figure 1: Axial representation of the re-contoured prostate, tumor, neurovascular bundles, and internal pudendal arteries on an online 1.5 T T2w MRI scan (patient 14, fraction 1). Abbreviations: L = left; R = right.

Planned ATS and simulated ATP dose

All planning was done in Monaco 5.40.01. To compare the planned dose to the NVB and IPA in the ATS setting to the planned dose which would have been received in the ATP-only setting, the ATP dose was simulated. Therefore, the daily planning MRI scan of each fraction was matched (translations only) to the pre-treatment scan based on the prostate contour. The adapted daily contours of the NVB and IPA of each fraction were copied to the structure set on the pre-treatment scan using the rigid registration obtained from the prostate match. The planned dose that was received by the NVB and IPA of each fraction in case the pre-treatment plan would have been delivered for each fraction and only corrected for prostate translation as would have been done in an ATP-only workflow was calculated (i.e., simulated ATP planned dose).

The ATS planned dose to the NVB and IPA was calculated based on the plan that was calculated using the online pre-treatments scan after ATS was performed but before the position verification using ATP was performed. The used contours were identical to the simulated ATP contours. Planned ATS and simulated ATP dose-volume histograms for the NVB and IPA were exported.

Statistical analysis

R version 4.1.2 was used for the statistical analysis. The maximum dose to the 0.1 cc (D0.1 cc) of the NVB and IPA for each fraction of each patient was calculated using the R package "dvhmetrics". Per patient, estimated mean total dose and width of variance (difference in Gy between lowest and highest fraction multiplied by 5) for the planned ATS and simulated planned ATP setting were calculated. Pairwise comparisons of total dose and width of variance between the planned ATS and simulated planned ATP were analyzed using Wilcoxon signed-rank tests. Non-normally distributed data were presented as median with interquartile range (IQR). A P-value of < 0.05 was considered statistically significant.

Results

Fourteen patients with intermediate-risk prostate cancer completed treatment within the ERECT trial and were included. Bilateral NVB sparing was accomplished in three (21%) patients, unilateral NVB sparing in nine (64%), and no NVB sparing in two (14%) patients. IPA sparing was accomplished in all patients.

For the NVB D0.1 cc, the median (range) total planned dose for ATS was 32.7 Gy (32.6–33.2) and for simulated ATP 33.4 Gy (32.6–34.6) (P = 0.002) (Fig. 2). The median (range) width of variance was 0.5 Gy (0.1–1.2) and 1.6 Gy (0.7–2.7) (P < 0.001), respectively. For the planned IPA, the median (range) total planned D0.1 cc for ATS was 19.0 Gy (10.1–21.8) and for simulated ATP 18.0 Gy (10.1–26.5) (P = 0.116) (Fig. 2). The median (range) width of variance was 2.2 Gy (0.6–8.4) and 4.4 Gy (0.1–14.6) (P = 0.004), respectively.

The mean NVB dose exceeded the constraint in 4/15 (26.7%) NVBs in the ATS plans and 10/15 (66.7%) NVBs in the ATP plans. For the IPA constraint, that was 4/28 (14.3%) IPAs and 10/28 (35.7%) IPAs, respectively.



A. Planned D0.1cc spared neurovascular bundles



B. Planned D0.1cc spared internal pudendal arteries

Legend

Simulated ATP: ATS: • Single fraction • Mean
• Single fraction • Mean

Figure 2: Planned D0.1 cc for patients treated with neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. A: spared neurovascular bundle; B: spared internal pudendal arteries. The single-fraction dose indicates the dose multiplied by 5.

Abbreviations: L = left; R = right; ATP = adapt to position; ATS = adapt to shape.

Discussion

In this paper, we assessed the dose/volume-based difference between daily online contouring and re-planning versus translation-only correction for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy. An advantage of daily MRI scanning is the re-evaluation of the pre-treatment contours. Factors such as scan quality and interrater variability can lead to suboptimal contours. Manual adjustment during daily online contouring and re-planning allows for re-evaluation of the pre-treatment contours, and in case of a

substantial difference, it can be decided to make a new optimized pre-treatment plan for the remaining fractions. In our series, this was done in one patient (patient 12), where we adjusted the IPA contours after re-evaluation based on the online MRI scan and made a new optimized pre-treatment plan upon after the second fraction.

The current drawback of online contouring and re-planning is that the contours need to be adjusted manually. This process takes time, during which there can be continuing motion and deformation. Therefore, a subsequent position verification MRI scan and translation-only correction is performed. When becoming available, fast online auto-contouring and plan adaptation before beam-on will make the manual adjustment of contours obsolete and reduce the need for subsequent position verification for intra-fraction motion.^{12,13,14}

The question we wanted to answer in this study was: how does a daily "perfect" shift of a pre-determined reference dose distribution perform with respect to a daily dose re-optimization based on daily adapted contours regarding the sparing of neurovascular structures? Therefore, we chose the method described in section 2.2 (i.e., to evaluate the reference dose in the daily adapted contours after a shift based on the alignment of the prostate soft tissue). Executing such shifts depends on the specific hard- and software used in the adaptive radiotherapy setting. Whereas for conventional CT-guided radiotherapy, this is usually an actual couch shift, for the MR-Linac systems, it would be a virtual couch which may yield small deteriorations with respect to a perfect shift.⁶ However, we considered such small template-dependent differences beyond the scope of this paper.

Another limitation is the inter- and intrarater variability of the contouring of the IPA and especially the NVB, which is a lower contrast soft-tissue structure with less pronounced boundaries at the level of the prostate base.^{15,16,17} This may have led to an over- or underestimation of the difference between ATP and ATS in this study. However, our previous work showed that interrater variability is substantially lower at the mid prostate to apex level.¹⁵ This is the level where the NVB is closest to the prostate, and any contour shifts will relatively have the largest effect on NVB dose, therefore making our ATP and ATS dose estimates more reliable. Also, in our clinical trial setting, the offline contouring is performed by a single specialized radiation oncologist and online by one of a team of four specialized radiation oncologist. One dedicated researcher supervises all contours, reducing the inter- and intrarater variability.

Conclusion

We showed that for the NVB, daily online contouring and re-planning resulted in lower median total dose compared to translation-only correction. Furthermore, the intrapatient width of variance of fraction dose for the NVB and IPA was lower with daily online contouring and re-planning. The high-field MR-Linac enables daily online contouring and re-planning for soft-tissue structures with low contrast. Our findings support the utilization of this treatment strategy and the further development of fast online auto-contouring and real-time plan adaptation for optimal neurovascular-sparing treatment for localized prostate cancer.

Supplementary material

Table 1 and 2:

https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC9485897/bin/mmc1.docx



References

- Loi M, Wortel RC, Francolini G, Incrocci L. Sexual function in patients treated with stereotactic radiotherapy for prostate cancer: A systematic review of the current evidence. J Sex Med. 2019;16:1409–20.
- Lee JY, Spratt DE, Liss AL, McLaughlin PW. Vessel-sparing radiation and functional anatomy-based preservation for erectile function after prostate radiotherapy. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17:e198–208.
- 3. Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Hes J, Willigenburg T, de Groot-van Breugel EN, de Boer JCJ, et al. Adaptive magnetic resonance-guided neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy for preservation of erectile function in prostate cancer patients. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;20:5–10.
- Identifier: NCT04861194, EREctile Function Preservation for Prostate Cancer Radiation Therapy (ERECT). April 27, 2021. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://www.clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT04861194. Access date: June 26, 2022.
- Rosen RC, Cappelleri JC, Smith MD, Lipsky J, Peña BM. Development and evaluation of an abridged, 5-item version of the International Index of Erectile Function (IIEF-5) as a diagnostic tool for erectile dysfunction. Int J Impot Res. 1999;11:319–26.
- Winkel D, Bol GH, Kroon PS, van Asselen B, Hackett SS, Werensteijn-Honingh AM, et al. Adaptive radiotherapy: the Elekta Unity MR-linac concept. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2019; 18:54–9.
- McLaughlin PW, Narayana V, Meriowitz A, Troyer S, Roberson PL, Gonda R, et al. Vesselsparing prostate radiotherapy: Dose limitation to critical erectile vascular structures (internal pudendal artery and corpus cavernosum) defined by MRI. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;61:20–31.
- 8. Hwang ME, Mayeda M, Shaish H, Elliston CD, Spina CS, Wenske S, et al. Dosimetric feasibility of neurovascular bundle-sparing stereotactic body radiotherapy with periprostatic hydrogel spacer for localized prostate cancer to preserve erectile function. Br J Radiol. 2021:94.
- Spratt DE, Lee JY, Dess RT, Narayana V, Evans C, Liss A, et al. Vessel-sparing radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer to preserve erectile function: a single-arm phase 2 trial. Eur Urol. 2017;72:617–24.
- de Muinck Keizer DM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Willigenburg T, van Lier ALHMW, den Hartogh MD, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, et al. Prostate intrafraction motion during the preparation and delivery of MR-guided radiotherapy sessions on a 1.5T MR-Linac. Radiother Oncol. 2020;151:88–94.
- de Muinck Keizer DM, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, de Groot-van Breugel EN, Raaymakers BW, Lagendijk JJW, de Boer HCJ. On-line daily plan optimization combined with a virtual couch shift procedure to address intrafraction motion in prostate magnetic resonance guided radiotherapy. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;19:90–5.
- 12. Kontaxis C, de Muinck Keizer DM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Willigenburg T, den Hartogh MD, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, et al. Delivered dose quantification in prostate radiotherapy using online 3D cine imaging and treatment log files on a combined 1.5T magnetic resonance imaging and linear accelerator system. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2020;15:23–9.
- 13. Kontaxis C, Bol GH, Kerkmeijer LGW, Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW. Fast online replanning for interfraction rotation correction in prostate radiotherapy. Med Phys. 2017;44:5034–42.
- 14. Westley R, Hall E, Tree A. HERMES: Delivery of a speedy prostate cancer treatment. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2022;34:426-429.

- 15. Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Wessels FJ, Claes A, van de Pol SMG, Rasing MJA, et al. Interrater agreement of contouring of the neurovascular bundles and internal pudendal arteries in neurovascular-sparing magnetic resonance-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2022;32: 29–34.
- Cassidy RJ, Nour SG, Liu T, Switchenko JM, Tian S, Ferris MJ, et al. Reproducibility in contouring the neurovascular bundle for prostate cancer radiation therapy. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2018;8:e125–31.
- Roach D, Holloway LC, Jameson MG, Dowling JA, Kennedy A, Greer PB, et al. Multi-observer contouring of male pelvic anatomy: Highly variable agreement across conventional and emerging structures of interest. J Med Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2019;63:264–71.



Summary

External beam radiotherapy (EBRT) is one of the three standard treatment options for localized prostate cancer, along with prostatectomy and low-dose-rate brachytherapy. These treatments are called "radical" treatments. Active surveillance is a fourth option for selected low- and intermediate-risk localized prostate cancers. Magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided radiotherapy is a novel form of EBRT that utilizes an MR-Linac, a device that integrates an MRI scanner with a linear accelerator. This device enables MRI acquisition before and during radiation dose delivery to improve visualization of the target volume and surrounding tissue. This is especially important for organs prone to shape and position changes during and between the radiation fractions, such as the prostate under the influence of bowel movement and bladder filling. The hypothesis is that MRI-guided radiotherapy can deliver the radiation dose with greater accuracy and precision, resulting in less radiation to healthy tissue and better tumor coverage, causing less toxicity and better tumor control. Additionally, this technique makes it possible to increase the dose per fraction, enabling patients to receive treatment in fewer fractions.

The MOMENTUM study (short for: The Multi-OutcoMe EvaluatioN of radiation Therapy Using the MR-linac study) was initiated parallel to the clinical introduction of the MR-Linac to clinically evaluate MRI-guided radiotherapy. The MOMENTUM study includes and follows patients treated on a 1.5 T (Unity) MR-Linac at several early adopting centers worldwide. Chapter 2 presents the outcomes in the first year after treatment of the patients within the MOMENTUM study who have been treated for localized prostate cancer with five fractions of 7.25 Gy. Five fractions of 7.25 Gy is the standard treatment for intermediate-risk prostate cancer at the University Medical Center Utrecht. Baseline and follow-up data at 3, 6, and 12 months were recorded, including prostate-specific antigen (PSA) levels, physician-reported toxicity, and patient-reported outcomes. We found that the median PSA level significantly declined up to 12 months after treatment. The peak of genitourinary and gastrointestinal physician-reported toxicity was observed at 3 months and settled at 6 and 12 months after treatment. Patient-reported outcomes showed a significant deterioration from baseline in urinary domain scores at all follow-up moments. Furthermore, both physician- and patient-reported erectile function worsened significantly in patients between baseline and the 12-month follow-up. This study shows that ultrahypofractionated MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer using a 1.5 T MR-Linac is effective and safe, but there is an increase in toxicity after treatment. Our reported outcomes are comparable to existing literature on MRI-guided radiotherapy outcomes. The MOMENTUM study continues to enroll patients and collect data, providing valuable real-world data on MRI-guided radiotherapy outcomes and enabling multiple comparative studies.

Chapter 3 describes the development and initial results of the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC), which is the first "trials within cohorts" (TwiCs) platform for prostate cancer. The UPC is established to evaluate MRI-guided radiotherapy against the standard treatment options for localized prostate cancer. All patients with non-metastatic, histologically proven prostate cancer who are planned to receive standard of care are eligible for inclusion in the UPC. Patients provide informed consent for the collection of clinical and technical patient data, physician-reported outcomes, and patient-reported outcomes (PROs) for up to 10 years after treatment. Additionally, patients may provide broad consent for future randomization for experimental-intervention trials (TwiCs). If a TwiCs study is conducted, only the group that is randomized to receive the experimental treatment will be informed and may sign additional informed consent if willing to participate in the study. We analyzed the patient-reported outcomes up to 12 months after treatment of the patients included in the first 2 years of the cohort. Patients treated with MRI-guided radiotherapy and CT-guided radiotherapy showed a transient but significant decline in urinary irritative/obstructive and bowel domain scores at the 1-month follow-up. Prostatectomy patients showed a significant decline in urinary incontinence domain scores at all follow-up moments but significant improvement of urinary irritative/ obstructive domain scores between baseline and 9 and 12 months of follow-up. All radical treatment groups showed a significant decline in sexual domain scores during follow-up. Active surveillance patients showed no significant deterioration over time in any domain. These initial results emphasize the outcome domains where treatments can be improved by reducing toxicity and provide insights into the toxicity profiles of the different treatments. The UPC is rapidly expanding with more participants, providing an ongoing prospective observational cohort and an infrastructure for multiple trials and comparative studies for the evaluation of new treatment interventions for prostate cancer, such as MRI-guided radiotherapy.

Patients with localized prostate cancer are often eligible for multiple treatment options, which can leave both the patient and physician faced with challenging decisions. **Chapter 4** assesses the preferences for the different treatment options for localized prostate cancer. Patients treated for localized prostate cancer participating in the UPC, along with healthy volunteers were invited to fill out a treatment-outcome scenario questionnaire. Prior to any information, participants ranked six different treatments for localized prostate cancer from most to least favorable (active surveillance, robot-assisted prostatectomy, conventional EBRT, low-dose-rate brachytherapy, MRI-guided radiotherapy, and focal therapy by irreversible electroporation). Next, detailed descriptions of the treatment procedures, toxicity, risk of biochemical recurrence, and follow-up regimen for each of the six treatments (i.e., treatment-outcome scenarios) were provided to the participants. They were then asked to re-rank the treatments based on this new

information. Additionally, participants provided a visual analog scale and time trade-off score for each scenario. The results showed that active surveillance and non-invasive treatments, such as MRI-guided radiotherapy, were the most preferred options by both patients and healthy volunteers and received among the highest visual analog scale and time trade-off scores.

Chapters 2 and 3 show that erectile function deterioration after radical prostate cancer treatment is a major issue and chapter 4 emphasizes patient preference for non-invasive treatments. These insights underscore the need for a non-invasive treatment for localized prostate cancer that can preserve erectile function. It has led to the development of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy. The aim of this treatment is to preserve erectile function after radiotherapy by sparing structures such as the neurovascular bundle (NVB), the internal pudendal artery (IPA), the corpus cavernosum (CC), and the penile bulb (PB). The use of MRI during radiotherapy enables us to visualize these structures. Because this treatment approach had not been performed on an MR-Linac before, several steps had to be taken before clinical implementation. **Chapter 5** describes the first step, which involved a study to assess the interobserver agreement of contouring the neurovascular structures, as these structures are not regularly contoured during standard radiotherapy treatment. For this study, four radiation oncologists independently contoured the NVB and the IPA on the pre-treatment MRI scans of 20 patients. The agreement between the radiation oncologist was then calculated. We found that the interrater agreement for the contouring of the NVB and the IPA improved with the enhancement of the MRI sequence for better contrast and further training of the raters. The agreement was best for the inferior half of the NVB, which is clinically most relevant for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy because it is closest to the prostate. These findings provide confidence that different radiation oncologists have sufficient agreement to perform the treatment consistently in the clinical setting.

Subsequently, a planning feasibility study was conducted, described in **chapter 6**. This study aimed to assess the planning feasibility of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. The study included 20 previously treated patients who had undergone standard MRI-guided radiotherapy, delivering 36.25 Gy in five fractions to the prostate. New neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy plans were generated for these patients. Dose constraints for the NVB, the IPA, the CC, and the PB were established based on the literature. The dose prescriptions to the prostate and visible tumor were adjusted with the aim of accommodating neurovascular sparing without compromising tumor control. Planned doses to regions of interest were compared between the new neurovascular-sparing plans and the actual standard

clinical pre-treatment plans of the 20 patients. In the neurovascular sparing plans, all 20 patients met the constraints for the CC and PB. For the IPA, constraints were met bilaterally in 19 (95%) patients and unilaterally in 1 (5%) patient. For the NVB, constraints were met bilaterally in eight (40%) patients and unilaterally in eight (40%) patients. In four (20%) patients, the NVB constraints were not met on both sides. However, in the cases where the neurovascular sparing constraints could not be met, a relative reduction in dose compared to the standard plans was achieved. In the cases where the NVB constraint could not be met, the gross tumor volume (GTV) was generally located dorsolaterally in the prostate near the bundle. In those cases, tumor coverage was prioritized over bundle sparing. The results of this study demonstrate that neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer is feasible in the planning setting and that the extent of IPA and NVB sparing depends on the patient's anatomy and tumor location.

Chapter 7 further elaborates on the eligibility and technical feasibility for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy in intermediate-risk localized prostate cancer patients. This study included a consecutive series of men receiving standard 5 x 7.25 Gy MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. For these patients, baseline erectile function was assessed using questionnaires. Additionally, the ability of sparing the NVBs was evaluated in all patients. Our findings revealed that half of the patients reported having good erectile function or only mild erectile dysfunction at baseline. In these patients, the NVB could technically have been spared bilaterally in 20.0% and unilaterally in 68.0% of cases. As observed previously in chapter 6, sparing of the IPA, CC and PB is possible in almost all cases. This study indicates that there is a substantial group of intermediate-risk prostate cancer patients who would be eligible for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy. It emphasizes the potential of this treatment approach and the need for clinical evidence.

One of the current advantages of MRI-guided radiotherapy is the ability to perform "adapt to shape" (ATS) and subsequent "adapt to position" (ATP) instead of solely ATP prior to every fraction. During an ATP procedure, the rigid contour is adjusted in x, y, and z directions based on the prostate's location. During ATS, the contours of all relevant structures are adapted to the daily anatomical shape. The high-field MR-Linac enables ATS for soft-tissue structures with low contrast, such as neuro-vascular structures. In **chapter 8**, we describe a study that compared planned doses for the NVB and IPA between these strategies for patients receiving neurovascular sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy. The study showed that ATS has an advantage over ATP in terms of lower median total dose to the NVB and smaller dosimetric differences across the five fractions for both NVB and IPA per patient, resulting in more consistent

plans. Our findings support the utilization of ATS and the development of software for fast online auto-contouring and real-time plan adaptation with MRI-guided radiotherapy, enabling ATS during dose delivery for optimal neurovascular-sparing treatment for localized prostate cancer.

MRI-guided radiotherapy is continually evolving, with ongoing advancements in both technical and clinical innovations. The MOMENTUM study and the UPC are actively collecting data to evaluate MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer and to compare it to other treatments. Furthermore, neurovascular sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy is proven to be technically and clinically feasible and the first clinical trial to assess the effectiveness of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer is currently underway.

CHAPTER 10

Discussion and future perspectives

Prospective registries and multi-trial platforms for the evaluation of MRI-guided adaptive radiotherapy

Many radiation oncology clinics worldwide have already implemented magnetic resonance imaging (MRI)-guided adaptive external beam radiotherapy even though clinical superiority over conventional computed tomography (CT)-guided external beam radiotherapy has not yet been proven.^{1,2} As the number of treatment centers acquiring an MR-Linac continues to grow, effort should be made to evaluate MRI-guided radiotherapy against standard of care, and assess whether the theoretical promises hold in practice.³

Multiple treatment options are available for patients with localized prostate cancer. While there has historically been a lack of high-quality studies comparing different options such as surgery, radiotherapy, or active surveillance, the ProtecT trial has been a game changer. Recently, the 15-year outcomes of the ProtecT trial were published.⁴ The study randomized patients with localized prostate cancer (66.3% low, 24.1% intermediate, and 9.6% high-risk disease, according to the EAU criteria⁵) between active surveillance, radiotherapy, and radical prostatectomy. In the active surveillance group, 61.1% eventually received radical treatment. This study demonstrated that survival outcomes were not significantly different. Death from prostate cancer occurred in 3.1% in the active surveillance group, 2.2% in the prostatectomy group, and 2.9% in the radiotherapy group. Although survival rates were very similar, toxicity profiles differed among the treatment modalities.⁶

Often, patients must make a choice between several treatment options. In chapter 4, we showed that treatment preferences varied across patients and are depend on information given for the different treatment modalities and their outcomes.⁷ However, current outcome data, especially of long-term outcomes, are often based on outdated treatment techniques such as open radical prostatectomy and CT-guided radiotherapy, which is also the case for the ProtecT trial. As new techniques are being implemented with the aim to reduce toxicity, studies on outcomes should be continually evaluated to provide patients and physicians with the most up-to-date and accurate information about expected treatment outcomes.⁸ The PACE-A trial made significant efforts in this regard.⁹ In a randomized controlled trial, researchers compared prostatectomy (84% robot-assisted) with stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) with a dose of 36.25 Gy in five fractions (76% Cyberknife) for localized prostate cancer. They found that at 2 years, a significantly lower number of SBRT patients reported using urinary pads. SBRT patients had a significantly worse EPIC¹⁰ bowel subdomain score, but a significantly better EPIC sexual subdomain score. There was no difference in EPIC urinary subdomain score between the two treatment modalities.
Since the initiation of the PACE-A trial in 2012, radiotherapy techniques have continued to evolve, and techniques such as MRI-guided radiotherapy have become clinically available.¹¹ MRI-guided radiotherapy has the potential to further reduce toxicity because of more accurate dose delivery.¹² Due to the initial high costs, MRI-guided radiotherapy needs to be evaluated against standard of care.^{3,13} Furthermore, the development and implementation of modern diagnostic tools such as multiparametric MRI, targeted biopsies, and PSMA-PET/CT have resulted in stage migration and changes in treatment strategies, which urge us to re-evaluate standard of care treatment outcomes.^{14–16}

To compare MRI-guided radiotherapy with the current standard of care, the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC) was initiated (chapter 3).¹⁷ The UPC includes all localized prostate cancer patients treated with curative intent, regardless of the treatment modality, as well as patients undergoing active surveillance, and records their outcomes prospectively. It enables comparison between MRI-guided radiotherapy, CT-guided radiotherapy, radical prostatectomy, active surveillance, and other treatment modalities. The UPC has already demonstrated that patient-reported outcomes at 1-year follow-up are favorable for MRI-guided radiotherapy compared to conventional radiotherapy and prostatectomy. For MRI-guided radiotherapy patients, the peak in urinary and bowel symptoms occurs between the first radiotherapy fraction and 3 months after the last fraction, with scores returning to baseline level 3 months after the last treatment fraction. However, sexual and erectile function gradually deteriorate during the first year after treatment. The first results of the Multi-OutcoMe EvaluatioN of radiation Therapy Using the MR-Linac (MOMENTUM) study show similar toxicity after MRI-guided radiotherapy (chapter 2).¹⁸ Nevertheless, longer follow-up is required to draw conclusions regarding late toxicity, such as radiation cystitis and proctitis. Additionally, it is essential to note that in the UPC, there is substantial heterogeneity between the treatment groups, and patient numbers are relatively low. Therefore, larger patient samples are needed to correct for confounders. Furthermore, selection bias by indication is inherent in such cohorts. which should be considered when translating the results to individual patients.¹⁹

During MRI-guided radiotherapy, the enhanced soft-tissue contrast provided by the integrated MRI system allows for more accurate target and organs at risk (OAR) delineation compared to CT-guided radiotherapy.²⁰ This improvement enables inter- and intrafraction shape and motion correction and plan adaptation, paving the way for new treatment applications.²¹ These applications include (ultra)hypofractionation, boosting the radiotherapy dose to the tumor and sparing healthy tissue , which are currently under investigation.²² To date, OAR sparing has primarily focused on reducing bladder and bowel toxicity.²³ Now, the improved soft-tissue visibility of MRI can facilitate neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy in order to preserve erectile function.

Erectile function-preserving MRI-guided radiotherapy

The ProtecT and PACE-A studies demonstrated favorable erectile-function outcomes following radiotherapy compared to prostatectomy.^{9,24} However, the incidence of erectile dysfunction after radiotherapy remains high, and efforts should be made to reduce it.25-27 We showed sufficient interrater agreement in contouring of the neurovascular structures on 1.5 T MRI (chapter 5), planning feasibility for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy (chapter 6) and a substantial potential treatment population for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy (chapter 7).²⁸⁻³⁰ Based on these studies, we developed a clinical neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy protocol with the goal of preserving erectile function without compromising oncological outcomes or bowel and urinary toxicity. To evaluate the outcomes of this treatment approach, we initiated the ERECT trial, a single-arm trial delivering neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy using adaptive MRI-guided radiotherapy with a dose of 36.25 Gy in five fractions of 7.25 Gy delivered over the course of two and a half weeks.³¹ To date, it is the only clinical study to perform neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy with MRI-guided plan adaptation. Accrual and radiotherapy treatment of all 70 patients have been completed, and we are currently awaiting the primary endpoint, which is erectile function 3 years after primary radiotherapy, expected in early 2026.

To our knowledge, one other prospective trial on erectile function-preserving radical radiotherapy is currently accruing patients; the POTEN-C trial, a trial randomizing between standard CT-guided SBRT and neurovascular-sparing CT-guided SBRT.³² Both the ERECT and POTEN-C trials actively spare the neurovascular bundles (NVBs), internal pudendal arteries (IPAs), and penile bulb (PB). In the ERECT trial, the corpora cavernosa (CCs) are spared additionally. NVB sparing depends on tumor location, as the visible tumor within the prostate must receive a sufficient dose. Therefore, the POTEN-C trial excludes patients with a tumor < 5 mm from both NVBs and performs unilateral NVB sparing at contralateral side if this is the case. The ERECT trial has a similar approach but does not exclude patients with a tumor near both NVBs. In those patients, only IPA, CC, and PB sparing is performed. The advantage of the POTEN-C trial is the randomized controlled trial design, whereas the advantage of the ERECT trial is the utilization of adaptive EBRT with MRI guidance. MRI guidance may primarily be an advantage for sparing the NVBs, which are hard to distinguish on CT and are susceptible to movement in the pelvis.^{33,34} The current studies need to establish the effect of neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy on short- and long-term erectile function and should provide essential information regarding the impact on (biochemical recurrence-free) survival.

MRI-guided radiotherapy utilizes MR imaging prior to and during each fraction, enabling a more accurate estimation of the actual dose received by each structure. These data, in combination with prospective registries of patient- and physician-reported toxicity and (biochemical recurrence-free) survival, will enable better dose/toxicity and dose/ tumor response relationship analyses. Also, the influence on erectile dysfunction of other structures near the prostate can be investigated, such as the accessory pudendal artery.³⁵ In this manner, more accurate dose constraints for the individual neurovascular structures can be established.

The ERECT trial is a single-arm trial, making it susceptible to certain types of bias. such as selection bias. This should be considered when analyzing the data. Additionally, comparisons with literature should be approached with caution, as assessment of erectile function is performed heterogeneously throughout studies and the tools used to measure erectile function may have underestimated erectile dysfunction.^{25,36,37} Because we conduct the ERECT trial within the UPC cohort, we will be able to match and select a control group of patients from the cohort that have been treated with standard MRI-guided radiotherapy of 36.25 Gy in five fractions.¹⁷ These control patients underwent the same treatment procedures and follow-up as the ERECT trial patients, except for the sparing of the neurovascular structures during radiotherapy. Although we may be able to correct for many confounders, we will not be able to correct for bias and residual confounders. Therefore, an RCT for neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy remains the gold standard for evidence synthesis and will give the most definitive answer regarding the treatment's effect. Trials within cohorts (TwiCs) is a suitable design for such a trial, as neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy is a desired treatment for patients.³⁸ Because only the interventional group is informed in TwiCs, disappointment bias can be reduced.^{39,40}

Sexual function is multifactorial. Besides erectile function, it encompasses sexual desire, sexual preferences, ejaculatory function, and multiple other organic and psychological factors.⁴¹ Apart from erectile dysfunction, radiotherapy can adversely affect ejaculatory function, potentially leading to a reduced ejaculation volume or complete anejaculation. The etiology is unclear but may involve damage to the ejaculatory ducts. There are no validated medical or surgical approaches to prevent or reverse such damage.⁴² Radiation-induced ejaculatory pain occurs in 5–10% of men following prostate radiotherapy. It has been hypothesized that ejaculatory pain may be caused by bladder neck or pelvic floor spasms. Utilization of alpha antagonists may relieve ejaculatory pain but can induce retrograde ejaculation. The question remains to what extent the decline of ejaculatory function bothers patients and whether efforts should be made to prevent the

decline. Until then, physicians should be aware of the adverse effects of radiotherapy and should inform their patients about it.

Advances in radiotherapy for prostate cancer aim to preserve some of the many factors associated with sexual function.⁴³ Adaptive MRI guidance is beneficial for neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy and this treatment may reduce the risk of erectile dysfunction. However, evidence from prospective trials such as ERECT and POTEN-C regarding short- and long-term outcomes is warranted before widespread clinical implementation. If neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy is proven effective, neurovascular-sparing dose constraints may be applied to radiotherapy for other malignancies involving the pelvic region, such as rectum and bladder cancers, as long as the tumor coverage is not compromised.⁴⁴ Moreover, techniques and strategies used to spare the neurovascular structures, can be adapted for urinary and bowel tissues.

Future perspectives: automated adaptive contouring, planning, and dose delivery—and individualized outcome prediction and treatment plans

There is still much room for improvement to fully realize the potential of MRI-guided radiotherapy. The aim of MRI-guided radiotherapy is to achieve real-time online auto-contouring, plan adaptation, and dose delivery to the target volume as accurately as possible, while minimizing dose to the OAR.²² The recently published MIRAGE trial compared CT-guided radiotherapy utilizing 4 mm margins with MRI-guided radiotherapy utilizing 2 mm margins.⁴⁵ The MRI-guided radiotherapy was performed on a 0.35 T MR-Linac. Localized prostate cancer patients were randomly assigned to the intervention or control arm and received 40 Gy in five fractions. This is the first RCT comparing MRI-guided radiotherapy with CT-guided radiotherapy that studied the effect of margin reduction. The results are compelling in favor of MRI-guided radiotherapy utilizing 2 mm margins in terms of a significant reduction in acute grade \geq 2 genitourinary toxicity (24.4% vs. 43.4%) and acute grade \geq 2 gastrointestinal toxicity (0.0% vs. 10.5%).⁴⁶ These data encourage research into further margin reduction and its clinical implementation.

The hardware of the 1.5 T MR-Linac system is already capable of delivering online adaptive radiotherapy; however, the software to perform real-time online auto-contouring and plan adaptation is still in development.⁴⁷ Step by step, MRI-guided radiotherapy treatment innovations aimed at further reducing margins are being tested on the MR-Linac and implemented into the clinic. Recently, "JamTool" has been incorporated into the MRI-guided radiotherapy workflow at the University Medical Center Utrecht (UMCU).⁴⁸ The JamTool workflow utilizes an additional fast MRI scan for position verification halfway through the treatment. Using this scan, a new plan adaptation is performed to correct for prostate movement due to changes in bladder and rectum anatomy, the so-called "adapt to position" (ATP). This is a semi-automated procedure that still requires manual contour alignment. It allows for a reduction of the clinical target volume (CTV) to the planning target volume (PTV) margin from an isotropic 5 mm to 2 mm in the cranial-caudal and lateral direction and 3 mm in the anterior-posterior direction. The JamTool procedure is a step towards continuous MRI-guided tissue tracking during beam-on and simultaneous auto-contouring. Several institutes worldwide are working on fast auto-contouring algorithms.⁴⁹ At the UMCU, we have shown that artificial intelligence (AI) can already support the radiation oncologist in pre-treatment contouring by giving a contour proposal for the contours of interest.⁵⁰ The radiation oncologist then only needs to verify and, if necessary, adjust the Al-generated contours, resulting in a significant reduction of contouring time. Auto-contouring software is rapidly improving. Also, MRI-sequences with enhanced tissue contrast and shorter acquisition times are being developed.^{28,51} Once auto-contouring becomes accurate enough to use for treatment planning without the need for manual interference, and both auto-contouring and auto-planning can be performed fast enough, they can be clinically implemented on the MR-Linac.^{52,53} With online auto-contouring, plan adaptation and dose delivery, we can work towards treatment planning with a CTV to PTV margin of (near) 0 mm. Furthermore, it will lead to a substantial reduction in treatment time, as most of the time during treatment fractions is currently spent on manual contouring and plan adjustment.

Margin reduction allows for dose escalation and (ultra)hypofractionation.^{54–58} A reduced fractionation scheme may lower the treatment burden for patients and potentially reduce treatment costs for the health care system.^{1,59} At our institution, intermediate-risk prostate cancer patients are treated with 36.25 Gy in five fractions using MRI-guided radiotherapy. Currently, two studies are assessing the effect of an even further hypofractionated scheme. One is the HERMES trial, running within the MOMENTUM study, which is evaluating a two-fraction scheme with a total dose of 24 Gy to the prostate (boost of 27 Gy to the tumor) against standard radiotherapy in five fractions on a 1.5 T MR-Linac for patients with Gleason score 3 + 4 or 4 + 3, MRI stage T3a or less, and PSA < 25 ng/ml.^{60,61} The other study is the FORT trial, which is investigating a similar two-fraction scheme against a five-fraction scheme on a 0.35 T MR-Linac.⁶²

Another advantage of MRI-guidance is the improved dominant intraprostatic lesion (DIL) visibility during treatment, as the MR-Linac supports multiparametric MRI. This enables focal tumor-boosting treatments.^{12,63} Studies have shown that most tumor recurrences occur at the site of the initial DIL.⁶⁴ Therefore, focal tumor boosting has been proposed

to increase biochemical disease-free survival without increasing toxicity. The FLAME trial demonstrated a biochemical disease-free survival benefit for intermediate- and high-risk patients (NCCN risk criteria⁶⁵) who received an integrated focal boost of 95 Gy to the multiparametric MRI-defined tumor(s) while the remainder of the prostate received 77 Gy in 35 fractions, compared to patients who received 77 Gy without a boost.66 The boost improved biochemical disease free survival from 85% to 92% at 5-years follow-up and did not increase genitourinary and gastrointestinal toxicity. The subsequent single-arm hypo-FLAME trial investigated patients treated with extreme hypofractionated doses of 35 Gy in five weekly fractions to the whole prostate gland with a simultaneous integrated boost up to 50 Gy to the multiparametric MRI-defined tumor(s).⁶⁷ The investigators chose acute toxicity as the primary endpoint and demonstrated acceptable acute genitourinary and gastrointestinal toxicity. The hypo-FLAME 2.0 trial currently investigates the feasibility and safety of the same dose/fraction scheme delivered in half the total treatment time (15 days instead of 29 days).⁶⁸ The randomized hypo-FLAME 3.0 trial has just started accrual of patients, aiming to confirm the efficacy of the hypo-FLAME regimen by comparing it to the current standard treatment of 3.1 Gy in 20 fractions (without boost). In the future, focal tumor boosting can not only improve biochemical disease free survival but can also facilitate a relative dose reduction to the remainder of the prostate with the aim of reducing toxicity.⁶⁹ Future studies that will investigate focal tumor boosting using MRI-guided radiotherapy are in development.

Cost-effectiveness is an important consideration in the implementation of MRI-guided radiotherapy and the selection of standard-of-care treatment for localized prostate cancer. Implementing medical innovations without evidence of (cost-)effectiveness can increase healthcare costs without improving treatment guality.^{70,71} Payers and policymakers are becoming increasingly reluctant to approve and reimburse costly, unproven medical innovations.⁷² MRI-guided radiotherapy is more expensive than conventional radiotherapy due to higher device costs, maintenance costs, overhead costs, and workload.^{1,13,73,74} In practice, proving the superiority or inferiority of a treatment in terms of cost-effectiveness is complex. Treatment costs, follow-up costs, and costs that are accompanied by post-treatment toxicity and tumor recurrence, for which a patient may need additional treatment, can be calculated relatively objectively. On the other hand, the costs that can be made for gained guality of life or (biochemical recurrence-free) survival years are much more subjective and vary between countries and cultures.⁷⁵ Early health economic evaluations are useful to explore areas where new technologies have the potential to become a cost-effective alternative or addition to standard treatment and determine conditions that need to be met to achieve cost- effectiveness.⁷⁶ In these early evaluations, empirical data is lacking for costs and treatment outcomes. Therefore, assumptions about costs and clinical effects must be made,

using the best available sources.⁷⁷ Hehakaya et al. have demonstrated that five-fraction MRI-guided radiotherapy on a 1.5 T MR-Linac for localized prostate cancer is found to be cost-effective compared to 20 and 39 fractions CT-guided radiotherapy at base-line.¹ For five-fraction MRI-guided radiotherapy to become cost-effective compared to five-fraction CT-guided radiotherapy and low-dose-rate brachytherapy, it needs to substantially reduce toxicity or be offered at lower costs. Future health economic evaluation for MRI-guided radiotherapy can incorporate empirical data from the UPC and the MOMENTUM study for assessment.

Further development of MRI-guided radiotherapy may lead to a substantial reduction in costs, as online auto-contouring and plan adaptation will reduce the workload for radiation oncologists, radiotherapy technologists, and planners, and will reduce treatment time. This will result in a reduction in workload and an increased number of patients that can be treated within the same timeframe, which can even be further increased with (ultra)hypofractionation. Additionally, better tumor control and less toxicity will lower the need for care after treatment. Moreover, an automated workflow for MRI-guided radiotherapy provides a consistent treatment that minimizes the chance of unexpected outcomes, in contrast to many invasive treatments that require a learning curve for providers.^{78–80} These are important developments, as the incidence of localized prostate cancer is expected to increase, while staffing is becoming scarcer.^{81–84}

There is a need for patient-specific outcome prediction to guide prostate cancer patients towards the appropriate treatment.⁷ Using AI and machine learning algorithms, it is now possible to integrate and analyze complex data from multiple sources to predict outcomes for individual patients.^{85,86} Large real-world datasets such as UPC can be used to develop prediction models for individualized toxicity and survival outcomes for different treatment options based on patient characteristics. For MRI-guided radiotherapy, prediction models can be taken a step further. MRI-guided radiotherapy enables more accurate delivered dose estimation.⁸⁷ For every patient treated on the MR-Linac. an online position verification MRI scan is collected prior to each fraction, and additional position verification scans may be made during fractions.⁸⁸ With these scans, the accumulated dose can be calculated to approximate the actual delivered dose received by the target volumes and the organs at risk (OAR) more accurately.⁸⁹ In combination with the patient- and physician-reported toxicity and tumor response data collected within the UPC and the MOMENTUM study databases, dose/toxicity and dose/tumor-response relationship models can be established.¹⁸ Willigenburg et al. performed such analyses for urinary toxicity after MRI-guided radiotherapy to the prostate with a dose of 36.25 Gy in five fractions using the UPC data and found a dose threshold for the bladder wall for urinary toxicity, which can be used to evaluate the current bladder dose constraint.⁹⁰ This study can be considered a starting point for the development of dose/ toxicity and dose/tumor response models using the UPC and the MOMENTUM study data. Similar studies can be performed for bowel and sexual toxicity, analyzing dose to OAR such as the rectum and the NVB, as well as for focal tumor-boosting strategies and (ultra)hypofractionation schemes.^{59,60,66} The development of elaborate dose/toxicity and dose/tumor-control models may even enable patient-specific dose constraints based on the patient's characteristics and patient's preferences.⁸⁵ The pre-treatment plan of a patient can be analyzed for dose that will be received by the prostate and tumor, as well as urinary, bowel, and erectile structures. As we previously described, tumor coverage and sparing of OAR can be a tradeoff. This tradeoff can be discussed with the patient to determine the desired balance, and the treatment plan can be adjusted accordingly. Adaptive models fed with the patient's specific parameters and outcome preferences can guide the optimal planned dose distribution. In the future, with the increasing capability of AI, this may even be modeled and discussed in real time during clinic visits.

Conclusion

MRI-guided radiotherapy holds the promise to reduce toxicity and improve tumor control for patients with localized prostate cancer, but the theoretical advances need to be proven in practice. Several prospective cohorts have been established to evaluate MRI-guided radiotherapy, serving as platforms for trials and technical and clinical treatment development. We developed neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy and initiated the first trial to test neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer, assessing the effect of neurovascular-sparing MRI-guided radiotherapy on erectile function and tumor control. Ongoing technical and clinical treatment development is aimed at decreasing treatment burden, reduce toxicity, and increase survival. Online auto-contouring and adaptive plan adaptation are expected to reduce margins to improve outcomes while reducing workload and treatment time, and therefore costs. Outcome prediction models may assist in choosing the right treatment for a patient and help establish a tailor-made MRI-guided radiotherapy dose distribution plan adhering to the patient's needs and wishes. These innovations need to be evaluated within the UPC and will define the place of MRI-guided radiotherapy in the treatment of localized prostate cancer and guide the optimal patient-specific treatment. If MRI-guided radiotherapy can prove its promises, it may lead to a paradigm shift toward radiotherapy as the primary choice for radical treatment of localized prostate cancer.

References

- Hehakaya C, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, Vanneste BGL, et al. Early health economic analysis of 1.5 T MRI-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer: Decision analytic modelling. Radiother Oncol. 2021;161:74-82.
- 2. https://www.elekta.com/patients/treatment-centers/. Access date: May 5, 2023
- 3. Verkooijen HM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Fuller CD, et al. R-IDEAL: A framework for systematic clinical evaluation of technical innovations in radiation oncology. Front Oncol. 2017;7:59.
- 4. Hamdy FC, Donovan JL, Lane JA, et al. Fifteen-Year Outcomes after Monitoring, Surgery, or Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2023;388(17):1547-1558.
- 5. Mottet N, van den Bergh RCN, Briers E, et al. EAU-EANM-ESTRO-ESUR-SIOG Guidelines on Prostate Cancer—2020 Update. Part 1: Screening, Diagnosis, and Local Treatment with Curative Intent. Eur Urol. 2021;79(2):243-262.
- Donovan JL, Hamdy FC, Athene Lane J, et al. Patient-Reported Outcomes 12 Years after Localized Prostate Cancer Treatment. 2023;13:16.
- 7. Teunissen FR, Charisma Hehakaya, Meijer RP, et al. Patient preferences for treatment modalities for localised prostate cancer. BJUI Compass. 2022;4(2):214-222.
- 8. Sartor O. Localized Prostate Cancer Then and Now. N Engl J Med. 2023;388(17):1617-1618.
- 9. As NJ Van, Tree A, Ostler PJ, et al. PACE-A : An international phase 3 randomised controlled trial (RCT) comparing stereotactic body radiotherapy (SBRT) to surgery for localised prostate cancer (LPCa)- Primary endpoint analysis. J Clin Oncol. 2023;41:6_suppl, 298-298.
- Wei JT, Dunn RL, Litwin MS, Sandler HM, Sanda MG. Development and validation of the Expanded Prostate Cancer Index Composite (EPIC) for comprehensive assessment of healthrelated quality of life in men with prostate cancer. Urology. 2000;56(6):899-905.
- Raaymakers BW, Jürgenliemk-Schulz IM, Bol GH, et al. First patients treated with a 1.5 T MRI-Linac: Clinical proof of concept of a high-precision, high-field MRI guided radiotherapy treatment. Phys Med Biol. 2017;62(23):L41-L50.
- 12. Tocco BR, Kishan AU, Ma TM, Kerkmeijer LGW, Tree AC. MR-Guided Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer. Front Oncol. 2020;10:616291.
- Hehakaya C, Van der Voort van Zyp JR, Lagendijk JJW, Grobbee DE, Verkooijen HM, Moors EHM. Problems and Promises of Introducing the Magnetic Resonance Imaging Linear Accelerator Into Routine Care: The Case of Prostate Cancer. Front Oncol. 2020;10:1741.
- 14. Sciarra A, Barentsz J, Bjartell A, et al. Advances in Magnetic Resonance Imaging: How They Are Changing the Management of Prostate Cancer. Eur Urol. 2011;59(6):962-977.
- Farolfi A, Calderoni L, Mattana F, et al. Current and Emerging Clinical Applications of PSMA PET Diagnostic Imaging for Prostate Cancer. J Nucl Med. 2021;62(5):596-604.
- Lomas DJ, Ahmed HU. All change in the prostate cancer diagnostic pathway. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2020;17(6):372-381.
- 17. Teunissen FR, Willigenburg T, Meijer RP, van Melick HHE, Verkooijen HM, van der Voort van Zyp JRN. The first patient-reported outcomes from the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC): the first platform facilitating "trials within cohorts" (TwiCs) for the evaluation of interventions for prostate cancer. World J Urol. 2022;40(9):2205-2212.
- Teunissen FR, Willigenburg T, Tree AC, et al. Magnetic Resonance-Guided Adaptive Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer: The First Results from the MOMENTUM study, an International Registry for the Evidence-Based Introduction of Magnetic Resonance-Guided Adaptive Radiotherapy. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2023;13(3):e261-e269.

- 19. Rochon PA, Gurwitz JH, Sykora K, et al. Education and debate Reader's guide to critical appraisal of cohort studies: 1. Role and design. BMJ. 2005;330(7496):895-7
- Villeirs GM, Van Vaerenbergh K, Vakaet L, et al. Interobserver delineation variation using CT versus combined CT + MRI in intensity-modulated radiotherapy for prostate cancer. Strahlentherapie und Onkol. 2005;181(7):424-430.
- 21. Winkel D, Bol GH, Kroon PS, et al. Adaptive radiotherapy: The Elekta Unity MR-linac concept. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2019;18:54-59.
- Pathmanathan AU, van As NJ, Kerkmeijer LGW, et al. Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Guided Adaptive Radiation Therapy: A "Game Changer" for Prostate Treatment? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2018;100(2):361-373.
- Jackson WC, Silva J, Hartman HE, et al. Stereotactic Body Radiotherapy for Localized Prostate Cancer: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis of Over 6,000 Patients Treated On Prospective Studies. Int J Radiat Oncol. 2019;104(4):778-789.
- 24. Donovan JL, Hamdy FC, Lane JA, et al. Patient-Reported Outcomes after Monitoring, Surgery, or Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med. 2016;375(15):1425-1437.
- Loi M, Wortel RC, Francolini G, Incrocci L. Sexual Function in Patients Treated With Stereotactic Radiotherapy For Prostate Cancer: A Systematic Review of the Current Evidence. J Sex Med. 2019;16(9):1409-1420.
- 26. Sánchez-Cruz JJ, Cabrera-León A, Martín-Morales A, Fernández A, Burgos R, Rejas J. Male erectile dysfunction and health-related quality of life. Eur Urol. 2003;44(2):245-253.
- Downing A, Wright P, Hounsome L, et al. Quality of life in men living with advanced and localised prostate cancer in the UK: a population-based study. Lancet Oncol. 2019;20(3):436-447.
- Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Wessels FJ, et al. Interrater agreement of contouring of the neurovascular bundles and internal pudendal arteries in neurovascular-sparing magnetic resonance-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2022;32:29-34.
- Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Hes J, et al. Adaptive magnetic resonance-guided neurovascularsparing radiotherapy for preservation of erectile function in prostate cancer patients. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;20:5-10.
- Teunissen FR, Zyp JRN van der V van, Verkooijen HM, Wortel RC. Neurovascular-Sparing MR-Guided Adaptive Radiotherapy in Prostate Cancer; Defining the Potential Population for Erectile Function-Sparing Treatment. J Sex Med. 2022;19(7):1196-1200.
- Identifier: NCT04861194, EREctile Function Preservation for Prostate Cancer Radiation Therapy (ERECT), April 27, 2021. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://www.clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT04861194. Access date: May 5, 2023.
- Identifier NCT03525262, Prostate Oncologic Therapy While Ensuring Neurovascular Conservation (POTEN-C), May 15, 2018. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT03525262. Access date: May 5, 2023.
- Lee JY, Spratt DE, Liss AL, McLaughlin PW. Vessel-sparing radiation and functional anatomy-based preservation for erectile function after prostate radiotherapy. Lancet Oncol. 2016;17(5):e198-e208.
- 34. McLaughlin PW, Narayana V, Meriowitz A, et al. Vessel-sparing prostate radiotherapy: Dose limitation to critical erectile vascular structures (internal pudendal artery and corpus cavernosum) defined by MRI. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2005;61(1):20-31.
- Henry BM, Pękala PA, Vikse J, et al. Variations in the Arterial Blood Supply to the Penis and the Accessory Pudendal Artery: A Meta-Analysis and Review of Implications in Radical Prostatectomy. J Urol. 2017;198(2):345-353.

- Kowalchuk RO, Hillman D, Daniels TB, et al. Assessing concordance between patient-reported and investigator-reported CTCAE after proton beam therapy for prostate cancer. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2021;31:34-41.
- Gaither TW, Awad MA, Osterberg EC, et al. The Natural History of Erectile Dysfunction After Prostatic Radiotherapy: A Systematic Review and Meta-Analysis. J Sex Med. 2017;14(9):1071-1078.
- Relton C, Torgerson D, O'Cathain A, Nicholl J. Rethinking pragmatic randomised controlled trials: Introducing the "cohort multiple randomised controlled trial" design. BMJ. 2010;340(7753):963-967.
- van der Velden JM, Verkooijen HM, Ayoung-Afat D, et al. The cohort multiple randomized controlled trial design: A valid and efficient alternative to pragmatic trials? Int J Epidemiol. 2017;46(1):96-102.
- 40. Young-Afat DA, Verkooijen HAM, Van Gils CH, et al. Staged-informed consent in the cohort multiple randomized controlled trial design. Epidemiology. 2016;27(3):389-392.
- Salter CA, Mulhall JP. Oncosexology: Sexual Issues in the Male Cancer Survivor. Urol Clin North Am. 2021;48(4):591-602.
- 42. Sholklapper T, Creswell M, Cantalino J, et al. Ejaculatory Function Following Stereotactic Body Radiation Therapy for Prostate Cancer. J Sex Med. 2022;19(5):771-780.
- 43. Teunissen FR, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, Wortel RC. Advances in erectile function–preserving radiotherapy for prostate cancer. J Sex Med. 2023;20(2):121-123.
- 44. Incrocci L, Jensen PT. Pelvic Radiotherapy and Sexual Function in Men and Women. J Sex Med. 2013;10:53-64.
- 45. Ma TM, Lamb JM, Casado M, et al. Magnetic resonance imaging-guided stereotactic body radiotherapy for prostate cancer (mirage): a phase iii randomized trial. BMC Cancer. 2021;21(1):538.
- 46. Kishan AU, Ma TM, Lamb JM, et al. Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Guided vs Computed Tomography-Guided Stereotactic Body Radiotherapy for Prostate Cancer: The MIRAGE Randomized Clinical Trial. JAMA Oncol. 2023;9(3):365-373.
- 47. Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW, van Vulpen M. The Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Linac System. Semin Radiat Oncol. 2014;24(3):207-209.
- Willigenburg T, Zachiu C, Bol GH, et al. Clinical application of a sub-fractionation workflow for intrafraction re-planning during prostate radiotherapy treatment on a 1.5 Tesla MR-Linac: A practical method to mitigate intrafraction motion. Radiother Oncol. 2022;176:25-30.
- 49. Vandewinckele L, Claessens M, Dinkla A, et al. Overview of artificial intelligence-based applications in radiotherapy: Recommendations for implementation and quality assurance. Radiother Oncol. 2020;153:55-66.
- van den Berg I, Savenije MHF, Teunissen FR, et al. Deep learning for automated contouring of neurovascular structures on magnetic resonance imaging for prostate cancer patients. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2023;26:100453.
- Kurz C, Buizza G, Landry G, et al. Medical physics challenges in clinical MR-guided radiotherapy. Radiat Oncol. 2020;15(1):93.
- 52. Mackay K, Bernstein D, Glocker B, Kamnitsas K, Taylor A. A Review of the Metrics Used to Assess Auto-Contouring Systems in Radiotherapy. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2023;35(6):354-369.
- 53. Baroudi H, Brock KK, Cao W, et al. Automated Contouring and Planning in Radiation Therapy: What Is 'Clinically Acceptable'? Diagnostics (Basel). 2023;13(4):667.
- 54. Benjamin LC, Tree AC, Dearnaley DP. The Role of Hypofractionated Radiotherapy in Prostate Cancer. Curr Oncol Rep. 2017;19(4):30.

- 55. Vogelius IR, Bentzen SM. Meta-analysis of the alpha/beta ratio for prostate cancer in the presence of an overall time factor: Bad news, good news, or no news? Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2013;85(1):89-94.
- 56. Morgan SC, Hoffman K, Loblaw DA, et al. Hypofractionated Radiation Therapy for Localized Prostate Cancer: Executive Summary of an ASTRO, ASCO, and AUA Evidence-Based Guideline. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2018;8(6):354-360.
- Bentzen SM, Constine LS, Deasy JO, et al. Quantitative Analyses of Normal Tissue Effects in the Clinic (QUANTEC): An Introduction to the Scientific Issues. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2010;76(3 Suppl):S3-9.
- 58. Bentzen SM, Joiner CM. The linear-quadratic approach in clinical practice. Basic Clinical Radiobiology (5th edition), CRC Press. 2018;112–124.
- 59. Mohajer J, Dunlop A, Mitchell A, et al. Feasibility of MR-guided ultrahypofractionated radiotherapy in 5, 2 or 1 fractions for prostate cancer. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2021;26:1-7.
- Westley R, Hall E, Tree A. HERMES: Delivery of a Speedy Prostate Cancer Treatment. Clin Oncol (R Coll Radiol). 2022;34(7):426-429.
- Identifier: NCT04595019, Hypofractionated Expedited Radiotherapy for Men With localisEd proState Cancer (HERMES), October 20, 2020. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https:// clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04595019. Access date: May 5, 2023.
- 62. Identifier: NCT04984343, Randomized Trial of Five or Two MRI-Guided Adaptive Radiotherapy Treatments for Prostate Cancer (FORT), July 30, 2021. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04984343. Access date: May 5, 2023.
- 63. Thorwarth D, Ege M, Nachbar M, et al. Quantitative magnetic resonance imaging on hybrid magnetic resonance linear accelerators: Perspective on technical and clinical validation. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2020;16:69-73.
- 64. Cellini N, Morganti AG, Mattiucci GC, et al. Analysis of intraprostatic failures in patients treated with hormonal therapy and radiotherapy: Implications for conformal therapy planning. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys. 2002;53(3):595-599.
- 65. Mohler JL, Antonarakis ES, Armstrong AJ, et al. Prostate Cancer, Version 2.2019, NCCN Clinical Practice Guidelines in Oncology. J Natl Compr Cancer Netw. 2019;17(5):479-505.
- 66. Kerkmeijer LGW, Groen VH, Pos FJ, et al. Focal Boost to the Intraprostatic Tumor in External Beam Radiotherapy for Patients With Localized Prostate Cancer: Results From the FLAME Randomized Phase III Trial. J Clin Oncol. 2021;39(7):787-796.
- 67. Draulans C, van der Heide UA, Haustermans K, et al. Primary endpoint analysis of the multicentre phase II hypo-FLAME trial for intermediate and high risk prostate cancer. Radiother Oncol. 2020;147:92-98.
- Identifier: NCT04045717, Hypofractionated Focal Lesion Ablative Microboost in prostatE Cancer 2.0, August 5, 2019. Clin Bethesda Natl Libr Med (US). https://www.clinicaltrials.gov/ ct2/show/NCT04045717. Access date: May 5, 2023.
- 69. Kasivisvanathan V, Emberton M, Ahmed HU. Focal therapy for prostate cancer: Rationale and treatment opportunities. Clin Oncol. 2013;25(8):461-473.
- Liao Z, Lee JJ, Komaki R, et al. Bayesian Adaptive Randomization Trial of Passive Scattering Proton Therapy and Intensity-Modulated Photon Radiotherapy for Locally Advanced Non-Small-Cell Lung Cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2018;36(18):1813-1822.
- Wang T, Baskin AS, Dossett LA, Arbor Wang A, Corresponding Author D. Deimplementation of the Choosing Wisely Recommendations for Low-Value Breast Cancer Surgery: A Systematic Review. JAMA Surg. 2020;155(8):759-770.
- Moes F, Houwaart E, Delnoij D, Horstman K. Collective constructions of "waste": epistemic practices for disinvestment in the context of Dutch social health insurance. BMC Health Serv Res. 2019;19(1):633.

- Schroeck FR, Jacobs BL, Bhayani SB, Nguyen PL, Penson D, Hu J. Cost of New Technologies in Prostate Cancer Treatment: Systematic Review of Costs and Cost Effectiveness of Roboticassisted Laparoscopic Prostatectomy, Intensity-modulated Radiotherapy, and Proton Beam Therapy. Eur Urol. 2017;72(5):712-735.
- NEJM Catalyst. What Is Value-Based Healthcare? January 1, 2017. https://catalyst.nejm.org/ doi/full/10.1056/CAT.17.0558. Access date: July 11, 2022.
- 75. Namiki S, Arai Y. Health-related quality of life in men with localized prostate cancer. Int J Urol. 2010;17(2):125-138.
- 76. Flight L, Julious S, Brennan A, Todd S, Hind D. How can health economics be used in the design and analysis of adaptive clinical trials? A qualitative analysis. Trials. 2020;21(1):252.
- 77. Brennan A, Akehurst R. Modelling in health economic evaluation: What is its place? What is its value? Pharmacoeconomics. 2000;17(5):445-459.
- 78. Vickers AJ, Savage CJ, Hruza M, et al. The surgical learning curve for laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: a retrospective cohort study. Lancet Oncol. 2009;10(5):475-80.
- 79. Vickers AJ, Bianco FJ, Serio AM, et al. The surgical learning curve for prostate cancer control after radical prostatectomy. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2007;99(15):1171-1177.
- Thompson JE, Egger S, Böhm M, et al. Superior quality of life and improved surgical margins are achievable with robotic radical prostatectomy after a long learning curve: A prospective single-surgeon study of 1552 consecutive cases. Eur Urol. 2014;65(3):521-531.
- Praagman J, Slotman E, van Disseldorp L, et al. Kanker in Nederland; Trends & Prognoses Tot En Met 2032. Integraal Kankercentrum Nederland (IKNL). 2022.
- Van Poppel H, Roobol MJ, Chapple CR, et al. Prostate-specific Antigen Testing as Part of a Risk-Adapted Early Detection Strategy for Prostate Cancer: European Association of Urology Position and Recommendations for 2021. Eur Urol. 2021;80(6):703-711.
- Sung H, Ferlay J, Siegel RL, et al. Global Cancer Statistics 2020: GLOBOCAN Estimates of Incidence and Mortality Worldwide for 36 Cancers in 185 Countries. CA Cancer J Clin. 2021;71(3):209-249.
- 84. Arbeidsmarktprognoses zorg en welzijn 2021-2035. January 27, 2022 https://www. prognosemodelzw.nl/. Access date: March 20, 2023.
- Huynh E, Hosny A, Guthier C, et al. Artificial intelligence in radiation oncology. Nat Rev Clin Oncol. 2020;17(12):771-781.
- Kann BH, Hosny A, Aerts HJWL. Artificial intelligence for clinical oncology. Cancer Cell. 2021;39(7):916-927.
- Kontaxis C, de Muinck Keizer DM, Kerkmeijer LGW, et al. Delivered dose quantification in prostate radiotherapy using online 3D cine imaging and treatment log files on a combined 1.5T magnetic resonance imaging and linear accelerator system. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2020;15:23-29.
- Willigenburg T, de Muinck Keizer DM, Peters M, et al. Evaluation of daily online contour adaptation by radiation therapists for prostate cancer treatment on an MRI-guided linear accelerator. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2021;27:50-56.
- McDonald BA, Zachiu C, Christodouleas J, et al. Dose accumulation for MR-guided adaptive radiotherapy: From practical considerations to state-of-the-art clinical implementation. Front Oncol. 2023;12:1086258.
- 90. Willigenburg T, van der Velden JM, Zachiu C, et al. Accumulated bladder wall dose is correlated with patient-reported acute urinary toxicity in prostate cancer patients treated with stereotactic, daily adaptive MR-guided radiotherapy. Radiother Oncol. 2022;171:182-188.

10

APPENDICES

Nederlandse samenvatting (Summary in Dutch)

Scientific publications

Dankwoord (Acknowledgements)

Curriculum vitae

Nederlandse samenvatting (Summary in Dutch)

Uitwendige radiotherapie is één van de drie standaardbehandelingen voor gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker, naast het operatief verwijderen van de prostaat (prostatectomie) en inwendige bestraling (brachytherapie). Deze behandelingen worden "radicale" behandelingen genoemd. Voor bepaalde laag- en matig-risicogroepen is ook active surveillance (actief volgen) een optie. MRI-gestuurde radiotherapie is een nieuwe vorm van uitwendige radiotherapie waarbij gebruik wordt gemaakt van een MR-Linac, een integratie van een MRI-scanner en een lineaire versneller. De MR-Linac apparaat maakt het mogelijk om vóór en tijdens de bestraling MRI-scans te maken om zo het te bestralen gebied en de omliggende weefsels te visualiseren. Dit is extra van belang bij organen die tijdens en tussen de bestralingssessies (fracties) kunnen veranderen van vorm en positie, zoals de prostaat onder invloed van onder andere de darmperistaltiek en de vulling van de blaas. Tegenwoordig worden prostaatkankerpatiënten die reguliere uitwendige bestraling krijgen in de meeste gevallen in 5 tot 35 fracties bestraald. De hypothese is dat MRI-gestuurde radiotherapie accurater en preciezer stralingsdosis kan afleveren. Dat resulteert in minder straling op gezond weefsel, waardoor er minder bijwerkingen (toxiciteit) optreden. Ook kan accuratere en preciezere bestraling op de prostaat en de tumor in de prostaat leiden tot betere tumorcontrole. Bovendien maakt deze techniek het mogelijk om de stralingsdosis per fractie te verhogen. Patiënten kunnen daardoor in minder fracties worden bestraald, zonder negatieve invloed op de uitkomsten.

De MOMENTUM-studie (acroniem voor: The Multi-OutcoMe EvaluatioN of radiation Therapy Using the MR-linac study) werd parallel aan de klinische introductie van de MR-Linac geïnitieerd voor de klinische evaluatie van deze nieuwe behandelmethode. In de MOMENTUM-studie worden patiënten gevolgd die zijn behandeld op een 1,5 Tesla MR-Linac in verschillende centra wereldwiid. Hoofdstuk 2 beschriift de uitkomsten in het eerste jaar na de behandeling van patiënten in de MOMENTUM-studie die zijn behandeld voor gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker met vijf fracties van 7.25 Gy (stralingsdosis uitgedrukt in Gray ofwel Gy). Dit is de standaard bestralingsbehandeling voor matig-risico gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker in het universitair medisch centrum Utrecht. Onder andere de waarden van het prostaatspecifieke-antigeen (PSA), en de arts- en patiëntgerapporteerde uitkomsten werden geanalyseerd. We vonden dat de mediane PSA-waarde significant daalde tot en met 1 jaar na behandeling. Er werd een piek in arts-gerapporteerde gastro-intestinale en genito-urinaire toxiciteit gerapporteerd op 3 maanden na behandeling, die zich herstelde op 6 en 12 maanden na de behandeling. De patiëntgerapporteerde uitkomsten lieten een significante toename van mictieklachten zien op alle vervolgmomenten, vergeleken met de waarden aan het begin van de behandeling. Bovendien rapporteerden zowel artsen als patiënten een achteruitgang van de erectiele functie bij patiënten gedurende het eerste jaar na de behandeling. Deze studie laat zien dat MRI-gestuurde bestraling van vijf fracties van 7,25 Gy op een 1,5 Tesla MR-Linac veilig en effectief is, maar dat er sprake is van bijwerkingen. De gerapporteerde bijwerkingen zijn vergelijkbaar met de literatuur over MRI-gestuurde bestraling. De MOMENTUM-studie blijft patiënten en data verzamelen en *real-world* data leveren over de uitkomsten van MRI-gestuurde bestraling. Daarbij maakt de MOMENTUM-studie blijkt patiënten et verrichten.

Hoofdstuk 3 beschrijft de ontwikkeling en de eerste resultaten van het Utrecht Prostaat Cohort (UPC). Het UPC is het eerste trials within cohorts-platform (TwiCs) voor prostaatkanker. Het gaat een stap verder dan de MOMENTUM-studie door naast patiënten die door middel van MRI-gestuurde bestraling zijn behandeld, patiënten te includeren die met de standaard behandelopties zijn behandeld voor prostaatkanker zonder metastasen op afstand. Dit maakt het mogelijk om die behandelingen direct met elkaar te vergelijken. Patiënten die deelnemen aan het UPC geven toestemming voor het opslaan van hun klinische en technische gegevens en arts- en patiëntgerapporteerde uitkomsten tot 10 jaar na de behandeling. Daarbij kunnen patiënten toestemming geven om in de toekomst deel te nemen aan gerandomiseerde studies voor experimentele behandelingen (TwiCs). In het geval van een TwiCs studie zal alleen de groep die de experimentele behandeling zal ondergaan worden geïnformeerd over die behandeling en kunnen zij aanvullend toestemming geven voor deelname. We hebben de patiënt-gerapporteerde uitkomsten uit het UPC geanalyseerd van patiënten die met verschillende methoden werden behandeld voor prostaatkanker. We zagen bij patiënten die werden behandeld met MRI- of CT-gestuurde uitwendige bestraling een voorbijgaande maar significante toename van irritatieve en obstructieve mictieklachten en darmklachten op één maand na de behandeling. Patiënten die een prostatectomie ondergingen lieten vergeleken met vóór de behandeling een significante toename zien van urine-incontinentie op alle vervolgmomenten, maar een significante afname van irritatieve en obstructieve mictieklachten op 9 en 12 maanden na de behandeling. Alle patiënten die een radicale behandeling ondergingen lieten significante verslechtering zien van gerapporteerde scores in het seksuele domein gedurende het eerste jaar na behandeling. Patiënten die actief gevolgd werden en dus niet radicaal werden behandeld, lieten geen significante verandering van klachten zien op enig domein. Deze eerste resultaten geven inzicht in de toxiciteitsprofielen van de verschillende behandelingen en laten zien waar zij kunnen verbeteren. Het UPC breidt snel uit met nieuwe deelnemers. Het biedt een doorlopend prospectief observationeel cohort en een infrastructuur voor onderzoeken en vergelijkende studies voor de evaluatie van nieuwe behandeling voor prostaatkanker, zoals MRI-gestuurde bestraling.

Patiënten met gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker kunnen in aanmerking komen voor verschillende behandelingen. Voor patiënten en artsen kan dat een moeilijke beslissing zijn. Hoofdstuk 4 bespreekt de voorkeuren voor de verschillende behandelingen voor gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker. Patiënten uit het UPC die werden behandeld voor gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker en gezonde vrijwilligers werden uitgenodigd om een vragenlijst in te vullen. Voordat zij informatie hadden gekregen over de behandeling, rangschikten de deelnemers zes verschillende behandelingen van meest tot minst gewenst (actief volgen, robot-geassisteerde prostatectomie, conventionele uitwendige radiotherapie, brachytherapie, MRI-gestuurde uitwendige radiotherapie en focale therapie door middel van irreversibele elektroporatie). In het volgende onderdeel werd aan de deelnemers een gedetailleerde beschrijving gegeven over de behandelprocedures, kans op bijwerkingen, risico of terugkeer van kanker en vervolgbeleid voor elk van de zes behandelopties en werd gevraagd om de behandelingen nogmaals te rangschikken. Ook gaven de deelnemers onder andere een visueel analogeschaalscore (VAS-score) van 1 tot 10 voor elk scenario. Actief vervolgen en niet-invasieve behandelingen zoals MRI-gestuurde radiotherapie kregen de hoogste VAS-scores toebedeeld, en bleken de meest gewenste opties van patiënten en gezonde vrijwilligers.

Hoofdstuk 2 en 3 laten zien dat achteruitgang van de erectiele functie na radicale behandeling van gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker een belangrijk probleem is en hoofdstuk 4 benadrukt de voorkeur van de patiënt voor niet-invasieve behandelingen. Dit geeft aan dat er behoefte is aan een niet-invasieve behandeling voor prostaatkanker waarbij tegelijkertijd wordt geprobeerd de erectiele functie te behouden. Hetgeen heeft geleid tot onze ontwikkeling van een zenuw- en vaatsparende MRI-gestuurde bestralingsbehandeling voor gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker. Het doel van deze behandeling is om de erectiele functie te behouden door zenuw- en vaatstructuren zoals de neurovasculaire bundel, de arteria pudenda interna, het corpus cavernosum en de bulbus penis die dicht bij de prostaat liggen, en van belang zijn voor de erectiele functie, te sparen tijdens bestraling. Dit zijn structuren die tijdens reguliere radiotherapie substantiële stralingsdosis ontvangen. Juist de ondersteuning van de MRI-beelden bij de MRI-gestuurde bestraling stellen ons in de gelegenheid deze structuren goed te visualiseren en dus mogelijk ook te sparen. Omdat deze behandelmethode niet eerder is uitgevoerd op een MR-Linac, moest er een aantal stappen aan vooraf gaan voor klinische implementatie mogelijk en verantwoord was. De eerste stap wordt beschreven in hoofdstuk 5. Dit was een studie om de mate van overeenstemming van het intekenen van de zenuw- en vaatstructuren tussen radiotherapeuten te meten. In deze studie hebben vier radiotherapeuten afzonderlijk bij twintig patiënten de neurovasculaire bundel en de arteria pudenda interna aan weerszijden van de prostaat ingetekend op de MRI-scan die voorafgaand aan de bestraling werd gemaakt. Dit zijn "nieuwe" structuren voor de radiotherapeut,

omdat die tijdens reguliere bestralingsbehandelingen niet worden ingetekend. In een tussentijdse analyse na de eerste vijf patiënten werd gezien dat de overeenstemming tussen de contouren van de intekenaars kon verbeteren. Dat gebeurde ook nadat de MRI-sequentie werd aangepast voor beter contrast van de structuren en na aanvullende intekentraining. De overeenstemming was het grootst in het inferieure deel van de neuro-vasculaire bundel. Dit deel van de neurovasculaire bundel ligt het dichtst bij de prostaat en is dus extra relevant voor zenuw- en vaatsparend MRI-gestuurd bestralen omdat op die locatie het conflict tussen hoge stralingsdosis op de prostaat enerzijds, en zo min mogelijk stralingsdosis op de zenuw- en vaatstructuren anderzijds, het grootst is. Een juiste intekening van dit deel van de neurovasculaire bundel is dus in het bijzonder van belang. De resultaten van deze studie geven voldoende zekerheid dat afzonderlijke radiotherapeuten met voldoende overeenstemming de zenuw- en vaatstructuren kunnen intekenen om de behandeling consistent te kunnen verrichten in de klinische praktijk. Daarbij verwachten we dat met ervaring ook de overeenstemming tussen intekenaars verder zal verbeteren.

Aansluitend hebben we onderzocht of het technisch haalbaar is om klinisch acceptabele zenuw- en vaatsparende bestralingsplannen te maken voor de MR-Linac, specifiek voor patiënten met matig-risico gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker die in vijf fracties worden bestraald. Voorafgaand aan de bestraling wordt in het bestralingsplan berekend hoeveel straling het doelgebied (de prostaat) en de omliggende weefsels (onder andere de darmen en blaas) bereikt. De plannen worden zo gemaakt dat er voldoende straling op de tumor komt, voor voldoende tumorcontrole, maar niet te veel op het omliggende weefsel dat kan zorgen voor onacceptabele bijwerkingen. Voor twintig patiënten met gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker werden hypothetische zenuw- en vaatsparende MRI-gestuurde radiotherapie-plannen gemaakt. De maximaal toegestane stralingsdosis voor de neurovasculaire bundel, de arteria pudenda interna, het corpus cavernosum en de bulbus penis werden vastgesteld op basis van de beschikbare literatuur. De voorgeschreven stralingsdosis voor de prostaat en de tumor in de prostaat werd aangepast met het doel om het sparen mogelijk te maken zonder dat het ten koste gaat van de tumorcontrole. In de zenuw- en vaatsparende plannen was het mogelijk om onder de maximaal toegestane dosis te blijven voor het corpus cavernosum en de bulbus penis. In het geval van de arteria pudenda interna was dat mogelijk bij negentien (95%) patienten aan beide zijden en bij één (5%) patiënt aan één zijde. Voor de neurovasculaire bundel was het mogelijk om bij acht (40%) patiënten beiderzijds onder de maximaal toegestane dosis te blijven en bij acht (40%) aan één zijde. Bij vier (20%) van de patiënten was het niet mogelijk om onder de maximaal toegestane dosis te blijven. Wel is er in die gevallen een relatieve vermindering van de dosis op de neurovasculaire bundel haalbaar, ten opzichte van standaard (MRI-gestuurde) bestraling waarbij de zenuw- en vaatstructuren niet actief worden gespaard. In de gevallen waarbij de neurovasculaire bundels niet konden worden gespaard, lag de tumor in de prostaat doorgaans aan dorsolaterale zijde, dicht bij de bundel. In dergelijke gevallen gaat het bereiken van voldoende straling op de tumor boven het sparen van de neurovasculaire bundel. We concluderen uit deze studie dat het technisch haalbaar is om zenuw- en vaatsparende plannen te generen voor de MR-Linac en dat de mate waarin de arteria pudenda interna en met name de neurovasculaire bundel gespaard kan worden afhangt van de anatomie en tumorlocatie van de patiënt.

Hoofdstuk 7 bouwt voort op de technische haalbaarheid van zenuw- en vaatsparend MRI-gestuurd bestralen door te onderzoeken welke patiënten met matig-risico gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker in aanmerking komen voor deze behandeling en in welke mate zenuw- en vaatsparing mogelijk is bij die patiënten. In een studie hebben we een serie opeenvolgende patiënten geïncludeerd die op de standaard manier in vijf fracties zijn bestraald voor gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker op de MR-Linac. Bij deze patiënten werd met behulp van vragenlijsten bepaald wat de uitgangswaarde was van de erectiele functie voorafgaand aan de behandeling. Ook werd in deze patiëntengroep gekeken in hoeverre het mogelijk zou zijn geweest om de neurovasculaire bundel te sparen, dat wil zeggen: onder de maximale toegestane stralingsdosis te blijven, zonder te veel in te leveren op de dosis die zou worden afgegeven aan de prostaat en de tumor. We vonden dat de helft van de patiënten aangaf een goede erectiele functie of slechts een milde erectiestoornis te hebben. Bij die patiënten zou het technisch mogelijk zijn geweest om de neurovasculaire bundel dubbelzijdig te sparen bij 20.0% en enkelzijdig bij 68.0%. Dit geeft aan dat een grote groep patiënten met een matig-risico gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker in aanmerking zou kunnen komen voor zenuw- en vaatsparende MRI-gestuurde bestraling, omdat er in de helft van de gevallen een goede erectiele functie is voorafgaand aan behandeling, waarbij gepoogd kan worden die te behouden. Bij die groep is het in de meeste gevallen haalbaar om de neurovasculaire bundel uni- of bilateraal te sparen tijdens bestraling. In hoofdstuk 6 zagen we al dat het sparen van de arteria pudenda interna, het corpus cavernosum en de bulbus penis in vrijwel alle gevallen mogelijk moet zijn. Deze uitkomsten benadrukken het potentieel van de behandeling en de behoefte aan klinisch bewijs.

Eén van de huidige ontwikkelingen in MRI-gestuurd bestralen is de mogelijkheid om voorafgaand aan elke fractie het bestralingsplan aan te passen aan de vormverandering van de prostaat en omliggende structuren (*adapt to shape*) en niet alleen de positieverandering (*adapt to position*). Bij de conventionele adapt to position-procedure worden de contouren niet aangepast, maar alleen verschoven in x, y, z richting gebaseerd op de positie van alleen de prostaat. Tijdens adapt to shape worden de contouren van

alle structuren die van belang zijn om te bestralen en te sparen opnieuw ingetekend op basis van de dagelijkse anatomie. Het idee is dat door de toevoeging van adapt to shape in het behandelproces er gerichter kan worden bestraald en beter kan worden gespaard. De 1,5 Tesla MRI op de MR-Linac maakt het mogelijk om structuren met een laag contrast, zoals neurovasculaire structuren in kaart te brengen waardoor ook adapt to shape voor die structuren kan worden toegepast. In hoofdstuk 8 beschrijven we een studie die de geplande stralingsdosis per fractie voor de neurovasculaire bundel en de arteria pudenda interna tussen de twee strategieën bij zenuw- en vaatsparend bestralen vergelijkt. De studie laat zien dat bij de bestralingsplannen die werden aangepast na adapt to shape de mediane dosis die de neurovasculaire bundel bereikte lager was dan na adapt to position. Ook zat er bij de bestralingsplannen die aangepast werden na de adapt to shape-procedure minder verschil in dosis op de neurovasculaire bundel en de arteria pudenda interna tussen de vijf fracties per patiënt, resulterend in consistentere bestralingsplannen. Onze resultaten ondersteunen het gebruik van adapt to shape en de ontwikkeling van software voor snelle automatische intekeningen en directe plan-adaptatie tijdens MRI-gestuurde bestraling. Zo kan adapt to shape ook tijdens de bestraling kan worden uitgevoerd, en kan men optimaal zenuw- en vaatsparend bestralen bij patiënten met gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker.

MRI-gestuurde radiotherapie is voortdurend in ontwikkeling met verbeteringen op technisch en klinisch gebied. De MOMENTUM-studie en het UPC verzamelen data om MRI-gestuurde radiotherapie voor gelokaliseerde prostaatkanker te evalueren en te vergelijken met andere therapieën. Zenuw- en vaatsparend MRI-gestuurd bestralen is technisch en klinisch mogelijk en op moment van schrijven is de eerste trial gaande die de effectiviteit van zenuw- en vaatsparend bestralen onderzoekt.

Scientific publications

- Van den Berg I, Savenije MHF, Teunissen FR, van de Pol SMG, Rasing MJA, van Melick HHE, et al. Deep learning for automated contouring of neurovascular structures on magnetic resonance imaging for prostate cancer patients. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2023;26:100453.
- Teunissen FR, van Willigenburg T, Tree AC, Hall WA, Choi SL, Choudhury A, et al. Magnetic resonance-guided adaptive radiation therapy for prostate cancer: the first results from the MOMENTUM study—an international registry for the evidencebased introduction of magnetic resonance-guided adaptive radiation therapy. Pract Radiat Oncol. 2023;13(3):e261-e269.
- Teunissen FR, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, Wortel RC. Advances in erectile functionpreserving radiotherapy for prostate cancer. J Sex Med. 2023;20(2):121-123.
- Teunissen FR, Hehakaya C, Meijer RP, van Melick HHE, Verkooijen HM, van der Voort van Zyp JRN. Patient preferences for treatment modalities for localized prostate cancer. BJUI Compass. 2022;4(2):214-222.
- Teunissen FR, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, de Groot-van Breugel EN, Verkooijen HM, Wortel RC, de Boer JCJ. Daily online contouring and re-planning versus translationonly correction in neurovascular-sparing magnetic resonance-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2022;24:43-46.
- Teunissen FR, Willigenburg T, Meijer RP, Melick HHE, Verkooijen HM, van der Voort van Zyp JRN. The first patient-reported outcomes from the Utrecht Prostate Cohort (UPC): the first platform facilitating "trials within cohorts" (TwiCs) for the evaluation of interventions for prostate cancer. World J Urol. 2022;40(9):2205-2212.
- Teunissen FR, Verkooijen HM, van der Voort van Zyp JRN, Wortel RC. Neurovascularsparing MR-guided adaptive radiotherapy in prostate cancer; defining the potential population for erectile function-sparing treatment. J Sex Med. 2022;19(7):1196-1200.
- Willigenburg T, van der Velden JM, Zachiu C, Teunissen FR, Lagendijk JJW, Raaymakers BW, et al. Accumulated bladder wall dose is correlated with patientreported acute urinary toxicity in prostate cancer patients treated with stereotactic, daily adaptive MR-guided radiotherapy. Radiother Oncol. 2022;171:182-188.

- Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Wessels FJ, Claes A, van de Pol SMG, Rasing MJA, et al. Interrater agreement of contouring of the neurovascular bundles and internal pudendal arteries in neurovascular-sparing magnetic resonance-guided radiotherapy for localized prostate cancer. Clin Transl Radiat Oncol. 2021;32:29-34.
- Teunissen FR, Wortel RC, Hes J, Willigenburg T, de Groot-van Breugel EN, de Boer JCJ, et al. Adaptive magnetic resonance-guided neurovascular-sparing radiotherapy for preservation of erectile function in prostate cancer patients. Phys Imaging Radiat Oncol. 2021;20:5-10.
- Ogink PT, Teunissen FR, Massier JR, Raskin KA, Schwab JH, Lozano Calderón SA. Allograft reconstruction of the humerus: complications and revision surgery. J Surg Oncol. 2019;119(3):329-335.
- Eijgelaar RS, Bruynzeel AME, Lagerwaard FJ, Müller DMJ, Teunissen FR, Barkhof F, et al. Earliest radiological progression in glioblastoma by multidisciplinary consensus review. J Neurooncol. 2018;139(3):591-598.
- Teunissen FR, Verbeek BM, Cha TD, Schwab JH. Spinal cord injury after traumatic spine fracture in patients with ankylosing spinal disorders. J Neurosurg Spine. 2017; 27(6):709-716.
- Teunissen F, Verheul J, Rutten G. Functionality of glioma-infiltrated precentral gyrus: experience from 14 patients. J Neurosurg Sci. 2017;61(2):140-150.

Dankwoord (Acknowledgements)

Tijdens het promotieonderzoek dat heeft geleid tot dit proefschrift heb ik het geluk gehad te zijn begeleid door een enorm betrokken groep mensen. Zonder hen zou dit werk niet tot stand zijn gekomen. Een aantal mensen wil ik in het bijzonder bedanken. Dank,

prof. dr. H.M. Verkooijen, Lenny, voor jouw fijne begeleiding, scherpe kritiek en besluitvaardigheid tijdens mijn getwijfel. Ik voel mij bevoorrecht om een van jouw promovendi te zijn geweest.

dr. J.R.N. van der Voort van Zyp, Jochem, voor jouw intensieve betrokkenheid en vriendschappelijke begeleiding. Dankzij jou heb ik dit promotieonderzoek naar een goed einde kunnen brengen.

dr. H.H.E. van Melick, Harm, dat jij naast jouw drukke urologische kliniek in het St. Antonius tijd vrijmaakte voor mijn promotieonderzoek, onvermoeibaar en altijd goed gestemd.

dr. R.C. Wortel, Ruud, dat jij het idee voor zenuw- en vaatsparend bestralen voorlegde aan Jochem en zo het onderzoek naar erectiebehoudende bestraling op de MR-Linac initieerde, en vervolgens nauw betrokken bleef bij de opzet en uitvoering van de ERECTtrial.

dr. R.P. Meijer, Richard, dat je mijn brief vond in de stapel en mij uitnodigde om voor dit promotietraject te solliciteren. Zonder jou was ik nooit deze weg ingeslagen.

dr. J.C.J. de Boer, Hans, voor jouw onmisbare technische inzichten.

mijn paranimfen Charisma en Thomas, voor jullie aanstekelijke enthousiasme en genuanceerde adviezen, maar vooral jullie vriendschap.

leden van de beoordelingscommissie: dr. R.C.N. van den Bergh, prof. dr. P.J. van Diest, prof. dr. L. Incrocci, prof. dr. M.P.W. Intven en prof. dr. M.G.E.H. Lam, voor het lezen en beoordelen van mijn proefschrift.

mijn ouders Anneke en Bert, voor jullie onvoorwaardelijke steun, en mijn zussen Emma en Roos, voor jullie gezelligheid en relativeringsvermogen waarmee jullie mij met twee benen op de grond zetten.

lieve Milou, dat jij mij wegtrok van mijn werk om samen de dingen te doen die ons leven leuk maken.

En natuurlijk ben ik mijn vrienden, familie en collega's stuk voor stuk heel veel dank verschuldigd voor al hun hulp en steun vóór en tijdens mijn promotieonderzoek.

Curriculum vitae

Freek was born in 's-Hertogenbosch in 1993 and grew up in Vught, the Netherlands. After graduating from gymnasium education at Maurick College in Vught, he began his medical studies at VU University in Amsterdam. During medical school, he undertook internships in Aruba and Saint Martin, Dutch Caribbean, and Al Ain, United Arab Emirates. He did his research internship at the Department of Orthopedic Surgery at Massachusetts General Hospital in Boston, USA. In 2018, he started working as a resident at the Department of Pediatric Urology at Sophia Children's Hospital in Rotterdam. Six months later, he began his PhD research at the Department of Radiation Oncology at University Medical Center Utrecht under the supervision of Prof. Dr. Lenny Verkooijen, Dr. Jochem van der Voort van Zyp, and Dr. Harm van Melick, which led to this thesis. During this three-year research period, he earned his master's degree in epidemiology from Utrecht University. Subsequently, he worked as a resident at the Department of Urology at St. Antonius Hospital in Nieuwegein and Diakonessenhuis in Utrecht for a year. In October 2023, he started his residency in radiation oncology at Radboud University Medical Center in Nijmegen.